Distribution Agreement

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for and advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

Levelle D. Harris

Date

NK cell immunity in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and HIV infection

By

Levelle D. Harris Doctor of Philosophy Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis

> Cheryl L. Day, Ph.D. Advisor

Eric Hunter, Ph.D. Committee Member

Craig Coopersmith, M.D. Committee Member

Periasamy Selvaraj, Ph.D. Committee Member

Mirko Paiardini, Ph.D. Committee Member

Lisa A. Tedesco, Ph.D. Dean of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies

NK cell immunity in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and HIV infection

By

Levelle D. Harris B.S., LSU, 2008

Advisor: Cheryl L. Day, Ph.D.

An abstract of A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory Univeristy in partial fulfillment of the requirements from the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Sciences Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis 2020

Abstract

NK cell immunity in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and HIV infection

Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) is the causative agent of tuberculosis (TB) disease and is one of the most lethal infectious diseases known throughout human history. Most individuals that become infected establish latent infection and have a low risk of reactivation. Currently, it is estimated that one fourth of the global population has latent Mtb infection (LTBI). Each year, 10 million people develop active TB disease, resulting in 1.5 million deaths annually. Although the correlates of protective immunity to Mtb remain undefined, co-infection with human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) is one of the greatest risk factors for reactivation of LTBI and progression to TB disease. The increased risk of TB disease in people living with HIV has highlighted an important role for CD4 T cells in controlling Mtb infection, although many other immune cell populations also contribute to a successful immune response to Mtb. Natural killer (NK) cells have the capacity to rapidly respond to pathogens and kill infected cells, and increasing evidence indicates that NK cells also mediate a wide range of immunomodulatory effects that contribute to shaping the immune response generated after infection or vaccination.

NK cells are classically associated with cancer immunity but more recently have been shown to be involved in immune response to many infectious diseases. In the context of Mtb, NK cells secrete cytokines and cytotoxic molecules that have antimicrobial functions and have also been shown to suppress Mtb growth in macrophages. NK cell activity is regulated through expression of various activating and inhibitory receptors, the expression of which changes in the setting of inflammation, infection, and cancer, and can give rise to differentiation of NK cell populations with specialized functions. We hypothesized that phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells are modified in the setting of persistent Mtb infection and that co-infection with HIV may further dysregulate NK cell profiles, thus potentially contributing to the increased risk of active TB disease in people living with HIV.

To address these hypotheses, we analyzed NK cell responses in peripheral blood samples collected from cohorts of healthy, TB-unexposed adults in the United States and from cohorts of adults in western Kenya across a spectrum of Mtb and HIV infection states. We used multi-parameter flow cytometry to conduct detailed NK cell phenotyping studies and functional responses to both tumor cell lines and to Mtb antigens. We found that the expression of certain receptors by NK cells in Kenyan adults is markedly different from US adults and that expression of these receptors correlates with dampened effector functions to Mtb antigens in Kenyan adults. By analysis of HIV-infected and HIV-uninfected Kenyan adults with LTBI, we found that HIV infection is associated with perturbations in NK cell phenotype and reduced NK cell reactivity to antibody-coated target cells; however, NK cell cytokine production and degranulation following stimulation with Mtb antigens is similar between HIV-infected and HIV-uninfected Kenyan adults. Overall, our data provide novel insights into the effect of Mtb and HIV infection on the phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells. These findings will help inform future studies designed to define NK cell correlates of protection against acquisition of Mtb infection and progression to TB disease.

NK cell immunity in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and HIV infection

By

Levelle D. Harris

B.S., LSU, 2008

Advisor: Cheryl L. Day, PhD

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Sciences Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis

Table of Contents

| CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION | 9 |
|---|--------------|
| 1.1 HISTORY AND DISCOVERY OF MYCOBACTERIUM TUBERCULOSIS | 10 |
| 1.2 GLOBAL BURDEN OF TUBERCULOSIS | 11 |
| 1.3 Symptoms of Mtb Infection | 13 |
| 1.4 DIAGNOSTIC TESTS IN MTB | |
| 1.5 TB TREATMENT | 15 |
| 1.6 Transmission of MTB | 17 |
| 1.7 Cytokines Associated with Containment of Mtb | |
| 1.8 Recognition of Mtb by the Innate Immune Response | 19 |
| 1.8.1 Formation of the Granuloma | |
| 1.8.2 Macrophages | 22 |
| 1.8.3 Neutrophils | |
| 1.8.4 Natural Killer Cells | 25 |
| 1.8.5 Dendritic Cells | |
| 1.9 The Adaptive Immune Response to Mtb | 27 |
| 1.10 The Role of NK Cells in the Host Immune Response | |
| 1.10.1 NK Cell Function | |
| 1.10.2 NK Cells in HIV Infection | |
| 1.10.3 NK Cells in Bacterial Infection | |
| 1.10.4 Adaptive NK Cells | |
| Thesis Overview | |
| | |
| CHAPTER 2. DISTINCT HUMAN NK CELL PHENOTYPES AND FUNCTIONAL RESPONSES TO MYCOBAC | TERIUM 35 |
| | |
| 2.1 Abstract | 36 |
| 2.2 INTRODUCTION | 38 |
| 2.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS | 42 |
| 2.4 Results | 47 |
| 2.5 Discussion | 55 |
| 2.6 TABLES AND FIGURES | 64 |
| CHAPTER 3. THE EFFECT OF HIV CO-INFECTION ON NK CELL PHENOTYPIC AND FUNCTIONAL PROFIL | ES IN KENYAN |
| ADULTS WITH LTBI | 73 |
| 3.1 Abstract | |
| 3.2 Introduction | |
| 3.3 Materials and Methods | 80 |
| 3.4 RESULTS | |
| 3.4 Discussion | |
| 3.5 TABLES AND FIGURES | |
| | |
| CHAPTER 4. CMV INFECTION IN HEALTHY US ADULTS IS ASSOCIATED WITH DAMPENED NK CELL DEGRANULATION CAPACITY TO MYCOBACTERIUM TUBERCULOSIS | |
| 4.1 ABSTRACT | |
| 4.2 INTRODUCTION | |
| 4.3 MATERIAL METHODS | 108 |
| 4 4 RESULTS | 117 |
| | |
| 4 6 TABLES AND FIGURES | |
| | |
| CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION | 124 |

| REFERENCES | |
|--------------------------|-----|
| 5.3 FUTURE IMPLICATIONS | 127 |
| 5.2 Conclusion | |
| 5.1 Overview of findings | |

Figures and Tables

| Table 2- 1 Characteristics of Study Participants 64 |
|---|
| Figure 2- 1 Kenyan adults exhibit higher proportions of CD56 ^{neg} NK cells, compared with U.S. adults65 |
| Figure 2-2. CD56 ^{dim} NK cells exhibit distinct phenotypes in Kenyan and U.S. adults66 |
| Figure 2- 3. NK cells from Kenyan adults have dampened responses to MHC class I-devoid target |
| Figure 2- 4. Differential reactivity of CD56 ^{dim} NK cells to Mtb antigen stimulation in Kenyan |
| adults and U.S. healthy controls68 |
| Figure 2-5. Ex vivo phenotype of CD56 ^{dim} NK cells correlates with reactivity to Mtb cell wall69 |
| Figure 2- 6. NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation is partially dependent on IL-12 and IL- |
| 10 |
| Table 3- 1. Characteristics of Study Participants 96 |
| Figure 3- 1. Parameters of HIV and Mtb infection97 |
| Figure 3- 2. Distribution of NK cell subsets is modulated in HIV infection |
| Figure 3- 3. HIV infection in QFT+ individuals is associated with alterations in CD56 ^{dim} and CD56 ^{bright} marker expression |
| Figure 3- 4. NK cell functional responses to Ab-coated target cells is decreased in individuals with HIV/Mtb co-infection |
| Figure 3- 5. NK cells from HIV-infected individuals maintain functional responses to Mtb antigen stimulation |
| Figure 3- 6. Redistribution of NK cell subsets following initiation of ART in HIV+ QFT+ individuals. |
| Figure 3-7. Effect of ART on NK cell phenotype and functional responses to Mtb antigen103 |
| Table 4- 1. Characteristics of Study Participants 118 |
| Figure 4- 1. CMV infection is associated with a shift in the proportions of CD56 ^{dim} and CD56 ^{bright} NK cell subset |
| Figure 4- 2. CMV infection is associated with changes in CD57 and NKG2A expression on CD56 ^{bright} NK cells |
| Figure 4- 3. CMV infection is associated with expansion of CD57+NKG2C+ NK cells121 |
| Figure 4- 4. CMV infection is not associated with alterations to NK cell response to tumor cell |
| |
| |

| Figure 4- 5. CMV infection is associated w | ith lower NK cell degranulation capacity in response to |
|--|---|
| Mtb antigens | |

Chapter 1. Introduction

1.1 History and Discovery of Mycobacterium tuberculosis

Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) is one of the oldest and most deadly pathogens that has existed during human history; indeed, it is hypothesized that Mtb, the causative agent of tuberculosis (TB), is the deadliest bacterial pathogen of all time (1). Mummies from ancient Egypt have been shown to have skeletal deformities characteristic of severe forms of Mtb infection (2). Furthermore, these characteristic lesions are depicted in Egyptian art and most recently DNA sequencing has positively identified Mtb in the lesions of mummified lungs (3, 4). In Greece Hippocrates wrote about TB disease, at the time referred to as "aphorisms", describing the diseases prevalence in young people and the deadly outcomes of these diseased individuals (1). In Western Europe, TB epidemics of the 18th and 19th centuries were notorious and believed to have a mortality rate as high as 900 per 100,000 (1). Similar to Hippocrates observation, many young individuals succumbed to the disease. Obviously, TB had been a plague on human kind for thousands of years with no relief in sight. It was not until the 1800s when crucial discoveries would be made leading to the modern age of Mtb research.

Mtb is an acid-fast bacterium that primarily leads to infection of the lung. The existence of TB disease has been well documented for centuries but the causative agent for this disease was not known. It was not until 1865 when the French physician Jean-Antoine Villemin demonstrated that TB disease was caused by a transmissible agent after performing a series of critical experiments showing that rabbits develop disease after being inoculated with fluid from lung lesions of deceased TB patients (5). Villemin was also the first person to theorize a link between transmission and crowded living conditions, one of the highest risk factors for Mtb exposure.

In 1882, 17 years after Villemin's initiall findings, Robert Koch identified Mtb as the causative agent of TB disease. This advancement was aided by the development of a new staining technique (acid fast staining) and the creation of solid media, both methods pioneered by Koch (6). Using these techniques, Koch observed bacilli in the lesions of Mtb infected individuals. After observing the organism associated with disease, Koch became interested in providing definitive evidence that the bacterium was the causative agent of disease. This led to the creation of Koch's Postulates which state that for a suspected infectious agent to be the cause of disease it must be demonstrated that: 1) the bacteria must be present in every case of the disease, 2) the bacteria must be isolated from the diseased host and be grown in pure culture, 3) specific disease reproduced in hosts inoculated with the pure culture, 4) the bacteria must be recovered from the experimentally infected host (7). Indeed, with the use of acid-fast staining and solid cultures, Koch successfully isolated Mtb, and through additional inoculation experiments with rabbits, Koch fulfilled the criteria for his proposed postulates. At the time of Koch's discovery, TB disease was responsible for one in every 8 deaths in Europe (7, 8). To this day, TB remains the leading cause of death due to a single infectious agent(9), thus, there is still a great need to further study Mtb in order to develop vaccines and therapeutic options to fully eradicate this deadly pathogen.

1.2 Global burden of tuberculosis

It is estimated that in 2018 there were approximately 10 million new cases of TB and 1.5 million deaths due to TB. Approximately 90% of new cases were spread throughout high burden countries in South-East Asia, Africa and the Western Pacific (9). An estimated 8.6% of these 10 million TB cases worldwide occur in people living with HIV (9).

One of the major obstacles in eradicating TB is the development of drug-resistant TB. There has been a spike in drug resistance due to decreased drug adherence leading to increased bacterial mutation and development of drug resistant strains. In 2018 there were approximately half a million new cases of rifampicin-resistant TB; of these cases, close to 80% were resistant to multiple drugs (9). A majority of drug resistant cases are found in India, China and Russia. Currently, screening for and treating drug resistant Mtb is a major goal in eradication of disease.

One of the majors steps in eradicating TB is the development of an effective vaccine. To date, there is no vaccine that prevents pulmonary TB disease in adults. The only liscensed vaccine that has proven to have some form of protection is Bacille Calmette-Guerin (BCG) vaccine (9). The vaccine, initially developed over 90 years ago, is composed of live attenuated *Mycobacterium bovis*, and is currently one of the most widely used vaccines in the world (9). Currently, universal BCG vaccination is recommended in 157 countries (9). BCG has demonstrated efficacy in preventing severe forms of TB disease in children suchs as miliary disease and TB meningitis (10). However, protection against these severe forms is lost in adulthood as the efficacy of the vaccine wanes. A major goal of Mtb research is the development of a vaccine that is long lasting and protects against all forms of TB disease. The generation of such a vaccine would greatly help in the overarching goal of erradicting TB.

HIV patients with TB disease have a significant increase of succumbing to other opportunistic infections compared to individuals infected with HIV alone (11, 12). Both of these infections potentiate one another by employing mechanisms that compromise the immune system. CD4 T cells produce IFNy which activates Mtb infected macrophages. CD4 T cell depletion is a hallmark of HIV infection. With the loss of CD4 T cells there is decreased IFNy and thus

macrophages are less efficient to contain Mtb, leading to higher rates of reactivation. TNF α is important in maintaining the structural integrity of the granuloma and is decreased in HIV infection. The effect of this decreased cytokine production can be seen in the granulomas of TB patients with HIV. These individuals have malformed granulomas with atypical cellular infiltrate, highlighting the effects of HIV on granuloma maintenance (13).

1.3 Symptoms of Mtb Infection

After pulmonary exposure and infection with Mtb, a majority of individuals will develop a primary lung granuloma which will wall off the bacterium and stop systemic spread of the infection. These asymptomatic individuals who are able to generate an immune response to keep the bacterium at bay and stop its spread to extra pulmonary sites are thought to have latent Mtb infection (LTBI). For all individuals that become infected, it is estimated that 90% will develop latent infection and 10% will develop active TB disease (14). Patients with active disease experience constitutional symptoms (cough, fever, night sweats, and weight loss) and may demonstrate evidence of disease by chest x-ray (15). It is important to note that individuals with active disease can generate cough-induced aerosol contaminated with bacterium and are capable of exposing healthy individuals to Mtb. LTBI individuals are not capable of infecting other individuals since their sputum does not contain Mtb. Latently infected immunocompetent individuals carry a 5-10% life-time risk of developing active disease (16). This occurs when the granuloma is not sufficient to contain the bacteria to the lung. Typically this re-activation event is associated with immunodeficiency or insults to the immune system, such as HIV infection resulting in immune suppression.

1.4 Diagnostic Tests in Mtb

Properly identifying individuals that are latently infected with Mtb is central to identifying those at high risk of developing active TB disease and also designing vaccine and therapeutic strategies to prevent the spread of infection. The two main tests used to identify individuals exposed to Mtb are the Tuberculin Skin Test (TST) and Interferon Gamma Release Assay (IGRA). Both assays rely on immune memory-dependent reactivity to Mtb antigens. In the TST, purified protein derivative (PPD) from Mtb is used to elicit a delayed type hypersensitivity response in individuals exposed to Mtb (17). The test is administered at the forearm by using a needle and syringe to deliver 0.1 mL of 5 tuberculin units into the dermis of the individual being tested. Individuals with a memory response from previous Mtb exposure will develop a raised induration on their skin, indicative of an inflammatory response (17). The size of the induration is measured to determine if the test is negative or positive. TST is limited in the fact that it is not specific to Mtb and can produce false-positive results due to cross-reactivity with non-tuberculosis mycobacteria and with prior BCG vaccination.

The IGRA assay is more specific for Mtb and is composed of overlapping peptides representing the immunodominant Mtb antigens ESAT-6, CFP-10, and TB-7.7. In one type of IGRA known as the QuantiFERON-TB Gold assay (QFT), blood is collected and stimulated with Mtb antigen for 24hrs. Similar to TST, this test measures responses from memory T cells generated from previous Mtb exposure. Supernatant from the blood is used to perform an ELISA for quantification of IFNy, produced by T cells specific for ESAT-6, CFP-10, and/or TB-7.7. Results are measured and compared to a standard cutoff. The qualitative results of IGRAs are reported as

either negative, positive or indeterminate. The T-SPOT.TB test (T-spot) is another commonly used assay to identify exposed individuals. This assay are similar to the QFT, although the T-Spot assay utilizes an ELISPOT platform for measuring the number of IFNy-producing T cells in peripheral blood monuclear cells (PBMCs). Limitations to all of these assays for Mtb exposure and infection include variable rates of detection based on age and immune status. Older individuals and the immunocompromised have lower responses in these assays. Differing responses based on demographic information of the patient is important for interpreting results. These assays are also limited in their ability to distinguish between individuals that have cleared the bacterium versus individuals that harbor persistent Mtb infection.

Another limitation of the diagnostic assays for Mtb exposure and infection are that it is not possible to distinguish LTBI from active TB disease. Patients with active TB disease are generally symptomatic and may have unexplained weight loss, fever and night sweats. To further diagnose active TB, staining can be performed to identify acid fast bacterium. Because other species of mycobacteria are also acid fast, culturing must be performed from sputum samples to verify which mycobacterial species are present. Along with culturing Mtb, drug susceptibility testing is also performed to gauge drug resistance of the bacterium. Culture and susceptibility testing take weeks to perform. The Xpert MTB/RIF assay is a rapid nucleic acid amplification test that significantly cuts down on the time needed to identify both Mtb in the sputum and the presence of rifampin resitance mutations (18). Active disease patients are highly contagious and must be placed on antibiotic therapy to treat the infection.

1.5 TB Treatment

Before the start of the antibiotic era there were limited options to treat TB. Sanatoriums were commonly used between the 18th and 20th centuries in an attempt to stop the spread of disease by isolating those already infected (19). At the time, it was believed that isolation, rest and fresh air would help to alleviate the symptoms of disease. With the discovery of penicillin in 1928 by Alexander Fleming the focus of Mtb treatment transitioned from isolation to drug based approaches. Subsequent experimentations into microbial susceptibility led to the first antibiotic treatment for Mtb, streptomycin, discovered by Shatz and Waksman in 1944 (20).

Newly diagnosed TB diseased individuals are primarily prescribed four drugs including rifampin, isoniazid, pyrazinamide and ethambutol (21). There are two phases of treatment that are based on the lifecycle of the bacillus. In the initiation phase treatment focuses on killing replicating bacteria. Symptoms and infectiousness decrease during this phase as the bacterial burden decreases. Ethambutol, isoniazid, pyrazinamide and rifampicin are used in combination for 2 months during initiation (22). The second phase of treatment targets semi-dormant bacilli that are harder to kill due to the initial drug treatment being dependent on actively replicating cells. This phase lasts 4 months with rifampicin and isoniazid being prescribed. The use of antibiotic treatment has played a large role in helping to decrease the incidence and mortality of TB disease. However, primarily through nonadherence with TB treatment, drug resistant strains of Mtb have developed and have significantly complicated eradication of TB.

In individuals with LTBI living in low TB incidence countries, TB preventive therapy options include three months of weekly isoniazid plus rifapentine, 4 months of daily rifampin, or 6-9 months of daily isoniazid (23). Guidelines for LTBI treatment vary by geographic location and in many cases, treatment for LTBI is not routinely recommended in high TB burden settings due to

high risk of re-exposure and re-infection. However, exceptions include WHO recommendations for treatment of LTBI in people living with HIV and infants and children under the age of 5 years who are household contacts of an active TB case, even in high TB burden countries (24).

1.6 Transmission of Mtb

Transmission of Mtb when individuals inhale bacterium containing droplets produced from the coughing of active TB patients. Once these droplets are inhaled they can travel through the large airways, ultimately reaching the alveoli located deep within the lungs. Along the way to the alveoli innate host mechanisms including mucous, ciliated epithelia, lysosymes and IgA and IgG antibodies attempt to neutralize and clear Mtb from the lung (25). In the alveoli the bacilli are taken up by local macrophages that kill or limit the bacterium in an attempt to halt the spread of infection. Through several immune evasion mechanisms, the bacterium is not always eliminated by the macrophage and instead begins to replicate and spread to epithelial and endothelial cells in the local environment (26). At the same time, the bacterium is recognized by several receptors expressed by macrophages leading to activation and production of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines. These inflammatory mediators recruit innate cells to the site of infection including neutrophils, dendritic cells (DCs), natural killer (NK) cells and macrophages. If the innate immune system is not capable of clearing the initial infection then cells from the adaptive immune system (T cells and B cells), primed by DCs that have migrated to the draining lymph node, will be recruited to the site of infection in order to contain the bacterium and halt the spread of infection from the lungs.

In many cases, macrophages are not able to completely clear the infection and the bacterium persists. Over time, these bacteria-laden macrophages transform into epithelial like cells and form tight junctions with adjacent cells to wall off the bacterium and form the granuloma (27). The structure of the granuloma is composed centrally of predominately macrophages while lymphocytes make up the peripheral portions of this immune structure. CD4 T cells in particular are important in helping to maintain the granuloma by producing IFNγ, a potent activator for macrophages. The granuloma is thought to be a protective structure but it is not entirely clear why the immune system is incapable of eradicating the contained bacterium (28). If the granuloma fails to form or the integrity of the granuloma becomes compromised, infected individuals are at high risk of developing active disease. Immature granulomas have been seen in immunocompromised individuals that are unable to produce IL-12, IFNγ or TNFα (29, 30).

1.7 Cytokines Associated with Containment of Mtb

There is evidence that certain mediators are important for a robust and protective response to Mtb. In the absence of these immune mediators, protection is lost in latently infected individuals and risk of reactivation increases dramatically. Similarly, uninfected individuals that are not capable of producing these products have increased risk of becoming infected after being exposed with Mtb. IFNy is important in maintaining the granuloma and is a key contributor to protection in individuals with latent infection. Previous studies in IFNy-deficient mice challenged with Mtb resulted in normal granuloma formation but a decrease in the ability to produce nitrogen intermediates leading to uncontrolled bacterial growth and increased rates of mortality compared to wild type mice (31). In humans, individuals with inborn IFNy receptor mutations are

especially susceptible to several mycobacterial species. These individuals do not respond when treated with antibiotics but have a positive response when IFNγ is administered (32). These data suggest that mycobacteria immunity is dependent on immune cell activation.

Th1 polarized CD4 T cells are the primary producers of IFNy during the response to Mtb and in the absence of CD4 T cells there is a coordinate loss of production. CD4 T cell depletion is commonly seen in certain immunodeficiencies and in uncontrolled HIV infection (33, 34). Tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF α) is another important mediator produced by T cells, DCs, and macrophages in response to Mtb. Unlike IFNy, TNF α is important in granuloma formation, in addition to maintenance of the granuloma structure (35, 36). In mouse studies, the inability to produce TNF α results in increased susceptibility to Mtb infection (36). After Mtb infection, animals that receive anti-TNF α antibodies have decreased granuloma integrity noted by the formation of necrotic granulomas (37). Both of these studies highlight the importance of TNF α in the earliest stages of immunity and for the duration of disease. In humans, evidence for the protective effects of TNF α can be seen in reactivation of active TB in latently infected individuals treated with anti-TNF α medications for rheumatoid arthritis and Crohn's disease (38).

1.8 Recognition of Mtb by the Innate Immune Response

Cells of the innate immune system, including macrophages, neutrophils and DCs, express numerous pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) that recognize pathogens such as Mtb. These receptors are capable of recognizing pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) produced by the bacterium. Recognition by PRR leads to activation of the immune cell and uptake of the pathogen. These initial activation events tailor both the overall innate and adaptive immune

response and formation of the granuloma. The three major family of receptors that recognize Mtb include the Toll-like receptors (TLR), C-type lectin receptors (CLR) and Nod-like receptors (NLR).

TLRs are a family of receptors that expressed intracellularly and on the surface of innate immune cells. This family of receptors have similar motifs but are diverse in the PAMPS that they recognize. MyD88 is an important adaptor molecule in TLR signaling. In MyD88-/- mice, challenge with Mtb led to macrophages and DCs incapable of producing TNF, IL-12, and nitrous oxide (NO) (39). Interestingly, based on IFNy production, these animals had a normal Th1 response but these mice still had remarkable pathology scores compared to wild type controls. TLR2, TLR4 and TLR9 are the TLR receptors that recognize Mtb ligands (40, 41). TLR2 is expressed on the surface of innate immune cells and recognizes several Mtb antigens including the lipoproteins LprA and LprG, lipomannan and phosphatidyl-myo-inositol mannoside (PIM) (42-45). TLR2-/- mice challenged with Mtb have a reduced ability to form granulomas and are unable to control infection (41). Importantly, TLR2 stimulation is required for macrophage TNFα production (46). In addition to MyD88 dependence, TLR4 signals through a TIR-domain containing adapterinducing interferon B (TRIF) to increase genes important in host protection (47). Both TLR2 and TLR4 are capable of inducing IL-6, an important inflammatory cytokine, in monocytes during Mtb infection (48). TLR9 recognizes unmethylated DNA and in DCs stimulation through this receptor is important for IL-12 production. Previous studies in TLR9-/- mice have shown that upon challenge, DCs from these animals have reduced IL-12p40 expression and decreased Th1 polarization resulting in decreased control of Mtb infection (49, 50).

C-type lectin receptors contain a domain that recognizes carbohydrate molecules through a Ca2+ dependent mechanism. These receptors are abundant on alveolar macrophages, monocytes and DC cells. Mtb uses these receptors to enter alveolar macrophages and stimulate the anti-inflammatory cytokines IL-4 and IL-13 (51). Many cell wall ligands can be recognized by mannose receptor but the primary antigen most heavily studied is Mannose-Capped Lipoarabinomannan (Man-LAM) (52).

Dendritic cell-specific intercellular adhesion molecule-3 grabbing nonintegrin (DC-SIGN) is an important receptor that is important for adhesion/trafficking and as a PRR (53). DC-SIGN binds Man-LAM, similar to the Mannose Receptor. Once engaged, DC-SIGN allows for phagocytosis of the bacterium and initiation of anti-inflammatory immune response by increasing the production of IL-10. The induction of inhibitory signaling helps to delay DC migration to lymph nodes and thus postponing initiation of the adaptive immune response.

1.8.1 Formation of the Granuloma

The alveolar macrophages located in the airway are the first innate cells to come into contact with Mtb after the bacilli is inhaled into the lung (54). Alveolar macrophages phagocytose the bacterium through binding to PRRs. Through a mechanism mediated by the Mtb ESX-1 secretion system, the infected alveolar macrophages transverse the airway epithelium to the lung parenchyma (54). IL-1 produced by these alveolar macrophages localizes DCs and neutrophils to the site of infection, providing more targets for the bacterium and effectively leading to dissemination of the pathogen. The innate cells attempt to clear the pathogen but through immune escape mechanisms Mtb is able to evade the immune system. In mouse models

and human macrophages, Mtb uses phthiocerol dimycoceroserate (PDIM) to mask surface PAMPS being detected by activated macrophages (55). At the same time, phenolic glycolipids (PGLs) are expressed and help recruit permissive macrophages to site of infection (55). These escape mechanisms allow Mtb to establish a persistent infection in the lung. During the course of infection, assuming that the bacterium is not cleared, several components of the immune system will attempt to contain the infection, ultimately leading to the formation of the granuloma. Below is a description of the role that innate immune cells play in response to Mtb infection.

1.8.2 Macrophages

After phagocytosis the macrophage will attempt to kill the bacterium through phagosome-lysosome fusion. The bacterium evades this immune mechanism by inhibiting lysosomal maturation. Phosphatidylinositol 3-phosphate (PI3P) is an important in trafficking the phagosome to the lysosome (56). Mtb inhibits this process by inhibiting the enzymes responsible for maturation and phagosomal targeting of PI3P (57).

These mechanisms allow for bacillus to survive and replicate in the infected macrophage. Autophagy is an intrinsic mechanism used to eliminate aggregated protein, damaged organelles and microbes in cell cytoplasm and this process is initiated in the presence of stress such as starvation and infection. Phagocytosis of Mtb is linked to autophagy via TLR4 and consequent upregulation of autophagosome markers including LC3, and ATG5/7 (58). The protective importance of autophagy is observed in mice with deficiency of the autophagosome-dependent proteins Atg5 and LysM (59). These animals are highly susceptible to Mtb infection and also have

abnormally high expression of IL-1 α (59), suggesting that autophagy not only limits bacterial replication but is also important for limiting inflammation.

Once activated, macrophages and monocytes produce a large number of important cytokines and chemokines that help shape the innate and adaptive immune response, thus tailoring the course of infection. These cytokines attract and activate other immune cells to the site of infection and in some instances also dampen the immune response. The primary cytokines produced by macrophages upon activation are TNF α , IL-12, IL-1 β and IL-10.

TNF α is proinflammatory cytokine and is important in the formation and maintenance of the granuloma (35). In the macrophage, TNF α is important in increasing the cellular production of nitric oxide synthase, increasing the mediators necessary to kill intracellular Mtb (60). Mice deficient in TNF α expression are more susceptible to disease upon infection with Mtb (61). The importance of TNF α in Mtb protection in humans has been observed in individuals undergoing anti-TNF α treatment: Crohn's disease patients treated with anti-TNF α antibody Infliximab have a significant increase in reactivation and development of active TB disease associated with drug therapy (62). Further evidence for the importance of TNF α in human immunity towards Mtb comes from genetic linkage studies showing that specific polymorphisms of TNF α are associated with TB disease (63, 64).

IL-12 is a proinflammatory heterodimer cytokine made of two subunits, p40 and p35. This cytokine is primarily responsible for polarization of CD4 T cells to a T helper type 1 (Th1) fate and thus increasing the production of IFNy by T cells. After Mtb infection of IL-12p40-/- mice, these animals were less capable of limiting bacterial growth, had decreased IFNy produced by both innate and adaptive immune cells and less T cell recruitment at the site of infection, compared

with wild type mice (65). The importance of IL-12 in the immune response to Mtb in humans has been shown in individuals with inborn errors of IL-12. The most common mutation involves IL-12p40 (66). Overall, IL-12 plays a central role in the production of IFNy by both the innate and adaptive immune system and thus is important in protection in Mtb infection.

IL-1β is primarily produced by macrophages, monocytes and neutrophils. It is one of the most important inflammatory cytokines in the immune response to Mtb. IL-1-deficient mice infected with Mtb developed larger granulomas and had macrophages that were not able to produce high levels of NO, compared with wild type mice (67). Interestingly, IL-1 supplementation in knock out animals did not alter pathological findings, although macrophage NO production was increased (67). These data suggest that IL-1 is important in the initial events of the immune response to Mtb.

IL-10 suppresses inflammation during the Mtb infection by inhibiting the activation of macrophages leading to a decrease in NO production, failure to form the phagolysosome and decreased polarization of Th1 cells, and decreasing the production of IFN γ (68). The antagonism of IFN γ and decreased activation of macrophages is a major mechanism used by Mtb to evade the immune system. In mice, the overexpression of IL-10 has been shown to increase the susceptibility to reactivation during chronic stage of infection. In this same study, IL-10 overexpression was also associated with decreased TNF α , IL-12p40 and antigen-specific IFN γ secretion (69). In humans with active TB disease, high levels of IL-10 can be found in the serum and may be a biomarker for reactivation (70).

1.8.3 Neutrophils

The inflammatory environment created by the activated macrophage leads to the recruitment and activation of neutrophils to the site of infection. These short-lived cells are numerous during the acute phase of infection. Once neutrophils migrate to the site of infection they recognize the bacterium through PAMPs and these cells are further activated by proinflammatory cytokines such as TNFa and IL-1 β . Engulfed bacteria are encased in the phagosome and are killed using mechanisms similar to the macrophage including phagolysosomal fusion and reactive oxygen species. In addition to these mechanisms, neutrophils also contains several bactericidal molecules to kill the bacterium such as cathepsin G, defensins, proteinases, elastase and lysozyme (71, 72). These effectors are also released into the extracellular environment primarily through the release of neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs) leading to restriction and extracellular killing of Mtb (72). Neutrophils are capable of phagocytosing Mtb but previous studies in mice suggest that these cells are not efficient at killing the bacteria (73). In humans, the presence of neutrophils has been associated with the ability to control Mtb in whole blood (74). Although the exact role of neutrophils in protection during Mtb infection is not fully understood, these cells represent another arm of the innate immune response that help to contain the bacterium and contribute to the structure of the granuloma.

1.8.4 Natural Killer Cells

Similar to macrophages and neutrophils, natural killer (NK) cells express PRR that can be activated by binding to Mtb ligands (75). IFNy production by NK cells activates antimicrobial effector functions of macrophages. Mtb can bind also directly to the natural cytotoxicity receptor (NCR) NKp44 on NK cells, and human NK cells can lyse Mtb-infected macrophages *in vitro* via

interactions with c-type lectins and NCRs expressed on NK cells (76), and suppress growth of Mtb in infected monocytes (77, 78). Moreover, NK cells are capable of directly killing Mtb through a granulysin and perforin dependent mechanism (79). NK cells are found in the granuloma of infected individuals (80). Active TB is associated with phenotypic changes of NK cells, including downregulation of the activating receptors NKp30 and NKp46, compared to healthy controls (81). NK cells play a role in Mtb infection but the exact mechanism are not fully understood. A better understanding of NK cell responses in Mtb is an important avenue to explore for potential new vaccine strategies and biomarkers to track disease states.

1.8.5 Dendritic Cells

Dendritic cells (DCs) are one of the first cells to respond to Mtb and their central role is to bridge the innate and adaptive arms of the immune system. DCs can directly recognize Mtb through the binding of DC-SIGN and mannose receptor. Previous studies investigating DCs in TB diseased patients suggest that DC-SIGN is the major pathway for the uptake of Mtb by this subset in the lungs (82).

After activation and uptake of the bacterium, DCs migrate to the lymph nodes to activate T cells and begin the adaptive immune response that is critical to protection in Mtb infection. Infected DCs are inhibited from migrating to the LNs and thus the initiation of the adaptive immune system is delayed, allowing Mtb time to establish infection in the lung. In these infected cells lipoarabinomannan (LAM) binds to DC-SIGN leading to the production of IL-10 and decreasing migration, activation and expression of costimulatory molecules (83). Another mechanism used by LAM to inhibit DCs is through the inhibition of IL-12 (51), thus leading to decreased polarization of Th1 cells.

1.9 The Adaptive Immune Response to Mtb

After delayed migration, infected DCs make their way to the mediastinal lymph nodes in order to activate T cells and initiate adaptive immunity (84). In mice, this delayed response has been shown to be dependent on antigen load in the lymph node and independent of higher bacterial loads in the lung (85). These data provide evidence for the requirement of infected DCs migrating to the lymph node in order to establish adaptive immunity. In addition to delayed migration, infected DCs entering the lymph node also have decreased MHC class II expression and thus are limited in presenting antigen to activate CD4 T cells (85).

Mtb-specific CD4 T cells are crucial in the development and maintenance of the granuloma and protection against reactivation in latently infected individuals. CD4 T cells are responsible for producing a majority of the IFNy needed to activate infected macrophages, limiting the spread of the bacterium and preventing development of active disease. Mice deficient in CD4 T cells or IFNy production quickly succumb to Mtb infection and individuals with inborn errors in the IL12/IFNy axis are highly susceptible to mycobacterial diseases (31, 86). Although IFNy is certainly important in the protective response toward Mtb, mice deficient in CD4 T cells have only slight changes to global IFNy expression upon challenge with Mtb but still have high mortality (87). These data suggest that CD4 T cells contribute in other ways to disease outside of the production of IFNy.

The quality of the memory CD4 T cell response can be quantified based on the expression of the number of cytokines that are expressed by the memory CD4 T cell compartment. In Mtb infection, Th1 cytokines commonly measured include IFN γ , TNF α and IL-2. Polyfunctional memory CD4 T cells are considered to be more robust and provide better immunity (88). LTBI is associated with memory CD4 T cells producing all three cytokines while TB disease is associated with a loss of IL-2 production capacity by Mtb-specific CD4 T cells (89-91). Further studies are needed to better understand the association between the phenotype and function of Mtbspecific CD4 T cell responses with Mtb outcomes.

Th17 CD4 memory T cells are a subset of CD4 T cells distinguished by their expression of the cytokines IL-17, IL-21 and IL-22. Similar to the Th1 polarized memory CD4 T cells, these cells are also associated with protection against TB disease in mouse models of infection (92). Th17 CD4 T cells are important in mucosal immunity and their role includes neutrophil recruitment and regulation of tissue damage (93, 94). Mtb infection in mouse models have shown that a lack of IL-17 production is associated with increased bacterial load and decreased co-localization between CD4 T cells and macrophages (95). IL-17 has also been shown to support Th1 development in vaccine studies by decreasing IL-10 expression (96).

1.10 The Role of NK Cells in the Host Immune Response

NK cells are a subset of large granular lymphocytes and are a member of the innate immune system. They were originally discovered as an unknown set of cells capable of spontaneously lysing tumor cell lines without the need of previous exposure or priming. Later, experiments involving transplant models in mice revealed that NK cells kill cells that do not have

MHC molecules matching the host expressed MHC (97, 98). The exact receptor responsible for this interaction was not known at the time. It is now appreciated that NK cells have several activating and inhibitory receptors that recognize a wide range of MHC and non-MHC ligands (99). These receptors can be divided into four major families based on their structure and the type of ligand recognized: C-type lectins recognize MHC-like molecules; killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptors (KIR) are mostly inhibitory and recognize MHC class I molecules; natural cytotoxicity receptors (NCRs) bind ligands that are yet to be identified; and Fc-receptors that bind antibodies (100). Summation of all of the inhibitory and activating signals determines if the NK cell will become activated or remain inactivated (101).

CD56 and CD16 are the main lineage markers that identify NK cells. CD56 expression can also be used to stratify NK cells into three distinct populations including CD56^{bright}, CD56^{dim}, and CD56^{negative} subsets (102). CD56^{bright} cells are believed to be the most naïve NK cell type and when these cells become activated CD56 is downregulated leading to the generation of the other two CD56 subsets. CD56^{dim} cells are the major subset found in the peripheral blood while CD56^{bright} cells are least abundant in the blood and primarily produce cytokines (103). By contrast, CD56^{bright} cells predominante in the tissues.

1.10.1 NK Cell Function

The role of NK cells is primarily surveillance for the presence of pathogens or cancer cells. The primary cytokine produced by NK cells upon activation is IFNy and it is believed that NK cells are the earliest producers of IFNy in many diseases. NK cells also produce TNF α , an important cytokine for the clearance of many viral and bacterial infections. In addition to cytokine

production, NK cells are armed with granules containing several cytolytic mediators including perforin and granzyme B. These molecules are released into target cells by pores formed by perforin. NK cells also play a role in influenceing the adaptive immune response. In addition to killing tumor cells, NK cells can fine tune the adaptive immune response by killing antigen presenting cells and activated T cells (104, 105).

1.10.2 NK Cells in HIV Infection

NK cells are activated during HIV infection and display alterations in the frequency of the CD56 subsets. HIV associated immune activation leads to the down regulation of NK cell CD56 expression and an increase in CD56^{negative} cells (106). The exact role of CD56^{negative} cells in HIV is not entirely understood, although the population of CD56^{negative} NK cells diminishes in individuals on antiretroviral therapy (ART), suggesting a link with viral load (107). Also during HIV infection, numerous NK cell receptors become downregulated, decreasing NK cell diversity. HIV disease outcomes are associated with different polymorphisms of KIR genes, highlighting the importance of NK cell responses in this disease (108). In a prospective cohort study, NK cell diversity was identified as a correlate of protection against acquisition of HIV infection (109). NK cells also regulate infected CD4 T cells during infection. In vitro, NKG2A+ NK cells recognize and kill HIV infected CD4 T cells (110). Overall, it is apparent that NK cells play a major role in regulating the immune response during HIV infection and that NK cell phenotypic diversity plays a role in HIV susceptibility and disease course.

1.10.3 NK Cells in Bacterial Infection

Several bacteria species, including mycobacteria, are recognized by NK cells through binding of NKp44 (111). TLR2 is highly expressed on NK cells and binds directly to *M. bovis* (112). In this study blocking TLR2 did alter the response to *M. bovis* suggesting direct interaction between mycobacteria and TLRs. In response to bacterial pathogens, NK cells primarily produce TNF α and IFNy (112). NK cell are the primary source of IFNy in several infections including Francisella tularensis, Listeria monocytogenes, Chlamydia pneumoniae (113-115). The importance of IFNy production by NK cells can be seen in infections of mice with Legionella pneumophila. In this study, researchers showed that mice depleted of NK cells were not capable of clearing infection and that this clearance was dependent on IFNy production (116). NK cells are also capable of producing the antimicrobial molecules alpha-defensins and cathelicidin (117). Other than direct recognition, NK cells can become indirectly activated by bacterium. Monocytes and DCs are the most well studied accessory cell involved in indirect NK cell activation (118). These antigen presenting cells become activated after sensing pathogen and produce IL-12 and IL-18 to induce activation of NK cells (103). Through direct and indirect activation, NK cells are capable of providing a crucial immune response towards bacterial pathogens.

1.10.4 Adaptive NK Cells

NK cells have traditionally been considered exclusive members of the innate immune system. Although these cells lack of receptor diversity found in T and B cells recent studies suggest that NK cells are capable of developing a memory like response after re-exposure to a stimulus. Most of this work has been conducted in cytomegalovirus (CMV) infection of mice and humans. In mice, NK cells have a more robust response upon re-exposure to murine CMV, similar

to other memory responses (119, 120). This phenomenon has also been seen in other infections such as simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV). In this study researchers showed that NK cells killed Gag and Env-pulsed DCs in an antigen dependent manner (121). Phenotypically, adaptive NK cells in humans are identified by increased expression of CD57 and NKG2C and decreased expression of NKp30 and NKp46 (122). Interestingly, long lasting NK cells can also be generated in vivo with stimulation with IL-12, IL-15 and IL-18 (123). Induction of memory-like NK cells has also been demonstrated in BCG-vaccinated mice, which show increased NK cell responses to Mtb challenge but responses to other bacterial species was not enhanced (124). In humans, long-lived NK cells have also been identified after BCG vaccination (125). The exact role that NK adaptation may play in Mtb is still to be determined.

Thesis Overview

Mtb infects nearly a quarter of the global population and is responsible for over 10 million deaths each year (126). The majority of people infected with Mtb will never develop active TB disease, thus indicating that the host immune response is usually capable of containing the infection. Despite years of research, the immune correlates of protection in human Mtb infection and TB disease have not been well defined. One of the greatest known risk factors for developing active TB is HIV infection, thus highlighting a particularly important role for CD4 T cells in controlling Mtb infection. In addition to CD4 T cells, many other immune cell populations are involved in the host immune response, including CD8 T cells, B cells, $\gamma\delta$ T cells, MAIT cells, DCs, macrophages, neutrophils, and NK cells. NK cells are a major source of IFN γ production, which is necessary for containment of Mtb, and recent cohort studies indicate that a decline in the frequency of NK cells precedes development of active TB disease (127). Although increasing evidence points to a role of NK cells in the host immune response to Mtb, no previous studies have comprehensively evaluated the phenotype and function of NK cells in individuals across a spectrum of diverse Mtb exposure and infection states, including co-infection with Mtb and HIV.

The overall hypothesis of this thesis is that the phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells are modified in people with persistent Mtb infection and with HIV/Mtb co-infection. To address this hypothesis, we analyzed NK cells in peripheral blood samples collected from cohorts of adults recruited in the U.S. and a TB-endemic region in western Kenya. Using multi-parameter flow cytometry, we performed a rigorous and robust analysis of the phenotype and function of NK cells in healthy control adults, adults with latent Mtb infection, and adults with HIV and Mtb co-infection. We evaluated NK cell responses across all cohorts to generic NK cell stimuli,

including tumor cell lines and antibody-coated cells; moreover, we evaluated NK cell responses to stimulation with Mtb antigens in vitro to determine how Mtb and HIV infection may impact NK cell reactivity to Mtb. These data provide novel insights into how infection with Mtb and/or HIV modifies NK cell phenotypic and functional profiles. Moreover, these novel data lay the foundation for future studies aimed at defining NK cell signatures that may be associated with either protection against acquisition of Mtb infection or progression to active TB disease.

Chapter 2. Distinct human NK cell phenotypes and functional responses to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in adults from TB endemic and non-endemic regions

This chapter is reproduced with minor edits from: Harris LD, Khayumbi J, Ongalo J, Sasser LE, Tonui J, Campbell A, Odhiambo FH, Ouma SG, Alter G, Gandhi NR, and Day CL. Distinct Human NK Cell Phenotypes and Functional Responses to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in Adults from TB Endemic and Non-endemic Regions. *Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology* 2020 Mar 24;10:120

2.1 Abstract

Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) is the causative agent of tuberculosis (TB), which leads to an estimated 1.5 million deaths worldwide each year. Although the immune correlates of protection against Mtb infection and TB disease have not been well defined, natural killer (NK) cells are increasingly recognized as a key component of the innate immune response to Mtb and as a link between innate and adaptive immunity. In this study, we evaluated NK cell phenotypic and functional profiles in QuantiFERON-TB (QFT)+ and QFT– adults in a TB endemic setting in Kisumu, Kenya, and compared their NK cell responses to those of Mtb-naïve healthy adult controls in the U.S. We used flow cytometry to define the phenotypic profile of NK cells and identified distinct CD56^{dim} NK cell phenotypes that differentiated the Kenyan and U.S. groups. Additionally, among Kenyan participants, NK cells from QFT+ individuals with latent Mtb infection (LTBI) were characterized by significant downregulation of the natural cytotoxicity receptor NKp46 and the inhibitory receptor TIGIT, compared with QFT- individuals. Moreover, the distinct CD56^{dim} phenotypic profiles in Kenyan individuals correlated with dampened NK cell responses to tumor cells and diminished activation, degranulation, and cytokine production following stimulation with Mtb antigens, compared with Mtb-naïve U.S. healthy adult controls. Taken together, these data provide evidence that the phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells are modified in TB
endemic settings and will inform future studies aimed at defining NK cell-mediated immune correlates that may be protective against acquisition of Mtb infection and progression to TB disease.

2.2 Introduction

Infection with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* (Mtb) can lead to development of active tuberculosis (TB) disease, which is currently the leading cause of death in the world due to a single infectious agent (128). The vast majority of individuals infected with Mtb remain asymptomatic and are considered to have latent Mtb infection (LTBI). Approximately one quarter of the global population is estimated to harbor Mtb infection (126), with 10 million individuals developing active TB disease each year (128). The only currently licensed TB vaccine, *Mycobacterium bovis* bacille Calmette-Guérin (BCG), provides variable efficacy, ranging from 0 – 80%, against pulmonary TB disease in adults (129).

Both innate and adaptive immunity, including Mtb-specific T cell and antibody (Ab) responses, are clearly important in maintaining control of Mtb (130, 131), although the precise immune correlates of protection to Mtb infection have not been well defined. Natural killer (NK) cells are increasingly recognized as a key component of the innate immune response to Mtb and as a link between innate and adaptive immunity (132, 133). IFN-γ production by NK cells activates antimicrobial effector functions of macrophages, which is essential for control of Mtb; furthermore, secretion of granulysin by NK cells can kill intracellular Mtb when delivered by perforin (79, 134). Studies of Mtb infection in T cell-deficient mice indicated that NK cell-mediated IFN-γ production contributes significantly to inhibition of bacterial replication (135). Mtb can bind directly to TLR2 on NK cells (136) as well as the natural cytotoxicity receptor (NCR) NKp44 (111). Human NK cells can lyse Mtb-infected macrophages *in vitro* via interactions with c-type lectins and NCRs expressed on NK cells (76), and suppress growth of Mtb in infected monocytes (77, 78). IL-22 production by NK cells inhibits intracellular growth of Mtb *in vitro* by

enhancing phagolysosomal fusion (137). NK cells are recruited to the lung in patients with active TB disease (80). However, NK cells circulating in peripheral blood of patients with pulmonary TB disease exhibit decreased IFN-γ production capacity (138, 139), which is partially restored following anti-TB treatment (140), thus suggesting an association between NK cell functional capacity and bacterial load. Moreover, longitudinal cohort studies have indicated that progression to active TB disease is preceded by a decline in the frequency of circulating NK cells, which is restored following successful treatment for active TB (127), thus providing further evidence of an important role for NK cells in Mtb infection and TB disease in humans.

NK cell activity is tightly regulated through a sophisticated network of numerous germline-encoded activating and inhibitory receptors (141), the variegated expression of which generates heterogenous populations of NK cells with high diversity (142, 143). Moreover, NK cell surface marker expression changes in the settings of inflammation, infection and cancer, and increasing evidence indicates NK cells can differentiate into distinct subsets with specialized functions, referred to as 'adaptive' NK cells (144, 145). Adaptive NK cells in humans have been defined most clearly in the context of human cytomegalovirus (HCMV) infection, which has been associated with expansion of distinct NK cell subsets and enhanced responsiveness to virally-infected cells in an antibody-dependent manner (146-149). Antigen-specific NK cells have also been described in simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV)-infected and vaccinated rhesus macaques (121). In humans, infection with HCMV and other viruses leads to expansion of NK cell subsets with adaptive features expressing CD57 and the activating receptor NKG2C (122, 150-152). Adaptive NK cells in HCMV infection are characterized by downregulation of receptors such as NKp30 and NKp46 (122), downregulation of the transcription factors PLZF and IKZF2 and loss of

intracellular adaptor signaling molecules (146, 147). Downregulation of these molecules has been associated with pronounced changes in DNA methylation patterns (146, 147), thus clearly demonstrating pathogen-induced epigenetic reprogramming as a mechanism driving the generation of adaptive NK cells.

In addition to HCMV, NK cells with adaptive features have been described in other chronic human infections, including human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), hepatitis C virus (HCV) and Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) (153). The potential for persistent bacterial infections, such as Mtb, to promote adaptive diversification of NK cell is less clear. In a mouse model of TB, vaccination with BCG induces memory-like NK cells producing IFN-γ, which provide protection against challenge with Mtb (124). In humans, recent studies in South Africa indicate that BCG revaccination of individuals with LTBI boosts BCG-reactive NK cell responses for at least one year after revaccination (125). NK cells from patients with active TB disease exhibit decreased expression of the activating NCRs NKp30 and NKp46 (138), a phenotype consistent with changes in adaptive NK cell phenotypic profiles in HCMV infection (122).

While increasing evidence from animal models and humans indicates that NK cells can differentiate into distinct subsets with specialized functions, it currently remains unclear if Mtb exposure and infection modifies NK cell phenotypic and functional signatures, and if so, how Mtbassociated changes in the NK cell repertoire may impact acquisition of Mtb infection and/or progression to active TB disease. To test the hypothesis that Mtb exposure and infection are associated with distinct NK cell phenotypic and functional profiles, we recruited a cohort of HIVnegative, Mtb-infected and uninfected adults in a TB endemic setting in Kisumu, Kenya and a cohort of Mtb-naïve, healthy adults in the U.S., a non-TB endemic setting. We performed a

comprehensive analysis of NK cells from individuals in these cohorts and identified distinct CD56^{dim} NK cell phenotypic profiles that differentiated Kenyan adults from U.S. adults. Moreover, we demonstrated that CD56^{dim} phenotypic profiles correlated with dampened NK cell responses to MHC class I-devoid cells and diminished reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation in Kenyan adults.

2.3 Materials and Methods

Study participants: Kenya cohort: Blood samples were collected from individuals ≥18 years of age enrolled at the Kenya Medical Research Institute Clinical Research Center in Kisumu, Kenya. Study participants included adults with a normal chest x-ray and no symptoms of TB disease and no previous history of diagnosis or treatment for active TB disease. Mtb infection status was evaluated by QuantiFERON[®]-TB Gold In-Tube (QFT; Qiagen). Individuals with a positive QFT result (TB Antigen-Nil ≥0.35 IU/ml) were defined as having LTBI. Individuals with a TB Antigen-Nil response <0.35 IU/ml were defined as healthy controls (QFT⁻). Serologic testing for HIV antibodies was done for all individuals using the Diagnostic Kit for HIV (1+2) Antibody V2 (KHB[®] Shanghai Kehua Bio-engineering Co., Ltd). All participants enrolled for the study were seronegative for HIV. HCMV seropositivity in healthy Kenyan adults is 97% (154), thus participants enrolled in Kisumu are presumed to be HCMV seropositive. U.S. healthy controls: Blood samples were collected from healthy adults enrolled at the Emory Vaccine Center in Atlanta, GA. U.S. healthy adult controls were U.S.-born, had not been vaccinated with BCG, and had no history of exposure to TB. All U.S. healthy controls were seropositive for HCMV IgG antibodies, as measured using the Cytomegalovirus IgG ELISA kit (Abnova).

<u>Ethics statement</u>: This study was conducted in accordance with the principles expressed in the Declaration of Helsinki. All subjects provided written informed consent for participation in the study, which was approved by the Kenya Medical Research Institute Scientific and Ethics Review Unit and the Emory University Institutional Review Board.

<u>PBMC isolation</u>: Blood samples from all participants were collected in sodium heparin tubes for isolation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs). PBMCs were isolated via density gradient centrifugation, cryopreserved, and stored in LN₂ until use. Cryopreserved PBMCs were thawed in a 37°C water bath and resuspended in 10 ml RPMI 1640 (Corning) with deoxyribonuclease I (DNase, 10 µg/ml, Sigma-Aldrich) and washed twice with RPMI 1640. Cells were then suspended in R10 (RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal calf serum [FCS], 100 U/ml penicillin, 100 µg/ml streptomycin, and 2 mM L-glutamine) and used in phenotypic and functional NK cell assays described below.

<u>NK cell phenotyping</u>: Thawed PBMCs were washed in PBS and stained with Zombie NIR[™] Fixable Viability Dye (BioLegend) for 15 minutes at room temperature. Cells were washed with PBS and surface stained for 30 minutes in the dark at room temperature with anti-CD3 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; UCHT1), anti-CD14 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HCD14), anti-CD19 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HIB19), anti-CD56 Brilliant Violet (BV) 711 (BioLegend; HCD56), anti-CD16 BV 605 (BD; 3G8), anti-NKG2A PE (Beckman Coulter; IM329IU), anti-NKG2D BV 421 (BioLegend; 1D11), anti-NKp30 Alexa Fluor 647 (BioLegend; P30-15), anti-NKp46 PE-Cy7 (BioLegend; 9E2), and anti-CD57 FITC (BioLegend; HCD57). After incubation with conjugated antibodies, cells were washed with PBS and fixed with 2% paraformaldehyde (PFA).

A second phenotyping panel was designed to measure the NK cell expression of intracellular markers. PBMCs were stained with Zombie NIR[™] Fixable Viability Dye and surface stained for 30 minutes at room temperature with anti-CD56 BV 711 (BioLegend; HCD56), anti-CD16 BV 605 (BD; 3G8), anti-CD3 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; UCHT1), anti-CD14 Alexa Fluor 700

(BioLegend; HCD14), anti-CD19 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HIB19), and anti-TIGIT PE (BioLegend; A15153G). Cells were washed in PBS and suspended in FoxP3 Fixation Buffer (eBioscience) for 30 minutes on ice. After fixation, cells were washed with FoxP3 Permeabilization Buffer (eBioscience) and stained with anti-granzyme B PE-CF594 (BD; GB11), anti-perforin PE-Cy7 (BD; BD48), and anti-granulysin Alexa Fluor 488 (BD; RB1) for 30 minutes in the dark at room temperature. Finally, cells were washed with FoxP3 Staining Buffer and resuspended in PBS.

<u>Stimulation and staining of NK cells</u>: NK cell responses to target cells were evaluated using K562 and p815 tumor cell lines (ATCC). Just prior to use in NK cell stimulation experiments, p815 cells were incubated with rabbit anti-mouse polyclonal lymphocyte serum (Cedarlane) for 30 minutes to coat the cells with Ab. Ab-coated p815 cells were then washed with R10 before being added to PBMCs. Donor PBMCs were incubated with K562 or Ab-coated p815 cells at an effector to target ratio of 10:1. PBMCs incubated in R10 media alone served as a negative control. CD107a PE-Cy7 (BioLegend; H4A3), brefeldin A (5 μ g/ml; Sigma-Aldrich), and monensin (5 μ g/ml; BioLegend) were added to each sample at the beginning of stimulation. Cells were incubated at 37°C degrees for 5 hours.

NK cell responses to Mtb antigens were evaluated by stimulation of PBMCs with 10 μg/ml of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* H37RV derived cell wall, cell membrane and whole cell lysate (obtained from BEI Resources, NIAID, NIH; catalog numbers NR14828, NR14831 and NR14822, respectively). PBMCs were incubated in R10 with anti-CD107a PE-Cy7 (BioLegend; H4A3), recombinant human IL-2 (100U/ml; NIH AIDS Research and Reference Reagent Program, Catalog #136), and Mtb antigens for 24 hours at 37°C and 5% CO₂. Brefeldin A (5 µg/ml; Sigma-Aldrich)

and monensin (5 µg/ml; BioLegend) were added at the final 5 hours of incubation. PBMCs incubated in R10 media with anti-CD107a and IL-2 alone served as a negative control. For cytokine neutralization experiments, PBMCs were incubated with purified NA/LE mouse anti-human IL-12 (p40/p70) (BD; C8.6), purified mouse anti-human IL-18 (R&D Systems; 125-2H), or purified NA/LE mouse IgG1 κ isotype control (BD; 107.3) for 15 minutes prior to addition of Mtb antigens, as described above.

Following stimulation of PBMCs with either target cell lines or Mtb antigens, cells were washed with PBS and stained with Zombie NIRTM Fixable Viability Dye (BioLegend) for 15 minutes. Cells were washed with PBS and surface stained with anti-CD56 BV 711 (BioLegend; HCD56), anti-CD16 BV 605 (BD; 3G8), anti-CD3 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; UCHT1), anti-CD14 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HCD14), anti-CD19 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HIB19), anti-CD158a FITC (BioLegend; HP-MA4), anti-CD158b FITC (BioLegend; DX27), and anti-CD158e1 FITC (BioLegend; DX9) for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark. Stained cells were washed with PBS and fixed with FoxP3 Fixation Buffer (eBioscience) for 30 minutes on ice. Cells were washed with FoxP3 Permeabilization Buffer (eBioscience) and stained intracellularly with anti-CD69 PerCP-Cy5.5 (BioLegend; FN50), anti-IFN- γ BV 480 (BD; B27), anti-TNF α Alexa Fluor 647 (BioLegend; MAB11) and anti-IL-22 PE (BioLegend; 2G12A41) for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark. Cells were washed in PBS and prior to acquisition on a BD LSRII flow cytometer.

Flow cytometry and data analysis: Cells were acquired on a BD LSRII flow cytometer with BD FACSDiva software (v8.0) and analyzed with FlowJo software (v9.6; BD). Compensation was performed using single-stained anti-mouse $Ig_{,\kappa}$ beads (BD Bioscience). Single cells were

identified by plotting forward scatter height and forward scatter area. Lymphocytes were identified by plotting forward scatter height and side scatter height. Viable lymphocytes were identified by low expression of NIR viability dye. NK cells were identified as live lymphocytes negative for CD3, CD14, CD19 and positive for the NK lineage markers CD56 and/or CD16. NK cells were further stratified based on intensity of the expression of CD56 (CD56^{dim}, CD56^{bright} and CD56^{neg} NK cells).

<u>Data analysis and statistics</u>: A minimum of 1,000 NK cells was acquired in each panel for each individual. Expression of functional markers by NK cells (CD69, IFN- γ , CD107a, TNF- α , and IL-22) were analyzed after subtraction of background expression in the negative control condition. A non-parametric Mann-Whitney test was used to compare differences between two groups. Differences between 3 groups were evaluated using a non-parametric Kruskal-Wallis test, with *p*-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. Correlations were evaluated using Spearman's rank-order correlation. *P*-values of less than 0.05 were considered significant.

2.4 Results

Study participants

Blood samples were collected from 61 participants in Kisumu, Kenya and from 9 Mtbnaïve healthy adult controls in Atlanta, GA (U.S.) (Table 1). Participants enrolled in Kenya were stratified by QFT result: QFT+ (considered to have LTBI, n=31) and QFT– (n=30). The majority of participants from Kisumu were household contacts of an active TB patient within two years prior to study enrollment (20/31 QFT+ individuals [64.5%] and 21/30 QFT– individuals [70%]). All three groups were similar with regard to age and sex characteristics, with the exception that U.S. healthy controls were older than Kenya QFT– participants.

NK cells in QFT+ and QFT- Kenyan adults are characterized by increased proportions of CD56neg NK cells

Redistribution of NK cell subsets, including expansion of the CD56^{neg} subset, has been described in the setting of chronic viral infections (106). To determine if the frequency and distribution of NK cell subsets are modified in the setting of Mtb infection, we used flow cytometry to measure NK cells directly ex vivo in PBMCs from all three participant groups (Figure 2-1A). The frequency of total NK cells in the lymphocyte population was similar between the three participant groups (Figure 2-1B). As expected, CD56^{dim} NK cells constituted the dominant subset of NK cells in all participant groups (Figure 2-1C). There were no significant differences in the proportions of CD56 subsets between QFT+ and QFT– Kenyan groups, thus indicating that Mtb infection does not significantly modify the frequency and distribution of NK cells subsets in peripheral blood. However, both QFT+ and QFT– Kenyan adults had significantly higher

proportions of CD56^{neg} NK cells, compared with Mtb-naïve healthy adult controls in the U.S. (Figure 2-1C).

CD56^{dim} NK cells exhibit distinct phenotypic profiles in Kenyan and U.S. adults

Given that NK cell surface marker expression can change in the setting of infection (144), we performed flow cytometry to evaluate expression of 10 phenotypic markers expressed by NK cells in each of the three participant groups (Figure 2-2A). Since CD56 subsets have distinct transcriptional profiles (155), we determined the phenotypic profiles of CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cells subsets separately. There was a progressive increase in expression of the differentiation marker CD57 by CD56^{dim} NK cells from U.S. healthy controls to QFT– and QFT+ Kenyan individuals. By contrast, NKG2A, NKp30 and NKp46 were progressively decreased on CD56^{dim} NK cells from U.S. healthy controls to QFT– and QFT+ Kenyan individuals (Figure 2-2B). While the cytotoxic molecules perforin and granulysin were expressed at similar levels among the three groups, expression of granzyme B was markedly increased in both groups of Kenyan participants, compared with U.S. healthy controls. Moreover, expression of the inhibitory receptor TIGIT was significantly higher on CD56^{dim} NK cells from Kenyan participants, compared with U.S. healthy controls. Moreover, expression of the inhibitory receptor TIGIT was significantly higher on CD56^{dim} NK cells from Kenyan participants, compared with U.S. healthy controls. Moreover, expression of the inhibitory receptor TIGIT was significantly higher on CD56^{dim} NK cells from Kenyan participants, compared with U.S. healthy controls. Moreover, expression of the inhibitory receptor TIGIT was significantly higher on CD56^{dim} NK cells from Kenyan participants, compared with U.S. healthy controls. Moreover, expression of the inhibitory receptor TIGIT was significantly higher on CD56^{dim} NK cells from Kenyan participants, compared with U.S. healthy controls. Similar phenotypic differences were also found when evaluating the phenotype of the total NK cell population in the three participant groups (Figure 2-S1 in Supplementary Material).

While there were substantial differences in the phenotypic profile of CD56^{dim} NK cells between Kenyan and U.S. adults, we also identified phenotypic markers that were expressed at significantly different levels between QFT+ and QFT– Kenyan adults, with lower expression of both NKp46 and TIGIT on CD56^{dim} NK cells from QFT+ individuals, compared with QFT– individuals

(Figure 2-2B). These data indicate that human Mtb infection may be associated with downregulation of specific receptors expressed by circulating CD56^{dim} NK cells.

By contrast with CD56^{dim} NK cells, fewer differences were found among the three participant groups when evaluating the phenotypic profiles of CD56^{bright} NK cells. Although expression of NKG2D was similar among the groups on CD56^{dim} NK cells, NKG2D expression was significantly higher on CD56^{bright} NK cells from QFT+ and QFT– Kenyan adults, compared with U.S. healthy controls (Figure 2-2C). Importantly, similar to CD56^{dim} cells, expression of NKp46 was also significantly lower on CD56^{bright} NK cells from Kenyan QFT⁺ individuals, compared with QFT– individuals. PCA of expression of the 10 phenotypic markers by CD56^{dim} cells from the three groups indicated that U.S. healthy controls can be clearly differentiated from Kenyan individuals. By contrast, PCA of the same 10 phenotypic markers by CD56^{bright} NK cells in the same individuals does not clearly distinguish the participant groups (Figure 2-2D).

Taken together, these data indicate substantial differences in CD56^{dim} NK cell phenotypic profiles distinguish Kenyan and U.S. adults. Moreover, these data also indicate that among Kenyan adults residing in a TB endemic environment, expression levels of the natural cytotoxicity receptor NKp46 and the inhibitory receptor TIGIT are further modified in QFT+ adults with LTBI, compared with QFT– adults.

CD56^{dim} NK cells from Kenyan adults have dampened responses to tumor cells, compared with U.S. adults

Through receptor dependent mechanisms, NK cells recognize tumor and virus infected cells that downregulate MHC class I expression as an immune escape mechanism (156). Given

the substantial differences in CD56^{dim} NK cell phenotype in the three participant groups, we next evaluated the functional capacity of CD56^{dim} NK cells to respond to the generic NK cell targets of MHC class I-devoid K562 tumor cells and Ab-coated p815 cells (Figure 2-3A). CD56^{dim} NK cells from U.S. healthy adults had a generally more robust response to stimulation with K562 cells, as measured by CD69, CD107a and IFN-y expression (Figure 2-3B), compared with Kenyan adults. In addition, Boolean analysis of all three markers indicated increased co-expression of two or three markers by CD56^{dim} NK cells from U.S. healthy controls, compared with Kenyan adults (Figure 2-3C). Interestingly, among Kenyan adults, CD56^{dim} NK cells from QFT+ individuals with LTBI coexpressed CD69 and CD107a at higher levels following stimulation with K562 cells, compared with QFT- individuals, although this did not maintain statistical significance after correction for multiple comparisons (Figure 2-3C). No significant differences in CD69, CD107a, or IFN-y expression were observed by CD56^{dim} NK cells from the three groups following stimulation with Ab-coated p815 target cells (Figure 2-3D, E). Taken together, these data indicate that a high pathogen burden environment in Kenya is associated with reduced NK cell reactivity to MHC class I-devoid cells, whereas Ab-mediated activation of NK cells is maintained at similar levels to those seen by NK cells from U.S. healthy controls.

Differential reactivity of CD56^{dim} NK cells to Mtb antigen stimulation in Kenyan and U.S. adults

The above data indicated that NK cell phenotype and functional responses to generic stimuli are impacted by Mtb infection status, as well as high (Kenya) versus low (U.S.) pathogen burden settings. We next sought to determine if Mtb infection modifies NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation. Thus, we stimulated PBMCs from each of the participant groups with Mtb

cell wall antigen for 24 hrs in the presence of IL-2, followed by flow cytometry for expression of CD69, CD107a, IFN- γ , TNF- α , and IL-22 (Figure 2-4A and data not shown). CD56^{dim} NK cells expressed very low levels of TNF- α and IL-22 following stimulation of PBMCs with Mtb cell wall antigens (median <0.1% of CD56^{dim} NK cells in each group; data not shown). However, Mtb antigen stimulation induced upregulation of CD69 and IFN- γ expression by CD56^{dim} NK cells, as well as degranulation, as measured by surface expression of CD107a. Of note, there were marked differences in CD56^{dim} NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigens in healthy adults from the U.S. versus Kenya, with U.S. healthy controls expressing significantly higher levels of CD69 and CD107a following stimulation with Mtb antigens, compared with QFT+ and QFT– individuals from Kenya (Figure 2-4B).

We next evaluated Mtb cell wall-induced co-expression of CD69, CD107a and IFN-γ by CD56^{dim} NK cells. The frequency of CD56^{dim} NK cells expressing CD69, either alone or in combination with CD107a and/or IFN-γ, was consistently higher in U.S. healthy controls, compared with Kenyan adults (Figure 2-4C). These data suggest a heightened level of Mtb antigen-induced activation, as measured by upregulation of CD69, by NK cells from Mtb-naïve, healthy adults in the U.S., compared with Kenyan adults in a TB-endemic environment. Interestingly, among Kenyan adults, the frequency of Mtb antigen-induced CD69 single-positive CD56^{dim} NK cells was higher in QFT– individuals, compared with QFT+ individuals, although this difference did not remain statistically significant following correction for multiple comparisons (Figure 2-4C).

To determine if our results of NK cell reactivity to Mtb cell wall were reproducible with other Mtb antigen preparations, we also stimulated PBMCs with Mtb cell membrane and Mtb

whole cell lysate. Similar to stimulation with Mtb cell wall, stimulation of PBMCs with Mtb cell membrane and whole cell lysate antigens induced higher expression of CD69 and CD107a by CD56^{dim} NK cells from Mtb-naïve U.S. healthy adults, compared with Kenyan adults (Figure 2-S2 in Supplementary Material). Similar to our findings with Mtb cell wall, among Kenyan adults, the frequency of Mtb cell membrane induced CD56^{dim} NK cells co-expressing CD69 and CD107a was higher in QFT– individuals, compared with QFT+ individuals (Figure 2-S2D in Supplementary Material), although this did not maintain statistical significance following correction for multiple comparisons. Overall, these data indicate that CD56^{dim} NK cell responses to Mtb antigens are characterized predominately by upregulation of CD69 and CD107a expression, and that CD56^{dim} NK cells from Mtb-naïve adults. Moreover, these data suggest that the capacity to restimulate NK cells with Mtb antigens in vitro may be further dampened in individuals with LTBI, compared with QFT– individuals from the same TB endemic environment.

Ex vivo phenotype of CD56^{dim} NK cells correlates with functional reactivity to Mtb antigens

NK cells can directly recognize pathogens through antigen interaction with NK cell receptors (111, 157). To better define the relationship between NK cell receptor expression ex vivo and functional responses to Mtb antigens, we generated a correlation matrix of CD56^{dim} NK cell receptor expression ex vivo and the frequency of CD56^{dim} NK cells expressing CD69, CD107a, and IFN-γ following stimulation with Mtb cell wall in vitro (Figure 2-5). We focused our analysis of phenotypic markers to those markers that were expressed at significantly different levels among the participant groups (see Figure 2-2A): NKG2A, NKp30, NKp46, granzyme B, and TIGIT.

Among the phenotypic receptors, there was a strong positive correlation between expression of granzyme B and TIGIT, and between NKG2A, NKp30 and NKp46. There were also strong inverse correlations between granzyme B and NKG2A, NKp30, and NKp46 (Figure 2-5A). By contrast, analysis of CD56^{bright} NK cells by a similar correlation matrix approach revealed no relationship between granzyme B expression and NKG2A, NKp30, and NKp46 on CD56^{bright} cells (Figure 2-5B).

As expected, the frequencies of Mtb-induced NK cells expressing CD69, CD107a and IFNγ correlated positively with each other (Figure 2-5A, B). The frequency of CD69⁺ CD56^{dim} cells following stimulation with Mtb antigen correlated positively with ex vivo frequencies of NKG2A, NKp30, and NKp46, and inversely with ex vivo frequencies of granzyme B and TIGIT (Figure 2-5A). Furthermore, Mtb-induced expression of CD107a by CD56^{dim} cells correlated inversely with ex vivo granzyme B expression, while Mtb-induced induction of IFN-γ correlated positively with NKp46 (Figure 2-5A). No significant correlations were found between ex vivo NK cell expression of CD57, KIRs, or granulysin and the NK cell responses to Mtb antigens in vitro (data not shown).

By contrast with CD56^{dim} NK cells, significant correlations between ex vivo CD56^{bright} phenotype and Mtb antigen-induced CD69, CD107a and IFN-γ expression were limited to TIGIT, with ex vivo expression of TIGIT correlating inversely with all three effector molecules by CD56^{bright} cells following Mtb antigen stimulation (Figure 2-5B). Unlike CD56^{dim} cells, there were no positive correlations between ex vivo receptor expression by CD56^{bright} NK cells and CD56^{bright} reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation. Taken together, these data identify NK cell phenotypic markers that correlate with functional NK cell responses to Mtb antigens in vitro. In addition, these results highlight the differences in reactivity by CD56^{bright} and CD56^{dim} NK cell subsets to Mtb antigen stimulation.

NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigens is partially dependent on IL-12 and IL-18

NK cells express a number of cytokine receptors that allow them to become activated in proinflammatory environments. It has been well described that NK cells become activated through signaling mediated by IL-12 and IL-18 produced by activated monocytes and dendritic cells (DCs) (158-163). To better define the mechanism of NK cell activation by Mtb antigens, we stimulated PBMCs from each participant group with Mtb antigens in the presence of neutralizing Abs to either IL-12, IL-18, a combination of IL-12 and IL-18 together, or an isotype control (Figure 2-6A). Neutralization of IL-12 alone did not significantly impact Mtb-induced expression of CD69 or CD107a (Figure 2-6B, C), although Mtb-induced expression of IFN-y was significantly reduced by IL-12 neutralization (Figure 2-6D). Neutralization of IL-18 alone resulted in a significant reduction in the frequencies of CD56^{dim} NK cells expressing CD69, CD107a, and IFN-y following Mtb antigen stimulation (Figure 2-6 B-D). CD56^{dim} NK cell responses to Mtb antigens were further diminished by simultaneous neutralization of IL-12 and IL-18 together (Figure 2-6B-D). Overall, these data suggest that CD56^{dim} NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigens, regardless of Mtb exposure or infection status, is at least partially mediated by indirect mechanisms in which Mtb antigens induce cytokine production by other cells present within PBMCs, which in turn induce expression of CD69, CD107a and IFN-y by NK cells.

2.5 Discussion

In this study we evaluated the phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells from QFT+ and QFT– adults residing in a TB-endemic region in western Kenya, and compared those with NK cell profiles in Mtb-naïve, healthy adults from the U.S. We demonstrated that CD56^{dim} NK cells from Kenyan adults have distinct phenotypic profiles and attenuated responses following stimulation with MHC class I-devoid target cells and Mtb antigens, compared with U.S. healthy adult controls. Furthermore, within Kenyan adults, we found evidence of significant downregulation of NKp46 and TIGIT expression on CD56^{dim} cells from QFT+ individuals with LTBI, compared with QFT– individuals. Moreover, we demonstrated that NK cell responses to Mtb antigen stimulation are inversely associated with ex vivo expression of granzyme B and TIGIT. We further characterized NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation and determined that NK cell reactivity to Mtb is dependent, at least in part, on IL-12 and IL-18.

NK cells in the blood of humans can be divided into three distinct populations based on expression of CD56 (164). While CD56^{dim} NK cells are highly cytolytic and CD56^{bright} cells secrete large amounts of cytokines, CD56^{neg} NK cells have diminished cytolytic activity and cytokine production capacity (106). Previous studies have indicated that CD56^{neg} NK cells are expanded in individuals with chronic viral infections such as HIV and hepatitis C virus (165-168). Despite similar frequencies of total NK cells within the lymphocyte population, we found that QFT⁺ and QFT⁻ Kenyan adults have increased proportions of CD56^{neg} cells within the total NK cell population, compared with U.S. healthy adult controls. The increased proportion of CD56^{neg} NK cells observed in adults from Kenya, a high pathogen burden setting that is endemic for malaria, helminths and

TB (128, 169, 170), could be an indication of NK cell activation resulting from an accumulation of pathogen exposures over time.

NK cell activity is regulated through expression of various activating and inhibitory receptors (141), the varied expression of which generates heterogenous populations of NK cells with high diversity (142, 143). The most compelling evidence for pathogen-induced differentiation of NK cells with unique phenotypic and functional properties has come from studies of CMV infection (153). The prevalence of HCMV infection in healthy Kenyan adults approaches 100% (154), thus it was not feasible to evaluate NK cell profiles in our Kenyan groups according to HCMV status. Given the near universal prevalence of HCMV infection in Kenyan adults, we selectively enrolled HCVM⁺ U.S. adults as controls, to minimize potential differences in NK cell profiles between groups that may be attributed to HCMV infection. Thus, although all study participants were HCMV⁺, we still observed marked differences in NK cell phenotype between Kenyan and U.S. adults, particularly in the CD56^{dim} subset. CD57, a marker of differentiation on NK cells (171), was expressed at higher levels on CD56^{dim} cells from Kenyan adults, compared with U.S. adults, thus suggesting an increased level of NK cell differentiation in adults residing in a TB-endemic region in Kenya. Expression of CD57 and NKG2C has been proposed as a marker of adaptive NK cells (151). Unfortunately, we did not evaluate expression of NKG2C in our study participants, thus we are unable to determine if NKG2C⁺ cells are also expanded within this CD57⁺ subset of CD56^{dim} NK cells in Mtb-infected and exposed Kenyan adults.

We also observed marked downregulation of NKp30 and NKp46 expression by CD56^{dim} NK cells in QFT+ and QFT– Kenyan adults, compared with U.S. adults. Downregulation of both

NKp30 and NKp46 has been described in HCMV infection (122), yet here, among our HCMV^{*} participant groups, we observed progressive downregulation of NKp46 from the highest expression levels in Mtb-naïve U.S. adults, to intermediate levels in QFT– Kenyan adults and finally the lowest NKp46 expression in QFT+ Kenyan adults. In addition, we observed significant downregulation of NKp46 expression on CD56^{bright} cells in QFT+ individuals with LTBI, compared with QFT– Kenyan adults, thus providing further evidence of Mtb infection-associated changes in NKp46 expression across NK cell subsets. A previous study also reported significant downregulation of NKp30 and NKp46 expression by NK cells from patients with active TB disease, compared with Mtb-uninfected healthy adults (138). NKp46 has been implicated as a receptor mediating NK cell lysis of Mtb-infected monocytes (172-174), thus downregulation of NKp46 is pression of Mtb-infected cells. Although we did not evaluate NK cells from patients with active TB disease in the present study, future studies directly comparing NKp46 expression levels across a spectrum of Mtb exposure, infection and disease are warranted to further define the relationship between NKp46 expression and control of Mtb.

In addition to NKp30 and NKp46, significant differences in expression of NKG2A, granzyme B, and TIGIT were also observed by CD56^{dim} NK cells from Kenyan adults, compared with U.S. adults. Among Kenyan adults, TIGIT expression was downregulated on CD56^{dim} cells from QFT⁺ individuals, compared with QFT– individuals. Although no previously published studies have comprehensively evaluated TIGIT on NK cells in the setting of human Mtb infection, increased TIGIT expression on NK cells has been reported in studies of HIV-infected individuals, compared with HIV-uninfected individuals (175-177), indicating that TIGIT expression on NK cells may be modulated in the setting of chronic infection. Moreover, the level of expression of TIGIT on

human NK cells has been associated with NK cell functional heterogeneity in healthy adults (178), and blockade of TIGIT has been reported to increase NK cell effector functions (178-180), thus providing rationale for exploring TIGIT as a potential immunotherapeutic target. Future studies will be required to more clearly define the role of TIGIT expression on NK cells in human Mtb infection.

Our analysis of NK cell functional capacity revealed dampened IFN-y production to K562 tumor cells in QFT+ and QFT- Kenyan adults, compared with U.S. healthy adults. These results are consistent with the functional profile of adaptive NK cells, which have been reported to exhibit diminished IFN-y production to tumor cells, compared with conventional NK cells (150, 181). By contrast with dampened responses to tumor cells, adaptive NK cells have been reported to have enhanced Ab-dependent responses, compared with conventional NK cells (146, 147). We measured Ab-dependent NK cell responses in our participant groups using Ab-coated p815 cells and did not find statistically significant differences in CD56^{dim} NK cell responses, as measured by expression of CD69, CD107a and IFN-y. Using a cytotoxicity assay, a previous study of adolescents in South Africa indicated enhanced NK cell killing of Ab-coated p815 cells in QFT+ adolescents, compared with QFT- adolescents (127). Although we observed a trend of higher frequencies of CD69⁺CD107a⁺ NK cells following stimulation with Ab-coated p815 cells in QFT+ adults, compared with QFT- Kenyan adults and Mtb-naïve controls, this difference did not reach statistical significance. We did not measure actual killing of Ab-coated target cells in our study and it is currently unclear whether or not QFT+ Kenyan adults have enhanced Ab-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) responses, compared with QFT- Kenyan adults.

Although adoptive transfer studies in mouse cytomegalovirus (MCMV) infection have demonstrated the capacity of adaptive NK cells to mediate protective immunity against viral challenge (120), definitive evidence for Ag-specific adaptive NK cells in humans has been challenging. A previous study in South Africa reported that BCG revaccination of individuals with LTBI boosts BCG-reactive NK cell responses after revaccination (125). We initially hypothesized that QFT+ adults with LTBI would display enhanced NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation, compared with QFT– and Mtb-naïve adults. Contrary to our initial hypothesis, we observed the lowest reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation by NK cells from QFT+ Kenyan adults, a result consistent across multiple Mtb antigen preparations (cell wall, whole cell lysate, and cell membrane). These data suggest that NK cells from QFT+ individuals with LTBI may either be more tolerized to Mtb or have a higher threshold by which they become activated.

A previous study of healthy adults in the U.K. reported that heterogeneity in NK cell responses to BCG was associated with KIR haplotype (80), thus suggesting a potential contribution of host genetics to NK cell reactivity to mycobacteria. Our analysis of KIR expression was limited to CD158 (KIR2DL1/S1/S3/S5), CD158b (KIR2DL2/L3), and CD158e1 (KIR3DL1); furthermore, we did not perform KIR genotyping of the participants in our cohort, thus the potential contribution of KIR haplotype to NK cell responses to Mtb in our cohorts remains uncertain.

To better understand the relationship between NK cell phenotype ex vivo and functional reactivity to Mtb antigens, we performed a correlation matrix analysis and found that CD56^{dim} NK cell activation to Mtb antigens, as measured by CD69 upregulation, is inversely correlated with ex vivo expression of granzyme B and TIGIT, and positively correlated with expression of

NKG2A, NKp30 and NKp46. These data suggest that elevated CD56^{dim} expression of granzyme B and TIGIT ex vivo could be indicative of attenuated NK cell responses to mycobacteria. Interestingly, the only receptor that was found to correlate positively with Mtb antigen-induced NK cell IFN-γ production was NKp46, which is significantly downregulated on both CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} subsets in QFT+ individuals. Of note, only NKp46 expression by CD56^{dim} cells, and not CD56^{bright} cells, correlated positively with IFN-γ production following stimulation with Mtb antigen. Downregulation of NKp46 by NK cells in QFT+ individuals with LTBI could be a potential mechanism contributing to dampened reactivity of NK cells to Mtb antigen stimulation, although it remains to be determined what role NKp46 may play in mediating NK cell activation to Mtb.

The positive correlation between NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation and ex vivo expression of NKG2A, NKp30 and NKp46 by CD56^{dim} cells, and not CD56^{bright} cells, could be reflective of the higher proportions of CD56^{dim} NK cells, compared with CD56^{bright} NK cells, thus facilitating more robust detection of NK cell responses to Mtb antigens due to the higher starting number of CD56^{dim} cells than CD56^{bright} cells in PBMCs. Given the distinct transcriptional programs of CD56^{dim} versus CD56^{bright} NK cells (155), it is also likely that there are other receptors on CD56^{bright} cells that we did not evaluate in this study that may be associated with NK cell reactivity to Mtb. Future studies in which CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cells are sorted from PBMCs prior to Mtb antigen stimulation, as well as receptor blockade studies, will help further elucidate the contribution of each NK cell subset and receptors that are directly involved in NK cell reactivity to Mtb.

The precise mechanisms by which NK cells recognize Mtb remains an open area of investigation. We evaluated NK cell responses by stimulating PBMCs with Mtb antigens in the

presence of IL-2, thus both direct and indirect mechanisms could potentially contribute to NK cell activation. Monocytes are also present in PBMCs and can recognize bacterial antigens through pathogen-associated molecular pattern molecules and produce several inflammatory mediators including IL-12 and IL-18, which are potent stimulators of NK cells (8, 159, 160). Our experiments with IL-12 and IL-18 neutralizing Abs indicated that the combined blockade of IL-12 and IL-18 signaling substantially inhibited NK cell IFN-y production to Mtb antigens. NK cell degranulation, as measured by CD107a expression, and activation, as measured by CD69 upregulation, are also significantly reduced by combined IL-12 and IL-18 blockade, although not entirely abolished. These results suggest that at least part of the NK cell reactivity measured in these assays may be due to indirect mechanisms of NK cell activation whereby stimulation of PBMCs with Mtb antigens induces cytokine production by other cell populations, such as monocytes and DCs, which in turn activates NK cells. In addition, stimulation with Mtb antigens can induce cytokine production by γδ T cells and CD1-restricted T cells (182-186), which could also influence NK cell activation. In addition to cytokines, direct interaction with monocytes and DCs can regulate NK cell activity (78, 187-189). NK cells from QFT+, QFT–, and Mtb-naïve controls reacted in a similar manner to neutralization of IL-12 and IL-18, thus suggesting a common mechanism of NK cell activation by Mtb antigens, regardless of Mtb infection or exposure status. Due to limited cell availability, we were not able to conduct Mtb stimulation experiments on purified populations of NK cells to better define the capacity of Mtb antigens to directly activate NK cells. Further studies are warranted to stimulate purified NK cells with Mtb, or deplete distinct subsets from Mtbstimulated PBMCs, such as monocytes, DCs or T cells, to inform the receptors and pathways by which Mtb activates NK cells.

There are several limitations to our study, including the use of flow cytometry to evaluate a discrete number of NK cell phenotypic markers. Future studies conducting transcriptional profiling by RNA sequencing of purified populations of NK cells from individuals across a spectrum of Mtb infection and disease states will be necessary to more comprehensively define NK cell signatures associated with human Mtb infection. Another limitation in this study was that we analyzed NK cells circulating in the peripheral blood, and it remains unknown whether distinct populations of NK cells with unique phenotypic and functional profiles are present in the lungs of Mtb-infected individuals. Additionally, we stimulated PBMCs with complex Mtb antigen preparations, rather than individual Mtb antigens, and it is unknown which Mtb antigens mediate direct or indirect activation of NK cells. It is also important to note that while Kenya is a TBendemic country, it is also endemic for other infections, including malaria and helminths (190), which are not endemic in the U.S. While our Kenyan subjects did not have concurrent malaria or helminth infection at the time of blood sample collection for our study, it is possible that they had previous malaria and/or helminth infections, which may have contributed to shaping the NK cell repertoire. Thus, markedly different pathogen burdens and environmental exposures likely contribute to intrinsic differences in NK cell profiles between Kenyan and U.S. adults. Lastly, we enrolled Mtb-naïve healthy adult controls in the U.S. who are seropositive for HCMV to more closely match the HCMV prevalence in the adult population in Kenya. However, we do not know the duration of HCMV infection in the U.S. and Kenya participant groups; it is possible that HCMV was acquired at a younger age in the Kenyan participants, compared with U.S. controls, which could potentially contribute to shaping the phenotypic and functional profiles of circulating NK cells due to longer duration of infection. Given the low prevalence of LTBI among U.S. born

individuals (191), we were not able to compare NK cell profiles between QFT+ and QFT– U.S. born adults, as we did among Kenyan adults. Future studies comparing NK cell profiles between QFT+ and QFT– individuals in a low pathogen burden, non-TB endemic environment, as well as longitudinal studies of the same individual before and after Mtb infection, will be important to better define the direct contribution of Mtb infection to NK cell phenotypic and functional profiles.

In conclusion, we performed a comprehensive analysis of phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells from QFT+ and QFT– adults in a TB-endemic region in Kenya and found distinct phenotypes of CD56^{dim} NK cells in these individuals, compared with Mtb-naïve healthy adult controls. Furthermore, the ex vivo expression of specific markers by CD56^{dim} NK cells correlated with NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation. There is growing appreciation that a subset of individuals who are highly exposed to infectious TB do not develop LTBI and remain persistently TST– and/or QFT– (192-195), thus suggesting the innate immune response may be capable of clearing the bacteria in some individuals (131). Our results identify specific differences in CD56^{dim} NK cell phenotype and function in QFT+, QFT– and Mtb-naïve individuals and inform future studies aimed at defining NK cell correlates that may be protective against acquisition of Mtb infection and progression to TB disease.

2.6 Tables and Figures

| Table 2-1 | Characteristics | of Study | Participants |
|-----------|-----------------|----------|--------------|
|-----------|-----------------|----------|--------------|

| Participant Group | n | Age, y ^a (IQR) | Sex (% male) | QFT, IFN-γ IU/ml⁵ (IQR) |
|-----------------------|----|---------------------------|--------------|-------------------------|
| Kenya QFT+ | 31 | 32 (23–53) | 26 | 8.84 (3.22 – 10.00) |
| Kenya QFT– | 30 | 24 (21–33) | 37 | 0.00 (0.00 – 0.05) |
| U.S. Healthy Controls | 9 | 43 (33–60) ^c | 22 | N/A |

^a value denotes median age in years ^b value denotes median

 $^{\rm c}$ p<0.05, compared with Kenya QFT–

IQR, interquartile range



Figure 2-1. Kenyan adults exhibit higher proportions of CD56^{neg} NK cells, compared with U.S. adults.

Flow cytometry was used to identify NK cell subsets in PBMCs from Kenyan adults (n=31 QFT+; n=30 QFT–) and U.S. adult healthy controls (U.S., n=9). (**A**) Flow cytometry gating strategy for NK cells and CD56 subsets (CD56^{neg}, CD56^{dim}, CD56^{bright}). (**B**) Frequency of total NK cells as a percentage of lymphocytes. (**C**) Frequency of CD56 subsets as a proportion of total NK cells. Boxes in panels B and C represent the median and interquartile ranges; whiskers represent the 10th and 90th percentiles. Differences among groups were assessed using a Kruskal-Wallis test, with *p*-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. **p*<0.05; ***p*<0.01.



Figure 2-2. CD56^{dim} NK cells exhibit distinct phenotypes in Kenyan and U.S. adults.

Flow cytometry was used to evaluate the phenotype of NK cells in PBMCs from each of three participant groups. (**A**) Representative flow plots from a Kenyan QFT+ individual demonstrating expression of the indicated phenotypic markers; plots are shown gated on total NK cells. (**B**) Frequency of CD56^{dim} NK cells expressing each phenotypic marker. (**C**) Frequency of CD56^{bright} NK cells expressing each phenotypic marker. (**C**) Frequency of CD56^{bright} NK cells expression of the 10 phenotypic markers on CD56^{dim} NK cells (left panel) and CD56^{bright} NK cells (right panel) from each of the three participant groups. Boxes in panels B and C represent the median and interquartile ranges; whiskers represent the 10th and 90th percentiles. Differences among groups in panels B and C were assessed using a Kruskal-Wallis test, with *p*-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. **p*<0.05; ***p*<0.01; *****p*<0.001.



Figure 2-3. NK cells from Kenyan adults have dampened responses to MHC class I-devoid target cells, but similar ADCC responses, compared with U.S. adults.

PBMCs were stimulated for 5 hrs with either MHC class I-devoid K562 cells or with Ab-coated p815 cells. NK cells were evaluated by flow cytometry for expression of CD69, CD107a, and IFN- γ . (**A**) Representative flow plots from a U.S. healthy control of CD107a and IFN- γ production by CD56^{dim} NK cells following stimulation with K562 cells or Ab-coated p815 cells. (**B**, **D**) Expression of CD69, CD107a and IFN- γ by CD56^{dim} NK cells after stimulation with K562 cells (B) or Ab-coated p815 cells (D). (**C**, **E**) Boolean analysis of co-expression patterns of CD69, CD107a and IFN- γ by CD56^{dim} NK cells after stimulation with K562 cells (E). Data in panels (B – E) are shown from 53 Kenyan individuals (n=26 QFT+ and n=27 QFT–) and 9 U.S. healthy controls. Frequencies in panels B – E are shown after subtraction of background expression in the unstimulated control condition. Boxes in panels B – E represent the median and interquartile ranges; whiskers represent the 10th and 90th percentiles. Differences among groups were assessed using a Kruskal-Wallis test, with *p*-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. **p*<0.05; ***p*<0.01; ****p*<0.001



Figure 2-4. Differential reactivity of CD56^{dim} NK cells to Mtb antigen stimulation in Kenyan adults and U.S. healthy controls.

PBMCs were stimulated with Mtb cell wall antigen for 24 hrs in the presence of 100U/ml IL-2; PBMCs incubated with IL-2 alone, in the absence of Mtb antigen, served as a negative control (Unstim). (**A**) Representative flow plots of CD69 and IFN-γ expression by CD56^{dim} NK cells from a QFT– Kenyan donor and a U.S. healthy donor. (**B**) Expression of CD69, CD107a and IFN-γ measured on CD56^{dim} NK cells after stimulation with Mtb cell wall antigen. (**C**) Boolean analysis of co-expression patterns of CD69, CD107a and IFN-γ expression by CD56^{dim} NK cells after stimulation of PBMCs with Mtb cell wall. Data in panels B and C are shown from 51 Kenyan donors (n=26 QFT+, n=25 QFT–) and 9 U.S. healthy controls. Frequencies in panels B and C are shown after subtraction of background expression by CD56^{dim} NK cells in the presence of media with IL-2 alone. Boxes in panels B and C represent the median and interquartile ranges; whiskers represent the 10th and 90th percentiles. Differences among groups were assessed using a Kruskal-Wallis test, with *p*-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. **p*<0.05; ***p*<0.01; ****p*<0.001; ****p*<0.001.



Figure 2-5. Ex vivo phenotype of CD56^{dim} NK cells correlates with reactivity to Mtb cell wall.

The phenotype of CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cells in PBMCs ex vivo was determined as described in Figure 2-1. Expression of CD69, CD107a, and IFN- γ by CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cells following stimulation with Mtb cell wall was determined as described in Figure 4. Correlations between CD56^{dim} (A) and CD56^{bright} (B) NK cell phenotype and Mtb cell wall-induced effector function were evaluated using a non-parametric Spearman rank correlation. Correlograms were generated using the corrplot function in R. Positive correlations are displayed in blue and negative correlations in red. Color intensity and the size of the circle are proportional to the correlation coefficients. Phenotypic markers and effector molecules within the CD56^{dim} plot were ordered using the Ward method of hierarchical clustering. The order was then applied to the CD56^{bright} data. **p*<0.05; ***p*<0.01; ****p*<0.001; ****p*<0.0001.



Figure 2- 6. NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation is partially dependent on IL-12 and IL-18.

PBMCs were stimulated with Mtb cell wall, as described in Figure 2-4, in the presence of antihuman IL-12 Ab, anti-human IL-18 Ab, anti-IL-12 and anti-IL-18 Abs together, or an IgG1 isotype control. (A) Representative flow plots of PBMCs from a Kenya QFT⁺ individual stimulated with Mtb cell wall in the presence of either anti-IL-12 + anti-IL-18 Abs or an IgG1 isotype control. (B – D) CD69, CD107a, and IFN- γ expression, respectively, by CD56^{dim} NK cells in PBMCs stimulated with Mtb cell wall in the presence of anti-IL12, anti-IL-18, or anti-IL-12 + anti-IL-18 together. Data from 15 individuals are shown in panels B – D (n=5 Kenya QFT+, n=5 Kenya QFT–, n=5 U.S. healthy controls). Frequencies of Mtb cell wall-stimulated CD56^{dim} NK cells in panels B – D are shown after subtraction of background expression in the unstimulated negative control condition. Differences between the IgG1 isotype control and anti-IL-12/IL-18 neutralizing Abs were determined using a Wilcoxon matched-paired signed rank test. *p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001; ****p<0.0001.



Suplemental Figure 2-1. Phenotypic profile of total NK cells from QFT+ and QFT- Kenyan adults is distinct from U.S. adult healthy controls.

Cryopreserved PBMCs were thawed and stained for surface and intracellular phenotypic markers. Total NK cells were gated according to gating strategy described in Figure 2-1A. Data are shown from 30 QFT– Kenyan adults, 31 LTBI Kenyan adults, and 9 U.S. healthy adult controls. Boxes represent the median and interquartile ranges; whiskers represent the 10th and 90th percentiles. Differences were assessed using the Kruskal-Wallis nonparametric one-way ANOVA, with p-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. *p<0.05; **p<0.01; ****p<0.001; ****p<0.0001.



Suplemental Figure 2-2. QFT+ and QFT– Kenyan adults have attenuated NK cell responses to Mtb whole cell lysate and cell membrane antigens.

PBMCs were stimulated with Mtb whole cell lysate and cell embrane antigens for 24 hrs in the presence of 1000U/ml IL-2; PBMCs incubated with IL-2 alone, in the absence of antigen, served as a negative control. (A,C) Single marker expression of CD69, CD107 and IFN- γ measured on CD56^{dim} NK cells after stimulation with Mtb whole cell lysate (A) and cell membrane (C). (B,D) Polyfunctional analysis of CD69, CD107a and IFN- γ co-expression by CD56^{dim} NK cells after stimulation of PBMCs with Mtb whole cell lysate (B) and cell membrane (D). Data in panels A-D are shown from 26 QFT+ Kenyan adults, 25 QFT– Kenyan adults, and 9 U.S. healthy adult donors. Frequencies are shown after subtraction of background expression of CD69, CD107a and IFN- γ expression in the negative control condition (PBMCs incubated in media with IL-2 alone). Boxes represent the median and interquartile ranges; whiskers represent the 10th and 90th percentiles. Differences were assessed using the Kruskal-Wallis non-parametric one-way ANOVA, with p-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. **p*<0.05; ***p*<0.01; *****p*<0.001; *****p*<0.001.
Chapter 3. The effect of HIV co-infection on NK cell phenotypic and functional profiles in Kenyan adults with LTBI

3.1 Abstract

Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) is one of the most lethal pathogens in human history and is currently responsible for over 10 million new cases of active tuberculosis (TB) disease every year. Many infected individuals establish latent Mtb infection (LTBI) and will not develop active disease throughout their lifetime. LTBI is maintained, in part, by a competent immune response from CD4 T cells. Infection with HIV leads to depletion of CD4 T cells and is associated with increased risk of reactivation in individuals with LTBI. The importance of CD4 T cells in latent infection have been well described, but the effect of HIV on the phenotype and function of other immune cell populations responding to Mtb have not been fully described. NK cells are a subset of innate immune cells that are found in the granuloma and are capable of responding to Mtb. In this study we performed flow cytometry to evaluate the phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells in a cohort of HIV-infected (HIV+) and HIV-uninfected (HIV-) Kenyan adults. QuantiFERON (QFT) was used to define LTBI status. We evaluated and compared the phenotype and function of NK cells between HIV+ QFT+ and HIV- QFT+ individuals. We found that HIV co-infection is associated with expansion of CD56^{neg} NK cells, along with increased expression of NKG2D by CD56^{dim} cells, and increased expression of the inhibitory receptor TIGIT and maturation marker CD57 by CD56^{bright} cells, compared with HIV- QFT+ individuals. NK cells from HIV co-infected individuals also had diminished degranulation and cytokine production to antibody-coated target cells. However, NK cells from co-infected individuals maintained functional response to Mtb antigens at levels similar to that of HIV–QFT+ individuals. Following one year of antiretroviral therapy (ART) in HIV+ QFT+ individuals, the proportion of CD56^{neg} NK cells decreased significantly, as did CD57 and TIGIT expression by CD56^{bright} NK cells.

Taken together, these data indicate that although HIV infection modulates NK cell phenotype and function, the capacity of NK cells to respond to Mtb is not significantly impaired in HIV co-infected individuals.

3.2 Introduction

Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) infection represents one of the largest infectious disease burdens in the world and is the most lethal infectious disease in human history. In 2018 there were 10 million new cases and 1.5 million deaths due to TB worldwide with over 250,000 of these cases in HIV-infected individuals. It is also estimated that a quarter of the world is latently infected with Mtb (9). The exact immune correlates of protection to Mtb are not fully understood but it is known that HIV infection significantly increases the risk of reactivation in individuals with latent Mtb infection (LTBI). Indeed, HIV infection is the greatest risk factor for Mtb reactivation (9). A better understanding of how HIV compromises immune protection in LTBI individuals is crucial for understanding the immune response to Mtb and also aiding in the development of new therapeutic and vaccine targets.

HIV causes immune suppression of several subsets of cells from the adaptive and innate immune systems. CD4 T cells, in addition to being depleted during HIV infection, have been shown to be functionally altered. Previous studies have shown that HIV-specific memory CD4 T cells have decreased proliferative capacity and decreased IL-2 production (196, 197). In addition, HIV gp120 is capable of inhibiting activation of CD4 T cells by blocking the upregulation of CD40L (198). Another mechanism leading to suppression of CD4 T cells in HIV infection is the upregulation of inhibitory receptors such as Tim-3, PD1 and CTLA-4 (199). HIV infection has also been shown to be associated with depletion of Mtb-specific CD4 T cells, with some evidence that HIV may preferentially infect Mtb-specific CD4 T cells, compared with CD4 T cells specific for other pathogen such as CMV (200). Overall, HIV infections leads to a decreased capacity of CD4 T cells to produce effector molecules and to become activated, which has detrimental consequences in the setting of Mtb infection.

HIV has also been shown to dysregulate cells in the innate immune system. Dendritic cells (DCs) play a major role in recognition of HIV and priming the adaptive immune response (201). Previous studies suggest that infected DCs are inhibited by accumulation of viral particles leading to decreased production of effector molecules (202). Another important cytokine produced by activated DCs is IL-12. This cytokine is important for Th1 polarization and its production is suppressed by HIV Vpr and gp120 (203). Suppression of IL-12 delays the differentiation of Th1 CD4 T cell responses, allowing for viral escape and replication. Macrophages can be infected by HIV and are believed to be a reservoir for virus (204). Macrophages and monocytes from infected patients with undetectable viral loads have been shown to contain viral p24, a marker of active viral replication (205). Collectively, these perturbations to the immune system leads to increased susceptibility to opportunistic infections such as Mtb.

It is clear that many cell subsets important for the immune response in LTBI are perturbed by HIV. Individuals who are co-infected with HIV have increased risk of developing active TB compared to individuals with HIV alone (9). In general, the decreased activation and function of memory CD4 T cells and inhibition of macrophages by HIV diminishes the protection generated by the granuloma. Mtb also regulates the expression of CCR5 and CD4 receptor expression on CD4 T cells and HIV increases CD14 on macrophages (206). Thus, both infections potentiate one another in the host.

Although CD4 T cells and macrophages have been well studied in the context of coinfection, other cell populations, including NK cells, are important for Mtb immunity but the

effect of co-infection on these cells has not been well defined. NK cells are a group of innate immune cells that are regulated by a large number of activating and inhibitory receptors (100). The receptor expression of NK cells changes in the context of infection and disease (109). NK cells play a role in linking the adaptive and innate immune systems and in bacterial infections they are known to be primary producers of IFNy leading to activation of macrophages that are better capable of killing intracellular bacteria (133, 207). NK cells are capable of recognizing Mtb through TLR2 and NKp44 (111). Upon activation, NK cells kill intracellular bacterium through a granulysin dependent mechanism (79). Furthermore, the capacity of NK cells to kill Mtb-infected macrophages has been demonstrated in vitro (76).

Previous studies have reported alterations in NK cells during HIV infection. CD56 populations in the peripheral blood of HIV+ individuals are known to be skewed during infection leading to an increase in CD56^{neg} NK cells and a decrease in CD56^{bright} cells (107). The inhibitory receptor Tim-3 is also upregulated on NK cells in HIV+ individuals, leading to loss of reactivity (208). Moreover, a population of NKG2A+ NK cells have been shown to lyse autologous HIV-infected CD4 T cells (110). From these examples it is apparent that NK cells are altered phenotypically and functionally in HIV. How NK cells may be further perturbed in HIV/Mtb co-infection have not been explored.

In a previous study we performed NK cell phenotypic and functional profiling in a cohort of Mtb-infected and uninfected adults from Kisumu, Kenya to determine if Mtb infection modified NK cell profiles. We found that LTBI was associated with a distinct phenotypic and functional profile compared to healthy adults. In the current study we evaluated the effect of HIV co-infection on NK cell phenotype and function by evaluating the following groups of adults from

Kisumu, Kenya: HIV+ QFT–, HIV+ QFT+, and HIV– QFT+. We performed flow cytometry experiments on PBMCs to evaluate the effect of HIV/Mtb co-infection and antiretroviral therapy (ART) on NK phenotypic markers and functional responses to generic NK cell stimuli as well as Mtb antigen stimulation. Overall, we show that HIV/Mtb co-infection is associated with alterations in CD56 subsets and expression of phenotypic markers, as well as functional responses to antibody (Ab)-coated target cells, although NK cell functional responses to Mtb antigen stimulation is maintained in HIV/Mtb co-infected individuals.

3.3 Materials and Methods

<u>Study participants.</u> Blood samples were collected from individuals ≥18 years of age enrolled at the Kenya Medical Research Institute Clinical Research Center in Kisumu, Kenya. Study participants included adults with a normal chest x-ray and no symptoms of TB disease and no previous history of diagnosis or treatment for active TB disease. Mtb infection status was evaluated by QuantiFERON^{*}-TB Gold In-Tube (QFT; Qiagen). Individuals with a positive QFT result (TB Antigen-Nil ≥0.35 IU/ml) were defined as having LTBI. Serologic testing for HIV antibodies was done for all individuals using the Diagnostic Kit for HIV (1+2) Antibody V2 (KHB[®] Shanghai Kehua Bio-engineering Co., Ltd). HIV viral load and absolute CD4 T cell counts were measured in all HIV+ participants. HIV+ participants were antiretroviral therapy (ART)-naïve at the time of study enrollment and had ≥200 CD4 cells/µl. Blood samples were collected from a subset of HIV+ QFT+ participants 12 months after initiation of ART.

<u>Ethics statement</u>: This study was conducted in accordance with the principles expressed in the Declaration of Helsinki. All subjects provided written informed consent for participation in the study, which was approved by the Kenya Medical Research Institute Scientific and Ethics Review Unit and the Emory University Institutional Review Board.

<u>PBMC isolation</u>: Blood samples from all participants were collected in sodium heparin tubes for isolation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs). PBMCs were isolated via density gradient centrifugation, cryopreserved, and stored in LN₂ until use. Cryopreserved PBMCs were thawed in a 37°C water bath and resuspended in 10 ml RPMI 1640 (Corning) with

deoxyribonuclease I (DNase, 10 μ g/ml, Sigma-Aldrich) and washed twice with RPMI 1640. Cells were then suspended in R10 (RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal calf serum [FCS], 100 U/ml penicillin, 100 μ g/ml streptomycin, and 2 mM L-glutamine) and used in phenotypic and functional NK cell assays described below.

<u>NK cell phenotyping</u>: Thawed PBMCs were washed in PBS and stained with Zombie NIR[™] Fixable Viability Dye (BioLegend) for 15 minutes at room temperature. Cells were washed with PBS and surface stained for 30 minutes in the dark at room temperature with anti-CD3 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; UCHT1), anti-CD14 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HCD14), anti-CD19 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HIB19), anti-CD56 Brilliant Violet (BV) 711 (BioLegend; HCD56), anti-CD16 BV 605 (BD; 3G8), anti-NKG2A PE (Beckman Coulter; IM329IU), anti-NKG2D BV 421 (BioLegend; 1D11), anti-NKp30 Alexa Fluor 647 (BioLegend; P30-15), anti-NKp46 PE-Cy7 (BioLegend; 9E2), and anti-CD57 FITC (BioLegend; HCD57). After incubation with conjugated antibodies, cells were washed with PBS and fixed with 2% paraformaldehyde (PFA).

A second phenotyping panel was designed to measure the NK cell expression of intracellular markers. PBMCs were stained with Zombie NIRTM Fixable Viability Dye and surface stained for 30 minutes at room temperature with anti-CD56 BV 711 (BioLegend; HCD56), anti-CD16 BV 605 (BD; 3G8), anti-CD3 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; UCHT1), anti-CD14 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HCD14), anti-CD19 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HIB19), and anti-TIGIT PE (BioLegend; A15153G). Cells were washed in PBS and suspended in FoxP3 Fixation Buffer (eBioscience) for 30 minutes on ice. After fixation, cells were washed with FoxP3 Permeabilization Buffer (eBioscience) and stained with anti-granzyme B PE-CF594 (BD; GB11), anti-perforin PE-Cy7 (BD;

BD48), and anti-granulysin Alexa Fluor 488 (BD; RB1) for 30 minutes in the dark at room temperature. Finally, cells were washed with FoxP3 Staining Buffer and resuspended in PBS.

<u>Stimulation and staining of NK cells</u>: NK cell responses to target cells were evaluated using K562 and p815 tumor cell lines (ATCC). Just prior to use in NK cell stimulation experiments, p815 cells were incubated with rabbit anti-mouse polyclonal lymphocyte serum (Cedarlane) for 30 minutes to coat the cells with Ab. Ab-coated p815 cells were then washed with R10 before being added to PBMCs. Donor PBMCs were incubated with K562 or Ab-coated p815 cells at an effector to target ratio of 10:1. PBMCs incubated in R10 media alone served as a negative control. CD107a PE-Cy7 (BioLegend; H4A3), brefeldin A (5 μ g/ml; Sigma-Aldrich), and monensin (5 μ g/ml; BioLegend) were added to each sample at the beginning of stimulation. Cells were incubated at 37°C degrees for 5 hours.

NK cell responses to Mtb antigens were evaluated by stimulation of PBMCs with 10 μg/ml of Mtb H37RV derived cell membrane (obtained from BEI Resources, NIAID, NIH; catalog number NR14831). PBMCs were incubated in R10 with anti-CD107a PE-Cy7 (BioLegend; H4A3), recombinant human IL-2 (100U/ml; NIH AIDS Research and Reference Reagent Program, Catalog #136), and Mtb antigen for 24 hours at 37°C and 5% CO₂. Brefeldin A (5 µg/ml; Sigma-Aldrich) and monensin (5 µg/ml; BioLegend) were added at the final 5 hours of incubation. PBMCs incubated in R10 media with anti-CD107a and IL-2 alone served as a negative control.

Following stimulation of PBMCs with either target cell lines or Mtb antigen, cells were washed with PBS and stained with Zombie NIRTM Fixable Viability Dye (BioLegend) for 15 minutes. Cells were washed with PBS and surface stained with anti-CD56 BV 711 (BioLegend; HCD56), anti-

CD16 BV 605 (BD; 3G8), anti-CD3 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; UCHT1), anti-CD14 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HCD14), anti-CD19 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HIB19), anti-CD159c (NKG2C) VioBright FITC (Miltenyi Biotec; REA205) for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark. Stained cells were washed with PBS and fixed with FoxP3 Fixation Buffer (eBioscience) for 30 minutes on ice. Cells were washed with FoxP3 Permeabilization Buffer (eBioscience) and stained intracellularly with anti-CD69 PerCP-Cy5.5 (BioLegend; FN50) and anti-IFNγ BV 480 (BD; B27) for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark. Cells were washed in PBS and prior to acquisition on a BD LSRII flow cytometer.

Flow cytometry and data analysis: Cells were acquired on a BD LSRII flow cytometer with BD FACSDiva software (v8.0) and analyzed with FlowJo software (v9.6; BD). Compensation was performed using single-stained anti-mouse Ig,κ beads (BD Bioscience). Single cells were identified by plotting forward scatter height and forward scatter area. Lymphocytes were identified by plotting forward scatter height and side scatter height. Viable lymphocytes were identified by low expression of NIR viability dye. NK cells were identified as live lymphocytes negative for CD3, CD14, CD19 and positive for the NK lineage markers CD56 and/or CD16. NK cells were further stratified based on intensity of the expression of CD56 (CD56^{dim}, CD56^{bright} and CD56^{neg} NK cells).

<u>Data analysis and statistics</u>: A minimum of 1,000 NK cells was acquired in each panel for each individual. Expression of functional markers by NK cells (CD69, IFNy, and CD107a) were analyzed after subtraction of background expression in the negative control condition. A non-parametric

Mann-Whitney test was used to compare differences between two groups. HIV+ QFT+ individuals were compared with HIV+ QFT– individuals to determine the effect of Mtb infection on NK cell responses within HIV+ individuals. HIV+ QFT+ individuals were compared with HIV– QFT+ individuals to determine the effect of HIV infection on NK cell responses within individuals with LTBI. For comparison between time points in HIV+ individuals on ART, a non-parametric Wilcoxon matched pairs test was performed. Differences between 3 groups were evaluated using a non-parametric Kruskal-Wallis test, with p-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. P-values of less than 0.05 were considered significant.

3.4 Results

Study Participants

Blood samples were collected from 95 participants in Kisumu, Kenya (Table 3-1). Participants were stratified by QFT and HIV status: HIV+ QFT– (considered to be HIV-infected and Mtb-uninfected, n=33); HIV+ QFT+ (considered to be HIV-infected with LTBI, n=31), and HIV– QFT+ (considered to be HIV-uninfected with LTBI, n=31). All three groups were similar with regard to sex and age distribution.

Influence of HIV infection on IFNy production in the QFT assay

We next evaluated HIV viral load and absolute CD4 T cell count in QFT– and QFT+ individuals. There was a trend towards lower viral loads and higher CD4 counts in HIV+ QFT+ individuals, compared with HIV+ QFT– individuals (Figure 3-1A, 1B). We also compared IFNγ responses to the TB Antigen and Mitogen conditions of the QFT assay in all three of our cohorts to determine if HIV infection was associated with a dampened QFT response compared to individuals who are HIV-uninfected. As expected, QFT+ individuals had significantly higher IFNγ responses to the TB Antigen condition when compared to the HIV+ QFT– cohort. Among individuals with a positive QFT response, HIV+ individuals had lower levels of IFNγ than HIV– individuals (Figure 3-1C). Next, we compared IFNγ responses to the mitogen condition (PHA) of the QFT assay. We found that all three cohorts had robust responses to mitogen stimulation (Figure 3-1D). Taken together, these results suggest that HIV infection may be associated with a dampened TB-specific IFNy production in the QFT assay.

HIV co-infection is associated with increased CD56^{neg} and decreased CD56^{dim} NK cells

Chronic viral infections are associated with changes to the distribution of CD56 subpopulations of NK cells (209). We next evaluated whether the distribution of CD56 subsets was altered in individuals with HIV/Mtb co-infection. We performed flow cytometry to measure the frequency of CD56 subsets (CD56^{dim}, CD56^{bright}, and CD56^{neg}) from the PBMCs collected from all three of our cohorts (Figure 3-2A). CD56^{dim} cells were the major subset in all cohorts, as has been previously described (164). When we compared the frequency of CD56 subpopulations in all three groups, we found that CD56^{dim} cell frequency was decreased and CD56^{neg} cells were increased in HIV+ QFT+ individuals, compared with the HIV– QFT+ individuals (Figure 3-2B). We found no differences in CD56 subset distribution between the two HIV+ groups, suggesting that LTBI does not further perturb the distribution of NK cell subsets within HIV+ individuals. Overall, these data suggest that HIV infection, but not Mtb infection, has an appreciable effect on CD56 subset distribution.

Phenotypic profiles of CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cells in HIV/Mtb co-infection

NK cell activating and inhibitory receptor expression is altered in the setting of inflammation and infection and has been associated with different disease outcomes (109). In order to determine the effect of Mtb and HIV infection on NK cell phenotypic profiles, we performed flow cytometry to evaluate expression of an array of commonly expressed NK cell markers (Figure 3-3A). Since CD56 subsets are transcriptionally distinct and have unique expression patterns (155), we performed analysis on CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cells separately.

HIV+ and HIV– individuals with LTBI had similar expression of almost all markers evaluated on CD56^{dim} cells, with the exception of NKG2D, which was significantly higher in HIV+ QFT+, compared with HIV– QFT+ individuals (Figure 3-3B). No significant differences in expression of any of the phenotypic markers were found between the two HIV+ groups (Figure 3-3B), indicating that the phenotypic profiles of CD56^{dim} NK cells are not further altered by Mtb infection within HIV+ individuals.

Next, we compared the phenotypic profiles of CD56^{bright} cells. Among individuals with LTBI, HIV+ individuals had increased expression of CD57 and TIGIT on CD56^{bright} cells, compared with HIV– individuals. Among HIV+ individuals, the only significant difference we observed was an increase in NKp46 expression by CD56^{bright} cells from QFT+ individuals, compared with QFT– individuals. Overall these data show that NKp46 expression may be modified in Mtb infection, and that HIV co-infection is further associated with increased expression of CD57 and TIGIT on CD56^{bright} cells.

NK cell responses to Ab-coated target cells are dampened in HIV infection

NK cells, through a receptor dependent mechanism, recognize tumor cells that downregulate MHC class I receptors as an immune escape mechanism. NK cells are also activated through antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity that is dependent on CD16. We performed stimulations of PBMCs with either Ab-coated p815 cells or MHC class I-devoid K562 cells to measure NK cell functional responses. We used flow cytometry to measure CD69, CD107a and IFNy expression from CD56^{dim} NK cells from both stimulation conditions (Figure 3-4A). NK cells from HIV+ QFT+ individuals had decreased expression of CD69, CD107a, and IFNγ, compared with

HIV– QFT+ individuals (Figure 3-4B). Boolean analysis of these responses identified significant decreases in two distinct NK cell subsets: CD69+CD107a+IFNγ+ and CD69+CD107a–IFNγ+ cells (Figure 3-4C). No differences in NK cell responses to Ab-coated p815 cells were found between the two HIV+ groups. There were also no differences in NK cell functional responses by either Mtb or HIV infection status following stimulation with K562 cells (Figure 3-4D, E). Overall, these data suggest that CD56^{dim} NK cell responses to Ab-coated target cells are dampened HIV co-infected individuals, and this decreased response is driven by HIV infection and not Mtb infection.

Degranulation and cytokine production to Mtb antigens is maintained in HIV-infected individuals

After evaluating the responses of CD56^{dim} cells to generic NK cell stimuli, we next evaluated the effect of co-infection on NK cell responses to Mtb antigen. We performed a 24hr stimulation of PBMCs with Mtb cell membrane and used flow cytometry to measure expression of CD69, CD107a, and IFNγ responses by CD56^{dim} cells (Figure 3-5A). Similar levels of Mtb antigen-induced expression of CD69, CD107a, and IFNγ were observed by CD56^{dim} NK cells from all three groups (Figure 3-5B). Next, we evaluated co-expression patterns of these markers using a Boolean analysis strategy. When we compared individual subsets between QFT+ individuals, we found a significant decrease in the frequency of CD69+CD107–IFNγ– cells in HIV+ individuals, compared with the HIV– individuals (Figure 3-5C), suggesting the capacity to upregulate the activation marker CD69 in response to Mtb antigens may be dampened in HIV/Mtb co-infected individuals. Among HIV+ individuals, we did not find any differences in the frequencies of CD56^{dim} NK cells to

degranulate (as measured by CD107a expression) and produce IFNγ in response to Mtb antigen stimulation is not significantly impaired in individuals with HIV/Mtb co-infection.

ART is associated with redistribution of NK cell subsets

HIV infection is associated with CD56 population alterations during the course of disease, which is modified following antiretroviral therapy (ART)-mediated suppression of viremia (210). To evaluate the effect of HIV viremia on the perturbation of NK cell subsets we observed in our HIV+ individuals (Figure 3-2B), we used flow cytometry to measure the distribution of NK cell subsets in a subset of 10 HIV+ QFT+ individuals who were followed longitudinally for 12 months after initiating ART. To confirm that each individual achieved suppression of viremia on ART, we measured viral load at study enrollment (pre-ART) and 12 months post-ART and confirmed that all individuals had undetectable viral loads (<20 copies/ml) by 12 months (Figure 3-6A). Absolute CD4 T cell counts were also measured at both time points and increased significantly after 12 months of ART (Figure 3-6B).

We next evaluated distribution of CD56 subsets within the total NK cell population before and 12 months after ART. There was a significant increase in both CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} cells at 12 months post-ART, compared with pre-ART levels (Figure 3-6C). This coincided with a significant decrease in CD56^{neg} cells at 12 months post-ART, suggesting an association between viral load and expansion of the CD56^{neg} NK cell subset.

ART is associated with decreased expression of CD57, TIGIT, and granulysin by CD56^{bright} NK cells

In order to better understand the effect of viremia on NK cell phenotypic profiles in our HIV/Mtb-infected cohort, we performed flow cytometry on PBMCs from these 10 HIV+ QFT+ individuals at baseline and 12 months post-ART. We did not find any significant differences in expression of any of the phenotypic markers on CD56^{dim} NK cells after 12 months of ART (Figure 3-7A). However, we found that ART-mediated suppression of viremia was associated with decreased expression of CD57, TIGIT, and granulysin by CD56^{bright} NK cells (Figure 3-7B). These data suggest that the phenotype of CD56^{bright} cells may be more sensitive to viremia than CD56^{dim} NK cells, and that elevated expression of markers such as CD57, TIGIT, and granulysin by NK cells may be reflective of immune activation or inflammation that is characteristic of untreated HIV infection.

Finally, we were interested in evaluated the effect of HIV viremia on NK cell responses to Mtb antigens. We stimulated PBMCs from HIV+ QFT+ individuals before and after ART with Mtb cell membrane. Boolean analysis of CD69, CD107a and IFNy revealed that NK cell responses to Mtb antigen stimulation did not change significantly after 12 months of ART (Figure 3-7C). These data suggest that NK cell responses to Mtb antigens in HIV-infected individuals are not directly related to HIV viral load.

3.4 Discussion

In this study we evaluated the phenotype and functional profiles of NK cells from HIV+ QFT-, HIV+ QFT+ and HIV- QFT+ individuals from a TB-endemic region in western Kenya. We have previously shown that HIV- QFT+ Kenyan adults have a unique phenotypic and functional profile compared to HIV- QFT- U.S. adults (211). The primary purpose of this study was to evaluate how co-infection with HIV modifies the phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells among QFT+ Kenyan adults. We found that HIV/Mtb co-infection is associated with modification of NK cell phenotypic profiles, with increased NKG2D expression by CD56^{dim} NK cells and increased CD57 and TIGIT expression by CD56^{bright} NK cells, compared with HIV– individuals with LTBI. Functionally, HIV/Mtb co-infection is associated with a dampened response to Ab-coated target cells, compared with HIV- individuals with LTBI, although NK cell responses to Mtb antigens are largely preserved. Among HIV+ individuals, we found little evidence of differences in NK cell phenotype or function between QFT- and QFT+ individuals, with the exception of NKp46 expression by CD56^{bright} cells. These data suggest that LTBI does not substantially modify NK cell profiles in HIV-infected individuals. Finally, by longitudinal analysis of HIV+ QFT+ individuals on ART, we show that the phenotype of CD56^{bright} NK cells, but not functional responses to Mtb antigens, is associated with viremia.

NK cells are divided into 3 subsets based on the expression of CD56 (164). The major population of NK cells found in the blood are the CD56^{dim} while the CD56^{bright} cells are the minor subset found. HIV associated immune activation is associated with perturbations to CD56 subset frequency including a decrease in CD56^{bright} and CD56^{dim} cells and increased CD56^{neg} population (168, 212). When we compared the frequency of CD56 subsets between HIV+ and HIV–

individuals, we found a significant decrease in CD56^{dim} cells and a significant increase in CD56^{neg} cells in HIV/Mtb co-infected individuals. There were no significant differences between the two HIV+ groups, suggesting the redistribution of CD56 subsets is driven by HIV infection and not Mtb infection. Our results in HIV/Mtb co-infected Kenyan adults are thus consistent with previous studies reporting expansion of CD56^{neg} NK cells in HIV-infected adults from North American and European cohorts (206, 213-215).

NK cell responses are regulated by an array of inhibitory and activating receptor and it is the summation of signaling through these various receptors that dictates whether the NK cell becomes activated (100). NK cell receptors and NK cell diversity are known to be modulated in HIV infection (142). In the phenotypic analysis of CD56^{dim} NK cells we found increased NKG2D expression in HIV/Mtb co-infected individuals compared to HIV– individuals. NKG2D is a highly conserved activating NK cell receptor that recognizes a large number of diverse ligands (216). Most of these ligands are upregulated on stressed cells, such as tumor cells or infected cells. In HIV infection, nef downregulates NKG2D ligands in an attempt to shield infected host cells from being detected and lysed by the immune system (217). Mechanisms leading to increased expression of NKG2D in HIV/Mtb co-infected individuals are currently unknown. Perhaps NKG2D is upregulated in response to decreased ligand sensing. Further studies would be needed to fully understand the regulation of NKG2D in HIV/Mtb co-infection.

In CD56^{bright} cells we found higher expression of CD57 and TIGIT in HIV/Mtb co-infected individuals compared to HIV– individuals with LTBI. CD57 is a terminal differentiation marker and is increased as NK cells become more activated. In HIV infection NK cells are skewed towards higher proportion of CD57 expressing cells (218). It is interesting that we see an increase in CD57

expression on CD56^{bright} cells since this subset is described as being less differentiated compared to other CD56 subsets. These data suggest that co-infection is characterized by highly differentiated CD56^{bright} cells compared to HIV– individuals with LTBI.

TIGIT is an inhibitory receptor that is expressed on T cells and NK cells (180). Previous studies suggest that TIGIT expression is inversely correlated with NK cell function (178). In HIV infection there is an increase in TIGIT expression on NK cells, which is associated with decreased ability to produce IFNγ (177). The increase in TIGIT expression in HIV/Mtb co-infected individuals suggests that CD56^{bright} NK cells may be less functional compared to HIV– individuals with LTBI. Overall, these differences suggest that CD56^{bright} cells are more differentiated and may have decreased function in the context of co-infection. Additional studies evaluating the functional capacity of CD56^{bright} NK cells will be required to better understand the consequences of increased expression of TIGIT in the setting of HIV/Mtb co-infection.

In addition to NK cell phenotypic profiles, we were also interested in evaluating the influence of HIV on NK cell functional profiles. We used K562 MHC I-devoid and Ab-coated p815 cells to measure the general response of CD56^{dim} NK cells in all participants. We did not see any differences between our cohorts in response to K562 stimulation. The NK cell response to Ab-coated p815 cells was associated with decreased expression of all markers (CD69, CD107a and IFNγ). Ab-coated p815 cells are recognized by NK cells through a Fc-receptor (CD16) mediated mechanism. These data suggest that NK cells in co-infected individuals may have diminished capacity to mediate Ab-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) responses.

Beyond non-specific stimuli, increasing evidence indicates that NK cells are capable of responding to pathogen antigens. A previous study in South Africa provided evidence that BCG

revaccination of individuals with LTBI boosts BCG-reactive NK cell responses for at least 1 year after revaccination (125). We found that HIV/Mtb co-infection was associated with a decrease in upregulation of the activation marker CD69 in response to Mtb cell membrane antigen, compared with HIV– individuals with LTBI. However, degranulation and cytokine production were not significantly impaired in HIV+ individuals. Our initial studies of NK cell response to Mtb antigen stimulation involved direct incubation of PBMCs with Mtb antigen preparations. Given that NK cell responses to Ab-coated target cells are dampened in HIV+ individuals, further studies are warranted to determine the role of Ab-mediated activation of NK cells in the immune response to Mtb.

HIV infection is associated with alterations in CD56 subset distribution and receptor expression (165). These perturbations are normalized following initiation of ART (210). Similar to previous reports, we found that there was an increase in the proportion of CD56^{dim} cells after suppression of viremia on ART (219). CD56^{neg} cells are significantly increased in HIV infection and we observed this population to decrease after 12 months of ART. These data also suggest that the perturbation in CD56 NK cell subsets we observed in HIV/Mtb co-infected individuals is associated with viral load and that these changes in NK cell subsets are reversible. Regarding NK cell phenotypic profiles, we observed a decrease in CD57, TIGIT, and granulysin expression by CD56^{bright} NK cells following 12 months of ART. Both CD57 and TIGIT were increased on CD56^{bright} NK cells in ART-naïve HIV+ QFT+ individuals, compared with HIV– QFT+ individuals, suggesting a relationship between expression of these markers and viral load.

There were a number of limitations in our study. We used flow cytometry to evaluate the diversity of NK cell receptor expression. This technology is limited in the number of receptors

that can be evaluated. It is possible that there are additional NK cell receptors that we did not evaluate here that better distinguish HIV and Mtb infection states in our cohorts. Furthermore, we performed studies on PBMCs and did not include any tissues for analysis. The phenotype and function of NK cells at the site of Mtb infection in the lung may not be fully appreciated by studying NK cells circulating in peripheral blood. Furthermore, we observed the most NK cell phenotypic alterations in CD56^{bright} NK cells, which constitute a minor component of NK cells in blood but are more abundant in tissues. Mtb stimulations were conducted with whole bacteria antigen preparations instead of individual Mtb antigens. Future studies should use more specific antigens in order to identify specific receptors and pathways involved in recognition and activation of NK cells by Mtb.

In conclusion, we performed a robust analysis of phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells from HIV+ QFT–, HIV+ QFT+, and HIV– QFT+ Kenyan adults. We found distinct changes in the phenotype of CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} cells in HIV+ QFT+ individuals, as well as dampened NK cell responses to Ab-coated target cells, compared with HIV– QFT+ individuals. Moreover, these phenotypic perturbations were reversed by ART, suggesting an association with viral load. Individuals with HIV/Mtb co-infection have a significantly increased risk of developing active TB disease, which has been attributed in part to loss of CD4 T cells. Our results identify HIV-associated phenotypic and functional changes in NK cell populations of HIV/Mtb co-infected individuals and warrant further studies to define specific NK cell populations that may contribute to successful immune control of Mtb infection.

3.5 Tables and Figures

| Table 3-1. | Characteristics | of Study | / Participants |
|------------|-----------------|----------|----------------|
|------------|-----------------|----------|----------------|

| Participant Group | n | Age, y ^a (IQR) | Sex (% male) | QFT, IFN-γ IU/ml ^ь (IQR) | CD4+ T Cell Count ^{b,e} (IQR) | HIV Viral Load (IQR) ^{b,f} |
|----------------------|----|------------------------------|-----------------|--|---|-------------------------------------|
| HIV+ QFT– | 33 | 29 (25 - 41) | 36 | 0.02 (0 - 0.13) ^c | 522 (341 - 661) | 53,212 (6,413 - 150,258) |
| HIV+ QFT+ | 31 | 33 (25 - 38) | 39 | 4.44 (1.56 - 8.24) ^d | 660 (417 - 812) | 11,656 (1,718 - 62,532) |
| HIV– QFT+ | 31 | 32 (23 - 53) | 26 | 8.84 (3.22 -10) | N/A | N/A |

^a value denotes median age in years

^b value denotes median

^c p<0.0001, compared with HIV+ QFT+

^d p<0.01, compared with HIV– QFT+

^e Units, Cells/μL

^f Units, HIV-1 RNA/ml plasma

IQR, interquartile range



Figure 3-1. Parameters of HIV and Mtb infection.

CD4 counts and HIV viral loads were measured in individuals at the time of study enrollment (HIV+ QFT-, n=33; HIV+ QFT+, n=31). (A) Viral load of HIV infected individuals. (B) CD4 count of HIV infected individuals. TB Antigen (C) and Mitogen (D) responses from HIV+QFT-, HIV+ QFT+ and HIV- QFT+ individuals. TB Antigen and Mitogen responses in the QFT assay are shown after subtraction of background IFNy the unstimulated (Nil) control tube. Differences between groups were assessed using Kruskal-Wallis test, with p-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. ****p<0.0001; **p<0.01



Figure 3-2. Distribution of NK cell subsets is modulated in HIV infection.

(A) Flow cytometry gating strategy for NK cell and CD56 subsets (CD56^{dim}, CD56^{bright}, and CD56^{negative}). (B) Frequency of CD56 subsets as a percentage of total NK cells. Differences between groups were assessed using Kruskal-Wallis test, with p-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. ***p<0.001; ****p<0.0001



Figure 3-3. HIV infection in QFT+ individuals is associated with alterations in CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} marker expression.

Flow cytometry was performed on PBMCs from all cohorts to measure NK cell phenotypic markers. (A) Representative flow panels of NK cell marker expression from total NK cells of HIV+ QFT– individual. (B) CD56^{dim} NK cell expression of each phenotypic marker. (C) CD56^{bright} NK cell expression of each phenotypic marker. Differences between groups were assessed using Kruskal-Wallis test, with p-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. *p< 0.05



Figure 3-4. NK cell functional responses to Ab-coated target cells is decreased in individuals with HIV/Mtb co-infection.

PBMCs were incubated for 5hr with either Ab-coated p815 cells or MHC class-I devoid K562 cells. Flow cytometry was performed to measure NK cell expression of CD69, IFNy and CD107a. Frequencies represent expression after background subtraction with unstimulated control. (A) Representative flow plots of CD107a and IFNy expression by NK cells following stimulation with Ab-coated p815 cells and K562 cells in an HIV+ QFT– individual. (B,D) Single marker expression of CD69, CD107a and IFNy expression of CD56^{dim} NK cells stimulated with K562 cells (B) and Abcoated p815 cells (D). (C,E) Boolean analysis of CD69, CD107a and IFNy expression of CD56^{dim} NK cells stimulated with Ab-coated p815 cells (C) or K562 cells (E). Differences between groups were assessed using Kruskal-Wallis test, with p-values adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test.



Figure 3-5. NK cells from HIV-infected individuals maintain functional responses to Mtb antigen stimulation.

PBMCs were incubated with Mtb cell membrane for 24 hrs in the presence of IL-2 and Monensin and BFA added at final 5 hours of stimulation. Flow cytometry was performed to measure the expression of CD69, IFN γ and CD107a. Frequencies represent expression after background subtraction with unstimulated control. **(A)** Representative flow plots indicating NK cell expression of CD107a and IFN γ after stimulation with Mtb cell membrane. **(B)** Single marker expression of CD69, CD107a and IFN γ from CD56^{dim} NK cells after Mtb cell membrane stimulation. **(C)** Boolean analysis of CD69, CD107a and IFN γ expression by CD56^{dim} NK cells following stimulation with Mtb cell membrane. Differences between groups were assessed using Kruskal-Wallis test, with pvalues adjusted for multiple comparisons using Dunn's post-test. *p< 0.05



Figure 3-6. Redistribution of NK cell subsets following initiation of ART in HIV+ QFT+ individuals.

A subset of HIV+ QFT+ individuals (n=10) were followed longitudinally for 12 months after initiation of ART. Data represents matched pairs of individuals at baseline (pre-ART) and 12 months post-ART (12M). (A) Viral loads and (B) CD4 count pre- and post-ART. (C) Frequency of CD56 NK cell subsets as a percentage of total NK cells. Differences between time points were assessed using Wilcoxon matched-pairs test. *p< 0.05; **p<0.01



Figure 3-7. Effect of ART on NK cell phenotype and functional responses to Mtb antigen stimulation.

Flow cytometry was performed to measure the expression of phenotypic markers on CD56^{dim} (A) and CD56^{bright} (B) NK cells in PBMCs from HIV+ QFT+ individuals at the indicated time points (n=10). In a separate experiment, PBMCs from 6 HIV+ QFT+ individuals were incubated with Mtb cell membrane as described in Figure 5. Flow cytometry was performed to measure the expression of CD69, IFNy and CD107a (C). Frequencies in panel C represent expression of the indicated combinations of CD69, IFNy and CD107a after subtraction of background levels in the negative control condition. Differences between time points were assessed using Wilcoxon matched-pairs test, *p< 0.05 and **p<0.01

Chapter 4. CMV infection in healthy US adults is associated with dampened NK cell degranulation capacity to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*

4.1 Abstract

NK cells are a subset of lymphocytes that recognize and kill tumor cells and infected cells. Although long considered to be part of the innate immune response, recent work has suggested that NK cells are capable of forming adaptive-like subsets after infection or vaccination. Much of this work has been performed in the setting of infection with either murine or human cytomegalovirus, although less is known about how CMV-driven alterations in NK cell profiles impacts the functional capacity of NK cells to respond to other persistent infections such as Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb). CMV is associated with generation of adaptive NK cells that are transcriptionally distinct and have unique responses upon reinfection. CMV infection has also been implicated in dampening the response of NK cells toward multiple vaccines. In this study we were interested in determining if CMV infection modified NK cell responses to Mtb stimulation in vitro. We performed flow cytometry using PBMCs on a cohort of CMV seronegative (CMV–) and seropositive (CMV+) individuals residing in the U.S. to profile NK cell phenotype and functional responses to generic and Mtb stimuli. Our results show that CMV is associated with upregulation of CD57 and NKG2C and that CMV+ individuals had reduced NK cell degranulation capacity to Mtb antigens, compared with CMV- individuals. Given that CMV infection rates approach 100% in high TB burden countries, these results provide important insights into how CMV infection may modify host cellular immune responses to Mtb.

4.2 Introduction

Mycobacterium tuberculosis (Mtb) is currently responsible for 10 million new cases of active tuberculosis (TB) disease and 1.5 million deaths each year (9). Most infected individuals develop latent infection (LTBI) and a majority do not develop active disease for their entire lifetime. Many immune subsets of the innate and adaptive immune system are responsible for this response (220). While CD4 T cells have been well studied in the adaptive immune response to Mtb infection, there are multiple innate immune cells, including NK cells, that contribute to containment of Mtb. Being better informed about the role of these cells in Mtb infection will be crucial in defining immune correlates of protection against Mtb infection and TB disease.

NK cells are a group of highly diverse innate immune cells implicated in the immune response to an array of different pathogens including cancer, viruses and bacteria. NK cells recognize Mtb through TLR2 signaling and are capable of killing Mtb directly through a granulysin mediated process (111). Furthermore, NK cells lyse Mtb infected macrophages in vitro and these cells are also found in the granuloma (173). Although NK cells have been shown to interact with Mtb, their exact contribution to immunity against Mtb is not well understood.

Recent studies have provided evidence that NK cells differentiate into memory-like cells with adaptive properties after challenge with pathogens. These cells have unique transcriptional and phenotypic profiles compared to naïve NK cells (146, 147). Much of this work has been performed in the context of murine and human CMV infection (120). NK cells responding to infection with CMV in humans is associated with more differentiated cells that increase NKG2C and CD57 expression and decrease expression of the adaptor signaling molecule FccR1y and the transcription factor PLZF (147, 221, 222). These adaptive cells are long lived and undergo

transcriptional imprinting that is passed on to cell progeny (223). Beyond the generation of adaptive NK cells, CMV infection is also associated with altering NK cell responses to vaccines. Previous studies of CMV+ individuals have indicated that NK cells have reduced reactivity to Pertussis and H1N1 influenza vaccine antigens (224). Whether CMV status modulates NK cell response to Mtb antigen has not been explored.

In this study we evaluated whether CMV infection influenced the functional responses of NK cells to Mtb. We performed flow cytometry to analyze the phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells from CMV– and CMV+ individuals residing in a low TB exposure setting in the U.S. We performed stimulations of NK cells with generic stimuli, including tumor cell lines and antibody (Ab)-coated target cells, as well with Mtb antigens. We found CMV+ individuals to have increased expression of both CD57 and NKG2C, with similar functional responses to generic NK cell stimuli, but decreased degranulation to Mtb antigen stimulation, compared with CMV– individuals.

4.3 Material Methods

<u>Study participants</u>: Healthy adults were enrolled at Yerkes National Primate Research Center at Emory University. Blood was collected from each individual and used for separation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) and plasma. CMV status was designated based on detection of anti-CMV antibodies in plasma from Cytomegalovirus IgG ELISA Kit (Abnova). Individuals with positive CMV IgG response were classified as CMV+; those with a negative CMV IgG response were classified as CMV–.

<u>Ethics statement</u>: This study was conducted in accordance with the principles expressed in the Declaration of Helsinki. All subjects provided written informed consent for participation in the study, which was approved by the Emory University Institutional Review Board.

<u>PBMC isolation</u>: Blood samples from all participants were collected in sodium heparin tubes for isolation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs). PBMCs were isolated via density gradient centrifugation, cryopreserved, and stored in LN₂ until use. Cryopreserved PBMCs were thawed in a 37°C water bath and resuspended in 10 ml RPMI 1640 (Corning) with deoxyribonuclease I (DNase, 10 µg/ml, Sigma-Aldrich) and washed twice with RPMI 1640. Cells were then suspended in R10 (RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal calf serum [FCS], 100 U/ml penicillin, 100 µg/ml streptomycin, and 2 mM L-glutamine) and used in phenotypic and functional NK cell assays described below.
<u>NK cell phenotyping</u>: Thawed PBMCs were washed in PBS and stained with Zombie NIR[™] Fixable Viability Dye (BioLegend) for 15 minutes at room temperature. Cells were washed with PBS and surface stained for 30 minutes in the dark at room temperature with anti-CD3 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; UCHT1), anti-CD14 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HCD14), anti-CD19 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HIB19), anti-CD56 Brilliant Violet (BV) 711 (BioLegend; HCD56), anti-CD16 BV 605 (BD; 3G8), anti-NKG2A PE (Beckman Coulter; IM329IU), anti-NKG2D BV 421 (BioLegend; 1D11), anti-NKp30 Alexa Fluor 647 (BioLegend; P30-15), anti-NKp46 PE-Cy7 (BioLegend; 9E2), and anti-CD57 FITC (BioLegend; HCD57). After incubation with conjugated antibodies, cells were washed with PBS and fixed with 2% paraformaldehyde (PFA).

A second phenotyping panel was designed to measure the NK cell expression of intracellular markers. PBMCs were stained with Zombie NIR[™] Fixable Viability Dye and surface stained for 30 minutes at room temperature with anti-CD56 BV 711 (BioLegend; HCD56), anti-CD16 BV 605 (BD; 3G8), anti-CD3 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; UCHT1), anti-CD14 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HCD14), anti-CD19 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HIB19), and anti-TIGIT PE (BioLegend; A15153G). Cells were washed in PBS and suspended in FoxP3 Fixation Buffer (eBioscience) for 30 minutes on ice. After fixation, cells were washed with FoxP3 Permeabilization Buffer (eBioscience) and stained with anti-granzyme B PE-CF594 (BD; GB11), anti-perforin PE-Cy7 (BD; BD48), and anti-granulysin Alexa Fluor 488 (BD; RB1) for 30 minutes in the dark at room temperature. Finally, cells were washed with FoxP3 Staining Buffer and resuspended in PBS.

<u>Stimulation and staining of NK cells</u>: NK cell responses to target cells were evaluated using K562 and p815 tumor cell lines (ATCC). Just prior to use in NK cell stimulation experiments, p815 cells

were incubated with rabbit anti-mouse polyclonal lymphocyte serum (Cedarlane) for 30 minutes to coat the cells with Ab. Ab-coated p815 cells were then washed with R10 before being added to PBMCs. Donor PBMCs were incubated with K562 or Ab-coated p815 cells at an effector to target ratio of 10:1. PBMCs incubated in R10 media alone served as a negative control. CD107a PE-Cy7 (BioLegend; H4A3), brefeldin A (5 μ g/ml; Sigma-Aldrich), and monensin (5 μ g/ml; BioLegend) were added to each sample at the beginning of stimulation. Cells were incubated at 37°C degrees for 5 hours.

NK cell responses to Mtb antigens were evaluated by stimulation of PBMCs with 10 μg/ml of Mtb H37RV derived cell membrane (obtained from BEI Resources, NIAID, NIH; catalog number NR14831). PBMCs were incubated in R10 with anti-CD107a PE-Cy7 (BioLegend; H4A3), recombinant human IL-2 (100U/ml; NIH AIDS Research and Reference Reagent Program, Catalog #136), and Mtb antigens for 24 hours at 37°C and 5% CO₂. Brefeldin A (5 µg/ml; Sigma-Aldrich) and monensin (5 µg/ml; BioLegend) were added at the final 5 hours of incubation. PBMCs incubated in R10 media with anti-CD107a and IL-2 alone served as a negative control.

Following stimulation of PBMCs with either target cell lines or Mtb antigens, cells were washed with PBS and stained with Zombie NIR[™] Fixable Viability Dye (BioLegend) for 15 minutes. Cells were washed with PBS and surface stained with anti-CD56 BV 711 (BioLegend; HCD56), anti-CD16 BV 605 (BD; 3G8), anti-CD3 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; UCHT1), anti-CD14 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HCD14), anti-CD19 Alexa Fluor 700 (BioLegend; HIB19), anti-CD159c (NKG2C) VioBright FITC (Miltenyi Biotec; REA205) for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark. Stained cells were washed with PBS and fixed with FoxP3 Fixation Buffer (eBioscience) for 30 minutes on ice. Cells were washed with FoxP3 Permeabilization Buffer (eBioscience) and stained

intracellularly with anti-CD69 PerCP-Cy5.5 (BioLegend; FN50) and anti-IFNγ BV 480 (BD; B27) for 30 minutes at room temperature in the dark. Cells were washed in PBS and prior to acquisition on a BD LSRII flow cytometer.

Flow cytometry and data analysis: Cells were acquired on a BD LSRII flow cytometer with BD FACSDiva software (v8.0) and analyzed with FlowJo software (v9.6; BD). Compensation was performed using single-stained anti-mouse Ig, κ beads (BD Bioscience). Single cells were identified by plotting forward scatter height and forward scatter area. Lymphocytes were identified by plotting forward scatter height and side scatter height. Viable lymphocytes were identified by low expression of NIR viability dye. NK cells were identified as live lymphocytes negative for CD3, CD14, CD19 and positive for the NK lineage markers CD56 and/or CD16. NK cells were further stratified based on intensity of the expression of CD56 (CD56^{dim}, CD56^{bright} and CD56^{neg} NK cells).

<u>Data analysis and statistics</u>: A minimum of 1,000 NK cells was acquired in each panel for each individual. Expression of functional markers by NK cells (CD69, CD107a, and IFNγ) were analyzed after subtraction of background expression in the negative control condition. A non-parametric Mann-Whitney test was used to compare differences between the groups. P-values of less than 0.05 were considered significant.

4.4 Results

Study participants

We screened 30 healthy donors for anti-CMV IgG antibodies to determine if individuals had previously been infected with CMV. Individuals with positive CMV IgG antibody detection were considered seropositive (CMV+, n=13) and individuals with negative IgG were considered seronegative (CMV–, n=17). The groups were similar with regard to sex distribution and percentage that were born in the U.S.; however, CMV+ individuals were older than CMV– individuals (Table 4-1). The percentage of individuals positive for CMV antibody (43%) was similar to previous studies detailing prevalence of CMV infection in U.S. adults (225).

CMV infection is associated with increased CD56^{dim} and decreased CD56^{bright} NK cell frequencies

NK cells can be subdivided based on CD56 expression into three sub populations (CD56^{dim}, CD56^{bright}, CD56^{negative}) (164). The distribution of these subsets is altered in chronic viral infections (209). We therefore used flow cytometry to evaluate the distribution of CD56 subsets within NK cells from CMV– and CMV+ individuals in our cohort (Figure 4-1A). There was a significant increase in the proportion of CD56^{dim} cells and corresponding decrease in proportion of CD56^{bright} cells in CMV+ individuals, compared with CMV– individuals (Figure 4-1B). There was no change in the proportion of CD56^{neg} NK cells between the two groups. These data suggest that CMV infection is associated with a shift in the distribution of CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cells.

CD57+NKG2C+ NK cell population is increased in CMV+ individuals

We next performed flow cytometry to evaluate phenotypic profiles of CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cells in our cohort according to CMV status (Figure 4-2A). We did not find any significant differences in expression of the phenotypic markers evaluated on CD56^{dim} NK cells (Figure 4-2B). However, CD56^{bright} cells from CMV+ individuals had increased expression of CD57 and decreased expression of NKG2A, compared with CMV– individuals (Figure 4-2C).

In addition to our initial phenotypic analysis, we also performed flow cytometry on a subset of CMV– (n=8) and CMV+ (n=8) individuals to measure the expression of CD57 and NKG2C (Figure 4-3A), two receptors that have been implicated in differentiation of adaptive NK cells (122, 151). Expression of CD57 was significantly higher on the total NK cell population in CMV+ individuals, compared with CMV– individuals (Figure 4-3B). Analysis of combinations of these two markers revealed an increase in CD57+NKG2C+ and CD57+NKG2C– cell populations in CMV+ individuals, compared to those that are CMV– (Figure 4-3C). In addition, we analyzed co-expression of CD57 and NKG2C on CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cells. Similar to our analysis of the total NK cell population, CD57+NKG2C+ cells were significantly higher within CD56^{dim} cells from CMV+ individuals (Figure 4-3D). No significant differences between the two groups were observed for CD57 and NKG2C expression within CD56^{bright} cells (Figure 4-3E). These data suggest that CMV infection is associated with increased frequencies of CD57+NKG2C+ CD56^{dim} NK cells.

NK cell responses to tumor cell lines are similar between CMV+ and CMV- individuals

NK cells recognize tumor cells that downregulate MHC class I receptors as an immune escape mechanism (226). NK cells are also activated through activation of CD16 by Ab cross-

linking. We stimulated PBMCs with K562 MHC class I-devoid cells and Ab-coated p815 cells to measure NK cell functional capacity. Flow cytometry was used to measure CD69, CD107a and IFNγ expression from the CD56^{dim} NK cells from both stimulation conditions. There were no significant differences in NK cell responses to K562 or Ab-coated p815 cells between CMV+ and CMV– individuals (Figure 4-4B-E).

CMV is associated with decreased NK cell degranulation capacity to Mtb antigen stimulation

NK cells recognize Mtb through TLR2 and NKp44 and are capable of killing Mtb directly through a granulysin dependent mechanism (79, 111, 173). Given the previous reports of dampened NK cell reactivity to vaccine antigens in CMV+ individuals (224), we were interested in evaluating the possible influence of CMV infection on the response of NK cells to Mtb antigens. We stimulated PBMCs with Mtb cell membrane in presence of IL-2, monensin and BFA for 24hr (Figure 4-5A). We performed flow cytometry on these stimulated cells to measure CD69, CD107a and IFNγ. CMV+ individuals had decreased Mtb-induced CD107a expression compared with CMV– individuals (Figure 4-5B). Analysis of co-expression of CD69, CD107a, and IFNγ indicated that this was due to a decrease in the CD69+CD107a+IFNγ– subset of CD56^{dim} NK cells in CMV+ individuals (Figure 4-5C). Taken together, these data suggest cytokine production capacity to Mtb is maintained but NK cell degranulation may be diminished in CMV+ individuals.

4.5 Discussion

In this study we used flow cytometry to evaluate and compare the phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells in a cohort of CMV– and CMV+ healthy adults from the U.S. We found that the distribution of CD56 NK cell subsets is altered in CMV+ individuals. Consistent with previous reports (122, 151), phenotypic analysis indicated that CMV+ individuals in our cohort have increased frequencies of CD57+NKG2C+ NK cells compared to CMV– individuals. Although we did not observe significant differences in NK cell functional responses to generic NK cell stimuli, we did see evidence for decreased NK cell degranulation capacity to Mtb antigens in CMV+ individuals.

NK cells are divided into 3 subsets based on CD56 expression (164). We found the proportion of CD56^{dim} NK cells to be increased in CMV+ individuals compared to CMV– individuals. CD56^{bright} cells constituted a lower proportion of NK cells in CMV+ individuals as well. CD56^{bright} cells are considered to be naïve and as they become activated and mature, CD56 is downregulated and the cells become CD56^{dim}. The increased CD56^{dim} and decrease in CD56^{bright} cells may be due to increased maturation of the CD56^{bright} subset in CMV+ individuals.

We used flow cytometry to measure the phenotypic profiles of CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cells in both groups. While we did not see any evidence for a difference in expression of our initial markers in CD56^{dim} cells, there was a decrease in NKG2A and an increase in CD57 in the CD56^{bright} subset from CMV+ individuals. Previous studies in human CMV have shown that CD56^{dim} NK cells have an increased population of NKG2C+CD57+ memory-like NK cells (120). These memory-like NK cells are also described as having lower expression of NKG2A (151). The decreased expression of NKG2A and increased expression of CD57 on CD56^{bright} cells in CMV+ individuals may be early

evidence of these cells transitioning into memory-like NK cell subset. In a separate experiment, we stained eight individuals in each group for CD57 and NKG2C expression and found that CMV+ individuals had increased CD57 expression and increased frequencies of CD57+NKG2C+ cells. These data confirm previous reports of CMV infection being associated with generation of CD57+NKG2C+ NK cell population (151).

When we performed stimulation of NK cells with generic cell lines, we did not find any difference in responses in NK cell function between the two cohorts. Memory-like NK cells undergo epigenetic changes that lead to unique functional properties (146, 147, 227), although we were unable to detect significant differences in NK cell function to tumor cell lines in our assays. This could reflect the small sample size in our study and/or the functional readouts of our assays (expression of CD69, CD107a, and IFNy). Previous studies suggest that CMV+ individuals have decreased responses to vaccines. We found Mtb cell membrane stimulation in CMV+ individuals to be associated with a decrease in degranulation (as measured by CD107a expression). Our observations of NK cell activity following Mtb antigen stimulation are similar to previous vaccine studies describing decreased NK cell expression of CD107a from CMV+ individuals after stimulation Pertussis and H1N1 vaccines (224).

There are some limitations of this study, including a relatively small sample size of 13 CMV+ individuals. This was essentially a pilot study to begin to address the impact of CMV infection on NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation. Such studies are difficult to do in high TB burden settings, where CMV seropositivity is >95% (154, 228). We therefore conducted this pilot study in healthy U.S. adults, although additional studies including more CMV+ individuals would be required to confirm our results. All of the CMV+ individuals in this study were identified

by positive CMV-specific IgG antibodies, although the duration of CMV infection in these individuals is not known. Time from initial exposure may be important for the representation of the phenotypic and functional profiles. The CMV+ individuals enrolled were also older than the CMV– individuals, thus future studies will need to be conducted to better define the effect of age on NK cell phenotype and function. In addition, we measured a limited number of effector molecules in our functional assays (CD69, CD107a, and IFNγ), and it is likely that evaluation of a broader range of cytotoxic molecules, cytokines, and chemokines following stimulation with Mtb antigens would provide a more complete evaluation of how CMV infection may modify NK cell responses in the setting of Mtb exposure and infection.

In conclusion, we performed phenotypic and functional profiling of NK cells from a cohort of CMV– and CMV+ healthy adults in the U.S. We found distinct changes in the NK cell subset distribution and phenotypes between these two groups. We confirmed previous reports of an expansion of CD57+NKG2C+ NK cells, and provide novel evidence that CMV infection may impact NK cell reactivity, in particular degranulation, to Mtb. These data add to the growing body of evidence that CMV infection reprograms NK cell populations that may influence reactivity to other pathogens or to vaccination.

4.6 Tables and Figures

| Table 4-1. Characteristics of Stud | y Participants |
|------------------------------------|----------------|
|------------------------------------|----------------|

| Participant Group | n | Age, y ^a (IQR) | Sex (% male) | % U.Sborn | CMV IgG Titer (IQR) ^c |
|----------------------|----|---------------------------|-----------------|-----------|----------------------------------|
| CMV- | 17 | 29 (27 – 40) | 18 | 76 | 2.01 (2.00 – 2.05) |
| CMV+ | 13 | 41 (31 – 54) ^b | 38 | 69 | 163.6 (89.3 – 233.4) |

^a value denotes median ^b p<0.05 ^c value denotes median artificial units (AU)/ml



Figure 4-1. CMV infection is associated with a shift in the proportions of CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cell subset.

(A) Flow cytometry gating strategy for NK cell and CD56 subsets (CD56^{dim}, CD56^{bright} and CD56^{negative}). (B) Frequency of CD56 subsets as percent of total NK cells for CMV– (n=17) and CMV+ (n=13) individuals. Differences between groups were assessed using the Mann Whitney test. *p< 0.05



Figure 4- 2. CMV infection is associated with changes in CD57 and NKG2A expression on CD56^{bright} NK cells.

(A) Representative flow plots of NK cell marker expression on total NK cells from a CMV+ individual. (B) CD56^{dim} NK cell expression of each phenotypic marker. (C) CD56^{bright} NK cell expression of each phenotypic marker. GNLY, granulysin; GZB, granzyme B. Differences between groups were assessed using the Mann Whitney test. *p< 0.05; **p<0.01



Figure 4-3. CMV infection is associated with expansion of CD57+NKG2C+ NK cells.

Flow cytometry was performed to measure expression of CD57 and NKG2C in CMV– (n=8) and CMV+ (n=8) individuals. **(A)** Flow plots of NKG2C and CD57 from total NK cells in a CMV– and a CMV+ individual. **(B)** Total NK cell single marker expression of NKG2C and CD57. **(C)** Total NK cell Boolean analysis of NKG2C and CD57. CD56^{dim} **(D)** and CD56^{bright} **(E)** cell Boolean analysis of CD57 and NKG2C expression. Differences between groups were assessed using the Mann Whitney test. *p< 0.05



Figure 4- 4. CMV infection is not associated with alterations to NK cell response to tumor cell lines.

PBMCs were incubated for 5hr with either MHC class-I devoid cells K562 or Ab-coated p815 cell lines in the presence of BFA and Monensin. Flow cytometry was performed to measure the expression of CD69, CD107a, and IFNy. Frequencies represent expression after background subtraction with unstimulated control. (A) Example flow plot of CD107 and IFNy production from K562 and p815 stimulation in a CMV+ individual. (B,D) Single marker expression of CD69, CD107a and IFNy expression of CD56^{dim} NK cell following stimulation with K562 (B) and Ab-coated p815 cells (D). (C,E) Boolean analysis of CD69, CD107a, and IFNy expression in either K562 (C) or Ab-coated p815 (E) stimulation conditions. Differences between groups were assessed using the Mann Whitney test.



Figure 4-5. CMV infection is associated with lower NK cell degranulation capacity in response to Mtb antigens.

PBMCs were incubated with Mtb cell membrane for 24 hrs in the presence of IL-2. Monensin and BFA added at final 5 hrs of stimulation. Flow cytometry was performed to measure the expression of CD69, CD107a, and IFNy. Frequencies represent expression after background subtraction with unstimulated control. **(A)** Sample flow plot displaying expression of CD107 and IFNy after stimulation with Mtb cell membrane in a CMV+ individual. **(B)** Single marker expression of CD69, CD107a and IFNy from CD56^{dim} NK cells after Mtb cell membrane stimulation. **(C)** Boolean analysis of CD69, CD107a and IFNy expression after Mtb cell membrane stimulation. Differences between groups were assessed using Mann Whitney test. *p<0.05.

Chapter 5. Discussion

5.1 Overview of findings

The main findings from this dissertation include:

- NK cells from healthy, TB-unexposed adults in the US have markedly different expression of key receptors and effector molecules, including NKG2A, NKp30, NKp46, TIGIT, and granzyme B, compared with adults residing in western Kenya. Expression of these markers correlated with dampened NK cell reactivity to tumor cell lines and with diminished activation, degranulation, and cytokine production by NK cells from Kenyan adults following stimulation with Mtb antigens in vitro.
- 2. HIV/Mtb co-infection in Kenyan adults is associated with perturbations in NK cell subset distribution and phenotype, with diminished effector functions to antibodycoated target cells. Although T cell IFNγ production to immunodominant Mtb antigens is decreased in HIV-infected individuals with LTBI, we did not find evidence of significant impairment of NK cell degranulation and cytokine production capacity following stimulation with Mtb antigens in HIV-infected individuals with LTBI, compared with HIV-uninfected individuals with LTBI.
- 3. Consistent with previous reports, we found that memory-like CD57+NKG2C+ NK cells are expanded in cytomegalovirus (CMV)-seropositive U.S.-resident healthy adults. We also provide novel evidence that NK cells in CMV-seropositive individuals have diminished degranulation capacity following stimulation with Mtb antigens. These findings could have important implications in understanding mechanisms regulating host immunity in TB-endemic countries, where there is near universal CMV seroprevalence by early adulthood.

5.2 Conclusion

Mycobacterium tuberculosis is one of the deadliest infectious agents in human history. In 2018 Mtb was responsible for 10 million new cases and 1.5 million deaths, including 250,000 deaths in people living with HIV (9). Although the immune response is important in protection, the precise immune correlates of protection against Mtb infection and TB disease are unknown. While CD4 T cells have been shown to be important in protection against Mtb, many other immune cell populations also likely play important roles in mediating successful containment of Mtb infection. NK cells are a group of innate immune cells that have been studied less thoroughly than T cells in human TB immunology, although increasing evidence indicates that the frequency and function of NK cells may correlate with Mtb infection and progression to TB disease (127). The studies described in this dissertation were formulated to gain better insight into the role of NK cells in Mtb and HIV infection by performing experiments to thoroughly evaluate the phenotypic and functional signatures of NK cells across cohorts representing diverse Mtb exposure and infection states, including people living with HIV.

In the second chapter of this thesis we performed flow cytometry to measure the expression of phenotypes and functional responses of NK cells in Mtb-uninfected healthy adults (QFT–) and LTBI (QFT+) adults from Kenya. We also compared these two groups with the profiles of NK cells from Mtb-naïve US healthy adults. In this study we found distinct phenotypes of CD56^{dim} NK cells from adults in Kenya that correlated with NK cell reactivity to Mtb antigen stimulation. These data will inform future designed to define NK cell correlates that may be protective against acquisition of Mtb infection and progression to TB disease.

In the third chapter of this thesis we describe the effect of HIV infection on the phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells in Mtb-uninfected (QFT–) and Mtb-infected (QFT+) Kenyan adults. HIV/Mtb co-infection was associated with an expansion of CD56^{neg} NK cells, which normalized after successful ART, suggesting an association with viral load. In addition to phenotypic perturbations in CD56^{bright} NK cells in HIV+ individuals, we also observed dampened NK cell responses to Ab-coated target cells in HIV+ individuals, compared with HIV– individuals. Contrary to our initial hypothesis, we did not find compelling evidence that NK cell responses are significantly dampened following Mtb antigen stimulation in HIV+ individuals. Future studies will expand the readouts of NK cell functional activity to Mtb, including killing capacity and mycobacterial growth inhibition, to more comprehensively determine the effect of HIV infection on NK cell responses to Mtb.

In the fourth chapter, we describe results from our pilot study evaluating the effect of CMV infection on NK cell responses to Mtb in healthy adults in the US. A growing body of evidence indicates that CMV infection leads to epigenetic reprogramming of NK cells and adaptive diversification (146, 147) and may be associated with dampened NK cell responses to vaccine antigens (224). We confirmed previous reports of expansion of memory-like NK cells expressing CD57 and NKG2C; moreover, we also provide novel evidence that CMV infection may dampen NK cell degranulation capacity to Mtb. These data have important implications for understanding immune mechanisms of protection against Mtb infection and disease, particularly in high TB burden countries where there is near universal CMV seropositivity by early adulthood.

5.3 Future Implications

Currently it is estimated that one quarter of the world is latently infected with tuberculosis (126). A major goal of reducing the prevalence of Mtb is to develop a vaccine that is effective in preventing pulmonary TB disease in adults, which is largely responsible for transmission of TB. In order to make an effective vaccine, a better understanding of the precise immune correlates of Mtb infection and TB disease are needed. In this dissertation, we evaluated the phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells in individuals with Mtb and HIV infection. Overall, we found distinct features of NK cells that are characteristic of Mtb infection and HIV/Mtb co-infection. These insights into NK cell signatures across different Mtb exposure and infection states will inform future studies designed to identify NK cell correlates of protection against acquisition of Mtb infection and progression to TB disease.

In Chapter Two of this dissertation we described the phenotypic and functional responses of NK cells in a cohort of QFT– and QFT+ Kenyan adults and in a cohort of healthy US adults. The goal of this study was to determine if NK cells were modulated in people with LTBI, as has been described in people with persistent viral infections such as CMV (229). One of the major findings from this study was the drastic differences in phenotype and function of NK cells in adults from TB-endemic and non-endemic regions. The decreased effector functions and receptor expression of NK cells in our Kenyan cohort is possibly a consequence of a pathogen exposure burden in Kenya as compared with the US, therefore resulting in higher activation of NK cells and overall dampening of the response.

The phenotypic markers that we found to be differentially expressed between QFT+ and QFT– Kenyan adults included the activating receptor NKp46 and the inhibitory receptor TIGIT. NKp46 is downregulated as a consequence of activation and loss of NKp46 expression is a

characteristic of memory-like or 'adaptive' NK cells (230). CD57 expression was also increased in both Kenyan groups relative to US healthy adults. CD57 is increased in memory-like NK cells and as a result of terminal differentiation of NK cells (151). These phenotypic changes seen in Kenyan donors may be the result of differentiation of memory-like NK cells in these cohorts and possible memory NK cells differentiated in response to Mtb infection in QFT+ individuals. Further follow up studies of potential differentiation of memory-like NK cell subsets in Mtb infection are warranted as these cells could be a valuable goal for novel vaccination strategies in the future. TIGIT is an inhibitory receptor expressed on T cells and NK cells. Previous studies have shown this receptor to be inversely proportional to the functional response of NK cells (178). Decreased expression of TIGIT on NK cells from QFT+ Kenyan adults, relative to QFT– Kenyan adults, suggests that these cells are more functional or easier to become activated. Recent studies in mice indicate that blockade of signaling through TIGIT enhances the functions of NK cells and T cells (180), thus providing rationale for future studies evaluating TIGIT blockade approaches to enhance NK cell reactivity to Mtb.

When we explored the functional profiles of NK cells from Kenyan and US adults, we found diminished responses from Kenyan donors compared to US donors following stimulation with MHC class I-devoid K562 cells. The difference in these responses may reflect increased differentiation of NK cells as memory-like NK cells are associated with epigenetic changes that allow these cells to produce higher quantities of effector molecules upon activation (227). All three cohorts had similar responses to Ab-coated p815 tumor cells, suggesting that Mtb exposure and infection do not substantially influence Fc-receptor mediated NK cell responses.

Our evaluation of NK cell responses to Mtb antigens indicated that Mtb-naïve US adults had significantly higher responses compared to both groups of Kenyan adults. Surprisingly, IFNy was produced by a lower frequency of NK cells, as compared with the degranulation marker CD107a and the activation marker CD69. IFNy is one of the major effector molecules produced by NK cells in response to pathogens and tumor cells. While surface expression of CD107a is a marker of degranulation, its expression does not indicate which cytotoxic molecules have been released by the cells. Further studies should be conducted to identify the cytotoxic molecules released in response to Mtb; moreover additional studies are warranted to evaluate the capacity of NK cells to directly kill Mtb-infected cells.

We concluded this study by performing experiments neutralizing IL-12 and IL-18 during our Mtb antigen stimulation assays. We were interested in determining whether activation of NK cells by Mtb was occurring via direct or indirect mechanisms. We show that neutralization of IL-12 and IL-18 led to significant decreases in Mtb-induced CD69, CD107a and IFNy expression, suggesting that NK cells are activated by Mtb antigens at least in part by indirect mechanisms, such as cytokine production by other cells present in PBMCs. IL-12 and IL-18 are primarily produced by monocytes and are the most likely the source of IL-12 and IL-18 in our stimulation assay (231). The influence of these cells on the NK cell response to Mtb warrants further investigation as these cells may serve as a target to modulate the NK response in future studies. Additional studies that could be performed to address the mechanism of NK cell activation by Mtb include targeted blocking of individual receptors on NK cells as well as depletion of distinct cell subsets in PBMCs, such as monocytes, CD4 T cells and yδ T cells.

Overall, in this initial study we defined phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells in Mtb-uninfected healthy US adults, Mtb-uninfected healthy Kenyan adults, and LTBI Kenyan adults. These finding help to define a baseline for future studies evaluating NK cells across a broader spectrum of human Mtb infection, including active TB disease and anti-TB treatment. We also show the diversity of NK cell profiles according to geographic region, which highlights the importance of participant characteristics and study setting in the interpretation of studies of human NK cell responses.

In Chapter Three of this thesis we explored the effect of HIV infection on NK cell signatures in Kenyan adults with LTBI. LTBI individuals co-infected with HIV represent an important population in the fight to eradicate TB due to the fact that these individuals are highly susceptible to developing active TB disease compared with HIV-uninfected individuals with LTBI (9). Thus, it is important to understand what influence HIV infection may have on the immune response to Mtb.

We found that HIV co-infection was associated with diminished T cell IFNy responses in the QFT assay compared with HIV– QFT+ individuals, providing further evidence of dampened Mtb-specific T cell immunity in HIV+ individuals. CD56^{negative} cells were also increased in coinfection compared with HIV– QFT+ individuals, coincident with a decrease in CD56^{dim} frequency.

We performed a phenotypic analysis on both CD56^{dim} and CD56^{bright} NK cells. CD56^{dim} cell in HIV co-infection were associated with increased expression of NKG2D. This receptor recognizes ligands that are upregulated on stressed cells and its increase may be a result of increased stressed cells due to chronic immune activation that is characteristic of HIV infection (217). In CD56^{bright} cells we found an increase in TIGIT and CD57 in HIV+ QFT+ individuals. This observation

suggests that co-infected individuals have less functional CD56^{bright} cells and that these cells are more differentiated due to increased expression of CD57. CD56^{bright} cells are primary producers of cytokine and their increased maturation and increased inhibitory marker expression suggests that these cells may be less functional and succumb to immune activation in HIV co-infection compared to the cells in HIV– LTBI individuals. Further studies into the role of CD56^{bright} cells in HIV infection are needed to further substantiate these observations.

We performed functional analysis on CD56^{dim} NK cells and found that NK cells in coinfection are associated with decreased reactivity to Ab-coated p815 cells. This stimulation involves Ab ligation of Fc-gamma receptors on NK cells. We also performed Mtb cell membrane stimulations on CD56^{dim} cells and found that HIV co-infection was associated with decreased frequencies of a subset of CD69+CD107a–IFNγ– NK cells. Surprisingly, we did not observe evidence for impairment of degranulation of cytokine production by NK cells to Mtb antigen stimulation in HIV+ individuals. However, further studies evaluating a broader range of cytokines and cytotoxic molecules are required to more comprehensively define the impact of HIV infection on NK cell reactivity to Mtb, as our initial studies were limited to production of IFNγ and surface expression of CD107a. Moreover, we did not measure direct killing of Mtb-infected cells, thus it is possible that the capacity of NK cells to suppress Mtb growth is dysregulated in HIV-infected individuals, which may contribute to their increased risk of progression to TB disease.

We concluded this study by looking at the effect of HIV viral load on NK cell responses by studying a subset of 10 HIV co-infected individuals before and 12 months after initiating ART. The subsequent decline in the proportion of CD56^{neg} cells and increase in CD56^{bright} and CD56^{dim} subsets after suppression of viremia on ART suggests a link between HIV viral load and NK cell

subset distribution. Phenotypically we observed decreases in TIGIT, CD57 and granulysin expression by CD56^{bright} cells after 12 months of ART. It is interesting to note that the most significant changes in phenotypic marker expression occurred within CD56^{bright} NK cells and not CD56^{dim} cells. It is possible that longer-term follow-up of HIV+ individuals on ART is required to detect significant changes in phenotypic profiles of CD56^{dim} NK cells. Additionally, analysis of NK cells in sites other than peripheral blood, such as the lung, may be required to identify specific NK cell populations that correlate with different Mtb infection outcomes.

In Chapter Four of this dissertation we looked at the effect of CMV infection on NK cells in a pilot study of healthy adults in the US. Similar to previous studies (122, 151). We found an increase in the memory-like NK cell markers NKG2C and CD57 in CMV+ individuals, compared with CMV– individuals. We also found that NK cell degranulation capacity following stimulation with Mtb antigens is diminished in CMV+ individuals. These data demonstrate for the first time that there may be a link between CMV infection and NK cell functional responses to Mtb. Interestingly, recent studies in South African infants identified CMV infection is a risk factor for development of active TB disease (232). Increasing evidence indicates CMV infection imprints long-lasting effects on NK cell repertoires (229) and our preliminary findings provide rationale for further evaluation of the effect of CMV infection on NK cell responses to Mtb.

Overall this dissertation describes the phenotypic and functional profiles of NK cells in people across a spectrum of Mtb exposure and infection and in the setting of HIV infection. These studies serve as a platform to build future studies to better define the role of NK cells in the human immune response to Mtb and to define NK cell correlates that may eventually be useful in identifying individuals who are at high risk for developing active TB disease and target TB

preventive therapy to these individuals, thereby reducing the incidence of TB disease and decreasing the overall global burden of TB.

References

1. Donoghue HD. Paleomicrobiology of Human Tuberculosis. Microbiol Spectr. 2016;4(4).

 Ziskind B, Halioua B. [Tuberculosis in ancient Egypt]. Rev Mal Respir. 2007;24(10):1277-83.

3. Nerlich AG, Haas CJ, Zink A, Szeimies U, Hagedorn HG. Molecular evidence for tuberculosis in an ancient Egyptian mummy. Lancet. 1997;350(9088):1404.

4. Zimmerman MR. Pulmonary and osseous tuberculosis in an Egyptian mummy. Bull N Y Acad Med. 1979;55(6):604-8.

5. Daniel TM. Jean-Antoine Villemin and the infectious nature of tuberculosis. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2015;19(3):267-8.

6. Zapatero J, Bellon J, Baamonde C, Aragoneses FG, Cubillo J, Orusco E, et al. Primary choriocarcinoma of the lung. Presentation of a case and review of the literature. Scand J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1982;16(3):279-81.

7. Cambau E, Drancourt M. Steps towards the discovery of Mycobacterium tuberculosis by Robert Koch, 1882. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2014;20(3):196-201.

8. Denis M. Interleukin-12 (IL-12) augments cytolytic activity of natural killer cells toward Mycobacterium tuberculosis-infected human monocytes. Cell Immunol. 1994;156(2):529-36.

9. Organization WH. 2019 Tuberculosis Global Report [Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/tb/publications/global_report/en/</u>.

10. Clark M, Cameron DW. The benefits and risks of bacille Calmette-Guerin vaccination among infants at high risk for both tuberculosis and severe combined immunodeficiency: assessment by Markov model. BMC Pediatr. 2006;6:5.

11. Getahun H, Gunneberg C, Granich R, Nunn P. HIV infection-associated tuberculosis: the epidemiology and the response. Clin Infect Dis. 2010;50 Suppl 3:S201-7.

12. Whalen C, Horsburgh CR, Hom D, Lahart C, Simberkoff M, Ellner J. Accelerated course of human immunodeficiency virus infection after tuberculosis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1995;151(1):129-35.

13. de Noronha AL, Bafica A, Nogueira L, Barral A, Barral-Netto M. Lung granulomas from Mycobacterium tuberculosis/HIV-1 co-infected patients display decreased in situ TNF production. Pathology, research and practice. 2008;204(3):155-61.

14. Kwan CK, Ernst JD. HIV and tuberculosis: a deadly human syndemic. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2011;24(2):351-76.

15. Zumla A, Raviglione M, Hafner R, von Reyn CF. Tuberculosis. N Engl J Med. 2013;368(8):745-55.

16. Shanaube K, Sismanidis C, Ayles H, Beyers N, Schaap A, Lawrence KA, et al. Annual risk of tuberculous infection using different methods in communities with a high prevalence of TB and HIV in Zambia and South Africa. PLoS One. 2009;4(11):e7749.

17. Nayak S, Acharjya B. Mantoux test and its interpretation. Indian Dermatol Online J. 2012;3(1):2-6.

18. Vergara Gomez A, Gonzalez-Martin J, Garcia-Basteiro AL. Xpert(R) MTB/RIF: Usefulness for the diagnosis of tuberculosis and resistance to rifampicin. Med Clin (Barc). 2017;149(9):399-405.

19. Hurt R. Tuberculosis sanatorium regimen in the 1940s: a patient's personal diary. J R Soc Med. 2004;97(7):350-3.

20. Woodruff HB. Selman A. Waksman, winner of the 1952 Nobel Prize for physiology or medicine. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2014;80(1):2-8.

21. Zha BS, Nahid P. Treatment of Drug-Susceptible Tuberculosis. Clin Chest Med. 2019;40(4):763-74.

22. Sotgiu G, Centis R, D'Ambrosio L, Migliori GB. Tuberculosis treatment and drug regimens. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2015;5(5):a017822.

23. Zwerling A, Behr MA, Verma A, Brewer TF, Menzies D, Pai M. The BCG World Atlas: a database of global BCG vaccination policies and practices. PLoS Med. 2011;8(3):e1001012.

24. Organization WH. Latent tuberculosis infection: updated and consolidated guidelines for programmatic management. 2018.

25. Heyder J. Alveolar deposition of inhaled particles in humans. Am Ind Hyg Assoc J. 1982;43(11):864-6.

26. Scordo JM, Knoell DL, Torrelles JB. Alveolar Epithelial Cells in Mycobacterium tuberculosis Infection: Active Players or Innocent Bystanders? J Innate Immun. 2016;8(1):3-14.

27. Pagan AJ, Ramakrishnan L. The Formation and Function of Granulomas. Annu Rev Immunol. 2018;36:639-65.

28. Dannenberg AM, Jr. Pathogenesis of tuberculosis: local and systemic immunity and cellular hypersensitivity. Bull Int Union Tuberc. 1970;43:177-8.

29. Lawn SD, Butera ST, Shinnick TM. Tuberculosis unleashed: the impact of human immunodeficiency virus infection on the host granulomatous response to Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Microbes Infect. 2002;4(6):635-46.

30. North RJ, Izzo AA. Granuloma formation in severe combined immunodeficient (SCID) mice in response to progressive BCG infection. Tendency not to form granulomas in the lung is associated with faster bacterial growth in this organ. Am J Pathol. 1993;142(6):1959-66.

31. Flynn JL, Chan J, Triebold KJ, Dalton DK, Stewart TA, Bloom BR. An essential role for interferon gamma in resistance to Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection. J Exp Med. 1993;178(6):2249-54.

32. Levin M, Newport MJ, D'Souza S, Kalabalikis P, Brown IN, Lenicker HM, et al. Familial disseminated atypical mycobacterial infection in childhood: a human mycobacterial susceptibility gene? Lancet. 1995;345(8942):79-83.

33. Lin PL, Rutledge T, Green AM, Bigbee M, Fuhrman C, Klein E, et al. CD4 T Cell Depletion Exacerbates Acute Mycobacterium tuberculosis While Reactivation of Latent Infection Is Dependent on Severity of Tissue Depletion in Cynomolgus Macaques. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses. 2012;28(12):1693-702.

34. Jaryal A, Raina R, Sarkar M, Sharma A. Manifestations of tuberculosis in HIV/AIDS patients and its relationship with CD4 count. Lung India. 2011;28(4):263-6.

35. Kaneko H, Yamada H, Mizuno S, Udagawa T, Kazumi Y, Sekikawa K, et al. Role of tumor necrosis factor-alpha in Mycobacterium-induced granuloma formation in tumor necrosis factor-alpha-deficient mice. Lab Invest. 1999;79(4):379-86.

36. Chakravarty SD, Zhu G, Tsai MC, Mohan VP, Marino S, Kirschner DE, et al. Tumor necrosis factor blockade in chronic murine tuberculosis enhances granulomatous inflammation and disorganizes granulomas in the lungs. Infect Immun. 2008;76(3):916-26.

37. Botha T, Ryffel B. Reactivation of latent tuberculosis infection in TNF-deficient mice. J Immunol. 2003;171(6):3110-8.

38. Solovic I, Sester M, Gomez-Reino JJ, Rieder HL, Ehlers S, Milburn HJ, et al. The risk of tuberculosis related to tumour necrosis factor antagonist therapies: a TBNET consensus statement. Eur Respir J. 2010;36(5):1185-206.

39. Fremond CM, Yeremeev V, Nicolle DM, Jacobs M, Quesniaux VF, Ryffel B. Fatal Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection despite adaptive immune response in the absence of MyD88. J Clin Invest. 2004;114(12):1790-9.

40. Drage MG, Pecora ND, Hise AG, Febbraio M, Silverstein RL, Golenbock DT, et al. TLR2 and its co-receptors determine responses of macrophages and dendritic cells to lipoproteins of Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Cell Immunol. 2009;258(1):29-37.

41. Reiling N, Holscher C, Fehrenbach A, Kroger S, Kirschning CJ, Goyert S, et al. Cutting edge: Toll-like receptor (TLR)2- and TLR4-mediated pathogen recognition in resistance to airborne infection with Mycobacterium tuberculosis. J Immunol. 2002;169(7):3480-4.

42. Brightbill HD, Libraty DH, Krutzik SR, Yang RB, Belisle JT, Bleharski JR, et al. Host defense mechanisms triggered by microbial lipoproteins through toll-like receptors. Science. 1999;285(5428):732-6.

43. Pecora ND, Gehring AJ, Canaday DH, Boom WH, Harding CV. Mycobacterium tuberculosis LprA is a lipoprotein agonist of TLR2 that regulates innate immunity and APC function. J Immunol. 2006;177(1):422-9.

44. Drage MG, Tsai HC, Pecora ND, Cheng TY, Arida AR, Shukla S, et al. Mycobacterium tuberculosis lipoprotein LprG (Rv1411c) binds triacylated glycolipid agonists of Toll-like receptor 2. Nat Struct Mol Biol. 2010;17(9):1088-95.

45. Gehring AJ, Dobos KM, Belisle JT, Harding CV, Boom WH. Mycobacterium tuberculosis LprG (Rv1411c): a novel TLR-2 ligand that inhibits human macrophage class II MHC antigen processing. J Immunol. 2004;173(4):2660-8.

46. Underhill DM, Ozinsky A, Smith KD, Aderem A. Toll-like receptor-2 mediates mycobacteria-induced proinflammatory signaling in macrophages. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1999;96(25):14459-63.

47. Akira S, Takeda K, Kaisho T. Toll-like receptors: critical proteins linking innate and acquired immunity. Nat Immunol. 2001;2(8):675-80.

48. Jung SB, Yang CS, Lee JS, Shin AR, Jung SS, Son JW, et al. The mycobacterial 38-kilodalton glycolipoprotein antigen activates the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway and release of proinflammatory cytokines through Toll-like receptors 2 and 4 in human monocytes. Infect Immun. 2006;74(5):2686-96.

49. Bafica A, Scanga CA, Feng CG, Leifer C, Cheever A, Sher A. TLR9 regulates Th1 responses and cooperates with TLR2 in mediating optimal resistance to Mycobacterium tuberculosis. J Exp Med. 2005;202(12):1715-24.

50. Pompei L, Jang S, Zamlynny B, Ravikumar S, McBride A, Hickman SP, et al. Disparity in IL-12 release in dendritic cells and macrophages in response to Mycobacterium tuberculosis is due to use of distinct TLRs. J Immunol. 2007;178(8):5192-9.

51. Nigou J, Zelle-Rieser C, Gilleron M, Thurnher M, Puzo G. Mannosylated lipoarabinomannans inhibit IL-12 production by human dendritic cells: evidence for a negative signal delivered through the mannose receptor. J Immunol. 2001;166(12):7477-85.

52. Yonekawa A, Saijo S, Hoshino Y, Miyake Y, Ishikawa E, Suzukawa M, et al. Dectin-2 is a direct receptor for mannose-capped lipoarabinomannan of mycobacteria. Immunity. 2014;41(3):402-13.

53. Geijtenbeek TB, Torensma R, van Vliet SJ, van Duijnhoven GC, Adema GJ, van Kooyk Y, et al. Identification of DC-SIGN, a novel dendritic cell-specific ICAM-3 receptor that supports primary immune responses. Cell. 2000;100(5):575-85.

54. Cohen SB, Gern BH, Delahaye JL, Adams KN, Plumlee CR, Winkler JK, et al. Alveolar Macrophages Provide an Early Mycobacterium tuberculosis Niche and Initiate Dissemination. Cell Host Microbe. 2018;24(3):439-46 e4.

55. Cambier CJ, Takaki KK, Larson RP, Hernandez RE, Tobin DM, Urdahl KB, et al. Mycobacteria manipulate macrophage recruitment through coordinated use of membrane lipids. Nature. 2014;505(7482):218-22.

56. Vergne I, Chua J, Lee HH, Lucas M, Belisle J, Deretic V. Mechanism of phagolysosome biogenesis block by viable Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102(11):4033-8.

57. Walburger A, Koul A, Ferrari G, Nguyen L, Prescianotto-Baschong C, Huygen K, et al. Protein kinase G from pathogenic mycobacteria promotes survival within macrophages. Science. 2004;304(5678):1800-4. 58. Sanjuan MA, Dillon CP, Tait SW, Moshiach S, Dorsey F, Connell S, et al. Toll-like receptor signalling in macrophages links the autophagy pathway to phagocytosis. Nature. 2007;450(7173):1253-7.

59. Castillo EF, Dekonenko A, Arko-Mensah J, Mandell MA, Dupont N, Jiang S, et al. Autophagy protects against active tuberculosis by suppressing bacterial burden and inflammation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2012;109(46):E3168-76.

60. Fonseca SG, Romao PR, Figueiredo F, Morais RH, Lima HC, Ferreira SH, et al. TNF-alpha mediates the induction of nitric oxide synthase in macrophages but not in neutrophils in experimental cutaneous leishmaniasis. Eur J Immunol. 2003;33(8):2297-306.

61. Flynn JL, Goldstein MM, Chan J, Triebold KJ, Pfeffer K, Lowenstein CJ, et al. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha is required in the protective immune response against Mycobacterium tuberculosis in mice. Immunity. 1995;2(6):561-72.

62. Keane J, Gershon S, Wise RP, Mirabile-Levens E, Kasznica J, Schwieterman WD, et al. Tuberculosis associated with infliximab, a tumor necrosis factor alpha-neutralizing agent. N Engl J Med. 2001;345(15):1098-104.

63. Stein CM, Guwatudde D, Nakakeeto M, Peters P, Elston RC, Tiwari HK, et al. Heritability analysis of cytokines as intermediate phenotypes of tuberculosis. J Infect Dis. 2003;187(11):1679-85.

64. Stein CM, Zalwango S, Chiunda AB, Millard C, Leontiev DV, Horvath AL, et al. Linkage and association analysis of candidate genes for TB and TNFalpha cytokine expression: evidence for association with IFNGR1, IL-10, and TNF receptor 1 genes. Hum Genet. 2007;121(6):663-73.

65. Cooper AM, Magram J, Ferrante J, Orme IM. Interleukin 12 (IL-12) is crucial to the development of protective immunity in mice intravenously infected with mycobacterium tuberculosis. J Exp Med. 1997;186(1):39-45.

66. Filipe-Santos O, Bustamante J, Chapgier A, Vogt G, de Beaucoudrey L, Feinberg J, et al. Inborn errors of IL-12/23- and IFN-gamma-mediated immunity: molecular, cellular, and clinical features. Semin Immunol. 2006;18(6):347-61.

67. Yamada H, Mizumo S, Horai R, Iwakura Y, Sugawara I. Protective role of interleukin-1 in mycobacterial infection in IL-1 alpha/beta double-knockout mice. Lab Invest. 2000;80(5):759-67.

68. de Waal Malefyt R, Abrams J, Bennett B, Figdor CG, de Vries JE. Interleukin 10(IL-10) inhibits cytokine synthesis by human monocytes: an autoregulatory role of IL-10 produced by monocytes. J Exp Med. 1991;174(5):1209-20.

69. Turner J, Gonzalez-Juarrero M, Ellis DL, Basaraba RJ, Kipnis A, Orme IM, et al. In vivo IL-10 production reactivates chronic pulmonary tuberculosis in C57BL/6 mice. J Immunol. 2002;169(11):6343-51.

70. Olobo JO, Geletu M, Demissie A, Eguale T, Hiwot K, Aderaye G, et al. Circulating TNFalpha, TGF-beta, and IL-10 in tuberculosis patients and healthy contacts. Scand J Immunol. 2001;53(1):85-91. 71. Fu LM. The potential of human neutrophil peptides in tuberculosis therapy. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2003;7(11):1027-32.

72. Witko-Sarsat V, Rieu P, Descamps-Latscha B, Lesavre P, Halbwachs-Mecarelli L. Neutrophils: molecules, functions and pathophysiological aspects. Lab Invest. 2000;80(5):617-53.

73. Eruslanov EB, Lyadova IV, Kondratieva TK, Majorov KB, Scheglov IV, Orlova MO, et al. Neutrophil responses to Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection in genetically susceptible and resistant mice. Infect Immun. 2005;73(3):1744-53.

74. Martineau AR, Newton SM, Wilkinson KA, Kampmann B, Hall BM, Nawroly N, et al. Neutrophil-mediated innate immune resistance to mycobacteria. J Clin Invest. 2007;117(7):1988-94.

75. Culley FJ. Natural killer cells in infection and inflammation of the lung. Immunology. 2009;128(2):151-63.

76. Korbel DS, Schneider BE, Schaible UE. Innate immunity in tuberculosis: myths and truth. Microbes Infect. 2008;10(9):995-1004.

77. Yoneda T, Ellner JJ. CD4(+) T cell and natural killer cell-dependent killing of Mycobacterium tuberculosis by human monocytes. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1998;158(2):395-403.

78. Brill KJ, Li Q, Larkin R, Canaday DH, Kaplan DR, Boom WH, et al. Human natural killer cells mediate killing of intracellular Mycobacterium tuberculosis H37Rv via granule-independent mechanisms. Infect Immun. 2001;69(3):1755-65.

79. Lu CC, Wu TS, Hsu YJ, Chang CJ, Lin CS, Chia JH, et al. NK cells kill mycobacteria directly by releasing perforin and granulysin. J Leukoc Biol. 2014;96(6):1119-29.

80. Portevin D, Via LE, Eum S, Young D. Natural killer cells are recruited during pulmonary tuberculosis and their ex vivo responses to mycobacteria vary between healthy human donors in association with KIR haplotype. Cellular microbiology. 2012;14(11):1734-44.

81. Bozzano F, Picciotto A, Costa P, Marras F, Fazio V, Hirsch I, et al. Activating NK cell receptor expression/function (NKp30, NKp46, DNAM-1) during chronic viraemic HCV infection is associated with the outcome of combined treatment. Eur J Immunol. 2011;41(10):2905-14.

82. Tailleux L, Schwartz O, Herrmann JL, Pivert E, Jackson M, Amara A, et al. DC-SIGN is the major Mycobacterium tuberculosis receptor on human dendritic cells. J Exp Med. 2003;197(1):121-7.

83. Roberts LL, Robinson CM. Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection of human dendritic cells decreases integrin expression, adhesion and migration to chemokines. Immunology. 2014;141(1):39-51.

84. Wolf AJ, Linas B, Trevejo-Nunez GJ, Kincaid E, Tamura T, Takatsu K, et al. Mycobacterium tuberculosis infects dendritic cells with high frequency and impairs their function in vivo. J Immunol. 2007;179(4):2509-19.

85. Wolf AJ, Desvignes L, Linas B, Banaiee N, Tamura T, Takatsu K, et al. Initiation of the adaptive immune response to Mycobacterium tuberculosis depends on antigen production in the local lymph node, not the lungs. J Exp Med. 2008;205(1):105-15.

86. van de Vosse E, Haverkamp MH, Ramirez-Alejo N, Martinez-Gallo M, Blancas-Galicia L, Metin A, et al. IL-12Rbeta1 deficiency: mutation update and description of the IL12RB1 variation database. Hum Mutat. 2013;34(10):1329-39.

87. Caruso AM, Serbina N, Klein E, Triebold K, Bloom BR, Flynn JL. Mice deficient in CD4 T cells have only transiently diminished levels of IFN-gamma, yet succumb to tuberculosis. J Immunol. 1999;162(9):5407-16.

88. Seder RA, Darrah PA, Roederer M. T-cell quality in memory and protection: implications for vaccine design. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008;8(4):247-58.

89. Jeong YH, Jeon BY, Gu SH, Cho SN, Shin SJ, Chang J, et al. Differentiation of antigenspecific T cells with limited functional capacity during Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection. Infect Immun. 2014;82(1):132-9.

90. Chiacchio T, Petruccioli E, Vanini V, Butera O, Cuzzi G, Petrone L, et al. Higher frequency of T-cell response to M. tuberculosis latency antigen Rv2628 at the site of active tuberculosis disease than in peripheral blood. PLoS One. 2011;6(11):e27539.

91. Pollock KM, Whitworth HS, Montamat-Sicotte DJ, Grass L, Cooke GS, Kapembwa MS, et al. T-cell immunophenotyping distinguishes active from latent tuberculosis. J Infect Dis. 2013;208(6):952-68.

92. Khader SA, Bell GK, Pearl JE, Fountain JJ, Rangel-Moreno J, Cilley GE, et al. IL-23 and IL-17 in the establishment of protective pulmonary CD4+ T cell responses after vaccination and during Mycobacterium tuberculosis challenge. Nat Immunol. 2007;8(4):369-77.

93. Ye P, Garvey PB, Zhang P, Nelson S, Bagby G, Summer WR, et al. Interleukin-17 and lung host defense against Klebsiella pneumoniae infection. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. 2001;25(3):335-40.

94. Ye P, Rodriguez FH, Kanaly S, Stocking KL, Schurr J, Schwarzenberger P, et al. Requirement of interleukin 17 receptor signaling for lung CXC chemokine and granulocyte colony-stimulating factor expression, neutrophil recruitment, and host defense. J Exp Med. 2001;194(4):519-27.

95. Gopal R, Monin L, Slight S, Uche U, Blanchard E, Fallert Junecko BA, et al. Unexpected role for IL-17 in protective immunity against hypervirulent Mycobacterium tuberculosis HN878 infection. PLoS Pathog. 2014;10(5):e1004099.

96. Gopal R, Lin Y, Obermajer N, Slight S, Nuthalapati N, Ahmed M, et al. IL-23-dependent IL-17 drives Th1-cell responses following Mycobacterium bovis BCG vaccination. Eur J Immunol. 2012;42(2):364-73.

97. Cudkowicz G, Bennett M. Pillars Article: Peculiar Immunobiology of Bone Marrow Allografts: II. Rejection of Parental Grafts by Resistant FI Hybrid Mice. J Exp Med. 1971. 134: 1513-1528. J Immunol. 2015;195(7):2946-61.

98. Murphy WJ, Kumar V, Bennett M. Rejection of bone marrow allografts by mice with severe combined immune deficiency (SCID). Evidence that natural killer cells can mediate the specificity of marrow graft rejection. J Exp Med. 1987;165(4):1212-7.

99. Lanier LL. Activating and inhibitory NK cell receptors. Adv Exp Med Biol. 1998;452:13-8.

100. Lanier LL. NK cell receptors. Annu Rev Immunol. 1998;16:359-93.

101. Chan CJ, Smyth MJ, Martinet L. Molecular mechanisms of natural killer cell activation in response to cellular stress. Cell Death Differ. 2014;21(1):5-14.

102. Poli A, Michel T, Theresine M, Andres E, Hentges F, Zimmer J. CD56bright natural killer (NK) cells: an important NK cell subset. Immunology. 2009;126(4):458-65.

103. Lapaque N, Walzer T, Meresse S, Vivier E, Trowsdale J. Interactions between human NK cells and macrophages in response to Salmonella infection. J Immunol. 2009;182(7):4339-48.

104. Crouse J, Bedenikovic G, Wiesel M, Ibberson M, Xenarios I, Von Laer D, et al. Type I interferons protect T cells against NK cell attack mediated by the activating receptor NCR1. Immunity. 2014;40(6):961-73.

105. Waggoner SN, Cornberg M, Selin LK, Welsh RM. Natural killer cells act as rheostats modulating antiviral T cells. Nature. 2011;481(7381):394-8.

106. Bjorkstrom NK, Ljunggren HG, Sandberg JK. CD56 negative NK cells: origin, function, and role in chronic viral disease. Trends Immunol. 2010;31(11):401-6.

107. Ripa M, Pogliaghi M, Chiappetta S, Galli L, Pensieroso S, Cavarelli M, et al. Dynamics of adaptive and innate immunity in patients treated during primary human immunodeficiency virus infection: results from Maraviroc in HIV Acute Infection (MAIN) randomized clinical trial. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2015;21(9):876 e1-4.

108. Martin MP, Qi Y, Gao X, Yamada E, Martin JN, Pereyra F, et al. Innate partnership of HLA-B and KIR3DL1 subtypes against HIV-1. Nat Genet. 2007;39(6):733-40.

109. Strauss-Albee DM, Fukuyama J, Liang EC, Yao Y, Jarrell JA, Drake AL, et al. Human NK cell repertoire diversity reflects immune experience and correlates with viral susceptibility. Sci Transl Med. 2015;7(297):297ra115.

110. Lisovsky I, Isitman G, Song R, DaFonseca S, Tremblay-McLean A, Lebouche B, et al. A Higher Frequency of NKG2A+ than of NKG2A- NK Cells Responds to Autologous HIV-Infected CD4 Cells irrespective of Whether or Not They Coexpress KIR3DL1. J Virol. 2015;89(19):9909-19.

111. Esin S, Batoni G, Counoupas C, Stringaro A, Brancatisano FL, Colone M, et al. Direct binding of human NK cell natural cytotoxicity receptor NKp44 to the surfaces of mycobacteria and other bacteria. Infect Immun. 2008;76(4):1719-27.

112. Marcenaro E, Ferranti B, Falco M, Moretta L, Moretta A. Human NK cells directly recognize Mycobacterium bovis via TLR2 and acquire the ability to kill monocyte-derived DC. Int Immunol. 2008;20(9):1155-67.

113. Lopez MC, Duckett NS, Baron SD, Metzger DW. Early activation of NK cells after lung infection with the intracellular bacterium, Francisella tularensis LVS. Cell Immunol. 2004;232(1-2):75-85.

114. Thale C, Kiderlen AF. Sources of interferon-gamma (IFN-gamma) in early immune response to Listeria monocytogenes. Immunobiology. 2005;210(9):673-83.

115. Rottenberg ME, Gigliotti Rothfuchs A, Gigliotti D, Ceausu M, Une C, Levitsky V, et al. Regulation and role of IFN-gamma in the innate resistance to infection with Chlamydia pneumoniae. J Immunol. 2000;164(9):4812-8.

116. Sporri R, Joller N, Albers U, Hilbi H, Oxenius A. MyD88-dependent IFN-gamma production by NK cells is key for control of Legionella pneumophila infection. J Immunol. 2006;176(10):6162-71.

117. Agerberth B, Charo J, Werr J, Olsson B, Idali F, Lindbom L, et al. The human antimicrobial and chemotactic peptides LL-37 and alpha-defensins are expressed by specific lymphocyte and monocyte populations. Blood. 2000;96(9):3086-93.

118. Nishibori T, Xiong H, Kawamura I, Arakawa M, Mitsuyama M. Induction of cytokine gene expression by listeriolysin O and roles of macrophages and NK cells. Infect Immun. 1996;64(8):3188-95.

119. Adams NM, Geary CD, Santosa EK, Lumaquin D, Le Luduec JB, Sottile R, et al. Cytomegalovirus Infection Drives Avidity Selection of Natural Killer Cells. Immunity. 2019;50(6):1381-90 e5.

120. Sun JC, Beilke JN, Lanier LL. Adaptive immune features of natural killer cells. Nature. 2009;457(7229):557-61.

121. Reeves RK, Li H, Jost S, Blass E, Li H, Schafer JL, et al. Antigen-specific NK cell memory in rhesus macaques. Nat Immunol. 2015;16(9):927-32.

122. Guma M, Angulo A, Vilches C, Gomez-Lozano N, Malats N, Lopez-Botet M. Imprint of human cytomegalovirus infection on the NK cell receptor repertoire. Blood. 2004;104(12):3664-71.

123. Cooper MA, Elliott JM, Keyel PA, Yang L, Carrero JA, Yokoyama WM. Cytokine-induced memory-like natural killer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009;106(6):1915-9.

124. Venkatasubramanian S, Cheekatla S, Paidipally P, Tripathi D, Welch E, Tvinnereim AR, et al. IL-21-dependent expansion of memory-like NK cells enhances protective immune responses against Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Mucosal Immunol. 2017;10(4):1031-42.

125. Suliman S, Geldenhuys H, Johnson JL, Hughes JE, Smit E, Murphy M, et al. Bacillus Calmette-Guerin (BCG) Revaccination of Adults with Latent Mycobacterium tuberculosis Infection Induces Long-Lived BCG-Reactive NK Cell Responses. J Immunol. 2016;197(4):1100-10.

126. Houben RM, Dodd PJ. The Global Burden of Latent Tuberculosis Infection: A Reestimation Using Mathematical Modelling. PLoS Med. 2016;13(10):e1002152. 127. Roy Chowdhury R, Vallania F, Yang Q, Lopez Angel CJ, Darboe F, Penn-Nicholson A, et al. A multi-cohort study of the immune factors associated with M. tuberculosis infection outcomes. Nature. 2018;560(7720):644-8.

128. Global Tuberculosis Report 2018

. World Health Organization; 2018.

129. Andersen P, Scriba TJ. Moving tuberculosis vaccines from theory to practice. Nat Rev Immunol. 2019;19(9):550-62.

130. Lu LL, Chung AW, Rosebrock TR, Ghebremichael M, Yu WH, Grace PS, et al. A Functional Role for Antibodies in Tuberculosis. Cell. 2016;167(2):433-43 e14.

131. Simmons JD, Stein CM, Seshadri C, Campo M, Alter G, Fortune S, et al. Immunological mechanisms of human resistance to persistent Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection. Nat Rev Immunol. 2018;18(9):575-89.

132. Choreno Parra JA, Martinez Zuniga N, Jimenez Zamudio LA, Jimenez Alvarez LA, Salinas Lara C, Zuniga J. Memory of Natural Killer Cells: A New Chance against Mycobacterium tuberculosis? Frontiers in immunology. 2017;8:967.

133. Gabrielli S, Ortolani C, Del Zotto G, Luchetti F, Canonico B, Buccella F, et al. The Memories of NK Cells: Innate-Adaptive Immune Intrinsic Crosstalk. J Immunol Res. 2016;2016:1376595.

134. Stenger S, Hanson DA, Teitelbaum R, Dewan P, Niazi KR, Froelich CJ, et al. An antimicrobial activity of cytolytic T cells mediated by granulysin. Science. 1998;282(5386):121-5.

135. Feng CG, Kaviratne M, Rothfuchs AG, Cheever A, Hieny S, Young HA, et al. NK cellderived IFN-gamma differentially regulates innate resistance and neutrophil response in T celldeficient hosts infected with Mycobacterium tuberculosis. J Immunol. 2006;177(10):7086-93.

136. Esin S, Counoupas C, Aulicino A, Brancatisano FL, Maisetta G, Bottai D, et al. Interaction of Mycobacterium tuberculosis cell wall components with the human natural killer cell receptors NKp44 and Toll-like receptor 2. Scand J Immunol. 2013;77(6):460-9.

137. Dhiman R, Indramohan M, Barnes PF, Nayak RC, Paidipally P, Rao LV, et al. IL-22 produced by human NK cells inhibits growth of Mycobacterium tuberculosis by enhancing phagolysosomal fusion. J Immunol. 2009;183(10):6639-45.

138. Bozzano F, Costa P, Passalacqua G, Dodi F, Ravera S, Pagano G, et al. Functionally relevant decreases in activatory receptor expression on NK cells are associated with pulmonary tuberculosis in vivo and persist after successful treatment. Int Immunol. 2009;21(7):779-91.

139. Garand M, Goodier M, Owolabi O, Donkor S, Kampmann B, Sutherland JS. Functional and Phenotypic Changes of Natural Killer Cells in Whole Blood during Mycobacterium tuberculosis Infection and Disease. Frontiers in immunology. 2018;9:257.

140. Nirmala R, Narayanan PR, Mathew R, Maran M, Deivanayagam CN. Reduced NK activity in pulmonary tuberculosis patients with/without HIV infection: identifying the defective stage
and studying the effect of interleukins on NK activity. Tuberculosis (Edinb). 2001;81(5-6):343-52.

141. Bryceson YT, March ME, Ljunggren HG, Long EO. Activation, coactivation, and costimulation of resting human natural killer cells. Immunol Rev. 2006;214:73-91.

142. Horowitz A, Strauss-Albee DM, Leipold M, Kubo J, Nemat-Gorgani N, Dogan OC, et al. Genetic and environmental determinants of human NK cell diversity revealed by mass cytometry. Sci Transl Med. 2013;5(208):208ra145.

143. Strauss-Albee DM, Horowitz A, Parham P, Blish CA. Coordinated regulation of NK receptor expression in the maturing human immune system. J Immunol. 2014;193(10):4871-9.

144. Freud AG, Mundy-Bosse BL, Yu J, Caligiuri MA. The Broad Spectrum of Human Natural Killer Cell Diversity. Immunity. 2017;47(5):820-33.

145. Tesi B, Schlums H, Cichocki F, Bryceson YT. Epigenetic Regulation of Adaptive NK Cell Diversification. Trends Immunol. 2016;37(7):451-61.

146. Lee J, Zhang T, Hwang I, Kim A, Nitschke L, Kim M, et al. Epigenetic modification and antibody-dependent expansion of memory-like NK cells in human cytomegalovirus-infected individuals. Immunity. 2015;42(3):431-42.

147. Schlums H, Cichocki F, Tesi B, Theorell J, Beziat V, Holmes TD, et al. Cytomegalovirus infection drives adaptive epigenetic diversification of NK cells with altered signaling and effector function. Immunity. 2015;42(3):443-56.

148. Wu Z, Sinzger C, Frascaroli G, Reichel J, Bayer C, Wang L, et al. Human cytomegalovirusinduced NKG2C(hi) CD57(hi) natural killer cells are effectors dependent on humoral antiviral immunity. J Virol. 2013;87(13):7717-25.

149. Zhang T, Scott JM, Hwang I, Kim S. Cutting edge: antibody-dependent memory-like NK cells distinguished by FcRgamma deficiency. J Immunol. 2013;190(4):1402-6.

150. Beziat V, Liu LL, Malmberg JA, Ivarsson MA, Sohlberg E, Bjorklund AT, et al. NK cell responses to cytomegalovirus infection lead to stable imprints in the human KIR repertoire and involve activating KIRs. Blood. 2013;121(14):2678-88.

151. Lopez-Verges S, Milush JM, Schwartz BS, Pando MJ, Jarjoura J, York VA, et al. Expansion of a unique CD57(+)NKG2Chi natural killer cell subset during acute human cytomegalovirus infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2011;108(36):14725-32.

152. Bjorkstrom NK, Lindgren T, Stoltz M, Fauriat C, Braun M, Evander M, et al. Rapid expansion and long-term persistence of elevated NK cell numbers in humans infected with hantavirus. J Exp Med. 2011;208(1):13-21.

153. Paust S, Blish CA, Reeves RK. Redefining Memory: Building the Case for Adaptive NK Cells. J Virol. 2017;91(20).

154. Njeru DG, Mwanda WO, Kitonyi GW, Njagi EC. Prevalence of cytomegalovirus antibodies in blood donors at the National Blood Transfusion Centre, Nairobi. East Afr Med J. 2009;86(12 Suppl):S58-61.

155. Collins PL, Cella M, Porter SI, Li S, Gurewitz GL, Hong HS, et al. Gene Regulatory Programs Conferring Phenotypic Identities to Human NK Cells. Cell. 2019;176(1-2):348-60 e12.

156. Paul S, Lal G. The Molecular Mechanism of Natural Killer Cells Function and Its Importance in Cancer Immunotherapy. Front Immunol. 2017;8:1124.

157. Li SS, Kyei SK, Timm-McCann M, Ogbomo H, Jones GJ, Shi M, et al. The NK receptor NKp30 mediates direct fungal recognition and killing and is diminished in NK cells from HIV-infected patients. Cell Host Microbe. 2013;14(4):387-97.

158. Fehniger TA, Shah MH, Turner MJ, VanDeusen JB, Whitman SP, Cooper MA, et al. Differential cytokine and chemokine gene expression by human NK cells following activation with IL-18 or IL-15 in combination with IL-12: implications for the innate immune response. J Immunol. 1999;162(8):4511-20.

159. Leong JW, Chase JM, Romee R, Schneider SE, Sullivan RP, Cooper MA, et al. Preactivation with IL-12, IL-15, and IL-18 induces CD25 and a functional high-affinity IL-2 receptor on human cytokine-induced memory-like natural killer cells. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2014;20(4):463-73.

160. Son YI, Dallal RM, Mailliard RB, Egawa S, Jonak ZL, Lotze MT. Interleukin-18 (IL-18) synergizes with IL-2 to enhance cytotoxicity, interferon-gamma production, and expansion of natural killer cells. Cancer Res. 2001;61(3):884-8.

161. Chaix J, Tessmer MS, Hoebe K, Fuseri N, Ryffel B, Dalod M, et al. Cutting edge: Priming of NK cells by IL-18. J Immunol. 2008;181(3):1627-31.

162. Chijioke O, Munz C. Dendritic cell derived cytokines in human natural killer cell differentiation and activation. Frontiers in immunology. 2013;4:365.

163. Ferlazzo G, Pack M, Thomas D, Paludan C, Schmid D, Strowig T, et al. Distinct roles of IL-12 and IL-15 in human natural killer cell activation by dendritic cells from secondary lymphoid organs. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004;101(47):16606-11.

164. Cooper MA, Fehniger TA, Caligiuri MA. The biology of human natural killer-cell subsets. Trends Immunol. 2001;22(11):633-40.

165. Mavilio D, Lombardo G, Benjamin J, Kim D, Follman D, Marcenaro E, et al. Characterization of CD56-/CD16+ natural killer (NK) cells: a highly dysfunctional NK subset expanded in HIV-infected viremic individuals. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102(8):2886-91.

166. Gonzalez VD, Falconer K, Bjorkstrom NK, Blom KG, Weiland O, Ljunggren HG, et al. Expansion of functionally skewed CD56-negative NK cells in chronic hepatitis C virus infection: correlation with outcome of pegylated IFN-alpha and ribavirin treatment. J Immunol. 2009;183(10):6612-8.

167. Gonzalez VD, Falconer K, Michaelsson J, Moll M, Reichard O, Alaeus A, et al. Expansion of CD56- NK cells in chronic HCV/HIV-1 co-infection: reversion by antiviral treatment with pegylated IFNalpha and ribavirin. Clin Immunol. 2008;128(1):46-56.

168. Hu PF, Hultin LE, Hultin P, Hausner MA, Hirji K, Jewett A, et al. Natural killer cell immunodeficiency in HIV disease is manifest by profoundly decreased numbers of CD16+CD56+ cells and expansion of a population of CD16dimCD56- cells with low lytic activity. Journal of acquired immune deficiency syndromes and human retrovirology : official publication of the International Retrovirology Association. 1995;10(3):331-40.

169. Odiere MR, Opisa S, Odhiambo G, Jura WG, Ayisi JM, Karanja DM, et al. Geographical distribution of schistosomiasis and soil-transmitted helminths among school children in informal settlements in Kisumu City, Western Kenya. Parasitology. 2011;138(12):1569-77.

170. World Malaria Report. World Health Organization; 2018.

171. Lopez-Verges S, Milush JM, Pandey S, York VA, Arakawa-Hoyt J, Pircher H, et al. CD57 defines a functionally distinct population of mature NK cells in the human CD56dimCD16+ NK-cell subset. Blood. 2010;116(19):3865-74.

172. Garg A, Barnes PF, Porgador A, Roy S, Wu S, Nanda JS, et al. Vimentin expressed on Mycobacterium tuberculosis-infected human monocytes is involved in binding to the NKp46 receptor. J Immunol. 2006;177(9):6192-8.

173. Vankayalapati R, Garg A, Porgador A, Griffith DE, Klucar P, Safi H, et al. Role of NK cellactivating receptors and their ligands in the lysis of mononuclear phagocytes infected with an intracellular bacterium. J Immunol. 2005;175(7):4611-7.

174. Vankayalapati R, Wizel B, Weis SE, Safi H, Lakey DL, Mandelboim O, et al. The NKp46 receptor contributes to NK cell lysis of mononuclear phagocytes infected with an intracellular bacterium. J Immunol. 2002;168(7):3451-7.

175. Motamedi M, Shahbaz S, Fu L, Dunsmore G, Xu L, Harrington R, et al. Galectin-9 Expression Defines a Subpopulation of NK Cells with Impaired Cytotoxic Effector Molecules but Enhanced IFN-gamma Production, Dichotomous to TIGIT, in HIV-1 Infection. Immunohorizons. 2019;3(11):531-46.

176. Vendrame E, Seiler C, Ranganath T, Zhao NQ, Vergara R, Alary M, et al. TIGIT is upregulated by HIV-1 infection and marks a highly functional adaptive and mature subset of natural killer cells. AIDS. 2020.

177. Yin X, Liu T, Wang Z, Ma M, Lei J, Zhang Z, et al. Expression of the Inhibitory Receptor TIGIT Is Up-Regulated Specifically on NK Cells With CD226 Activating Receptor From HIV-Infected Individuals. Frontiers in immunology. 2018;9:2341.

178. Wang F, Hou H, Wu S, Tang Q, Liu W, Huang M, et al. TIGIT expression levels on human NK cells correlate with functional heterogeneity among healthy individuals. Eur J Immunol. 2015;45(10):2886-97.

179. Stanietsky N, Simic H, Arapovic J, Toporik A, Levy O, Novik A, et al. The interaction of TIGIT with PVR and PVRL2 inhibits human NK cell cytotoxicity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009;106(42):17858-63.

180. Zhang Q, Bi J, Zheng X, Chen Y, Wang H, Wu W, et al. Blockade of the checkpoint receptor TIGIT prevents NK cell exhaustion and elicits potent anti-tumor immunity. Nat Immunol. 2018;19(7):723-32.

181. Hwang I, Zhang T, Scott JM, Kim AR, Lee T, Kakarla T, et al. Identification of human NK cells that are deficient for signaling adaptor FcRgamma and specialized for antibody-dependent immune functions. Int Immunol. 2012;24(12):793-802.

182. Kabelitz D, Bender A, Prospero T, Wesselborg S, Janssen O, Pechhold K. The primary response of human gamma/delta + T cells to Mycobacterium tuberculosis is restricted to V gamma 9-bearing cells. J Exp Med. 1991;173(6):1331-8.

183. Kabelitz D, Bender A, Schondelmaier S, Schoel B, Kaufmann SH. A large fraction of human peripheral blood gamma/delta + T cells is activated by Mycobacterium tuberculosis but not by its 65-kD heat shock protein. J Exp Med. 1990;171(3):667-79.

184. Porcelli S, Morita CT, Brenner MB. CD1b restricts the response of human CD4-8- T lymphocytes to a microbial antigen. Nature. 1992;360(6404):593-7.

185. Ulrichs T, Moody DB, Grant E, Kaufmann SH, Porcelli SA. T-cell responses to CD1presented lipid antigens in humans with Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection. Infect Immun. 2003;71(6):3076-87.

186. Montamat-Sicotte DJ, Millington KA, Willcox CR, Hingley-Wilson S, Hackforth S, Innes J, et al. A mycolic acid-specific CD1-restricted T cell population contributes to acute and memory immune responses in human tuberculosis infection. J Clin Invest. 2011;121(6):2493-503.

187. Fernandez NC, Lozier A, Flament C, Ricciardi-Castagnoli P, Bellet D, Suter M, et al. Dendritic cells directly trigger NK cell functions: cross-talk relevant in innate anti-tumor immune responses in vivo. Nat Med. 1999;5(4):405-11.

188. Gerosa F, Baldani-Guerra B, Nisii C, Marchesini V, Carra G, Trinchieri G. Reciprocal activating interaction between natural killer cells and dendritic cells. J Exp Med. 2002;195(3):327-33.

189. Schierloh P, Aleman M, Yokobori N, Alves L, Roldan N, Abbate E, et al. NK cell activity in tuberculosis is associated with impaired CD11a and ICAM-1 expression: a regulatory role of monocytes in NK activation. Immunology. 2005;116(4):541-52.

190. Salgame P, Yap GS, Gause WC. Effect of helminth-induced immunity on infections with microbial pathogens. Nat Immunol. 2013;14(11):1118-26.

191. Mancuso JD, Diffenderfer JM, Ghassemieh BJ, Horne DJ, Kao TC. The Prevalence of Latent Tuberculosis Infection in the United States. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2016;194(4):501-9.

192. Chapman JS, Dyerly MD. Social and Other Factors in Intrafamilial Transmission of Tuberculosis. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1964;90:48-60.

193. Houk VN, Baker JH, Sorensen K, Kent DC. The epidemiology of tuberculosis infection in a closed environment. Arch Environ Health. 1968;16(1):26-35.

194. Morrison J, Pai M, Hopewell PC. Tuberculosis and latent tuberculosis infection in close contacts of people with pulmonary tuberculosis in low-income and middle-income countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infect Dis. 2008;8(6):359-68.

195. Muecke C, Isler M, Menzies D, Allard R, Tannenbaum TN, Brassard P. The use of environmental factors as adjuncts to traditional tuberculosis contact investigation. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2006;10(5):530-5.

196. Sun Y, Schmitz JE, Acierno PM, Santra S, Subbramanian RA, Barouch DH, et al. Dysfunction of simian immunodeficiency virus/simian human immunodeficiency virus-induced IL-2 expression by central memory CD4+ T lymphocytes. J Immunol. 2005;174(8):4753-60.

197. Palmer BE, Boritz E, Wilson CC. Effects of sustained HIV-1 plasma viremia on HIV-1 Gagspecific CD4+ T cell maturation and function. J Immunol. 2004;172(5):3337-47.

198. Zhang R, Fichtenbaum CJ, Hildeman DA, Lifson JD, Chougnet C. CD40 ligand dysregulation in HIV infection: HIV glycoprotein 120 inhibits signaling cascades upstream of CD40 ligand transcription. J Immunol. 2004;172(4):2678-86.

199. Yasuma-Mitobe K, Matsuoka M. The Roles of Coinhibitory Receptors in Pathogenesis of Human Retroviral Infections. Front Immunol. 2018;9:2755.

200. Geldmacher C, Ngwenyama N, Schuetz A, Petrovas C, Reither K, Heeregrave EJ, et al. Preferential infection and depletion of Mycobacterium tuberculosis-specific CD4 T cells after HIV-1 infection. J Exp Med. 2010;207(13):2869-81.

201. Zhang Z, Wang FS. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells act as the most competent cell type in linking antiviral innate and adaptive immune responses. Cell Mol Immunol. 2005;2(6):411-7.

202. Frleta D, Ochoa CE, Kramer HB, Khan SA, Stacey AR, Borrow P, et al. HIV-1 infectioninduced apoptotic microparticles inhibit human DCs via CD44. J Clin Invest. 2012;122(12):4685-97.

203. Majumder B, Janket ML, Schafer EA, Schaubert K, Huang XL, Kan-Mitchell J, et al. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Vpr impairs dendritic cell maturation and T-cell activation: implications for viral immune escape. J Virol. 2005;79(13):7990-8003.

204. Wong ME, Jaworowski A, Hearps AC. The HIV Reservoir in Monocytes and Macrophages. Front Immunol. 2019;10:1435.

205. Passaes CPB, Bruel T, Decalf J, David A, Angin M, Monceaux V, et al. Ultrasensitive HIV-1 p24 Assay Detects Single Infected Cells and Differences in Reservoir Induction by Latency Reversal Agents. J Virol. 2017;91(6).

206. Rosas-Taraco AG, Arce-Mendoza AY, Caballero-Olin G, Salinas-Carmona MC. Mycobacterium tuberculosis upregulates coreceptors CCR5 and CXCR4 while HIV modulates CD14 favoring concurrent infection. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses. 2006;22(1):45-51.

207. Ivin M, Dumigan A, de Vasconcelos FN, Ebner F, Borroni M, Kavirayani A, et al. Natural killer cell-intrinsic type I IFN signaling controls Klebsiella pneumoniae growth during lung infection. PLoS Pathog. 2017;13(11):e1006696.

208. de Kivit S, Lempsink LJ, Plants J, Martinson J, Keshavarzian A, Landay AL. Modulation of TIM-3 expression on NK and T cell subsets in HIV immunological non-responders. Clin Immunol. 2015;156(1):28-35.

209. Hong HS, Eberhard JM, Keudel P, Bollmann BA, Ahmad F, Ballmaier M, et al. Phenotypically and functionally distinct subsets contribute to the expansion of CD56-/CD16+ natural killer cells in HIV infection. AIDS. 2010;24(12):1823-34.

210. Nabatanzi R, Bayigga L, Cose S, Rowland-Jones S, Canderan G, Joloba M, et al. Aberrant natural killer (NK) cell activation and dysfunction among ART-treated HIV-infected adults in an African cohort. Clin Immunol. 2019;201:55-60.

211. Harris LD, Khayumbi J, Ongalo J, Sasser LE, Tonui J, Campbell A, et al. Distinct Human NK Cell Phenotypes and Functional Responses to Mycobacterium tuberculosis in Adults From TB Endemic and Non-endemic Regions. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2020;10:120.

212. Brunetta E, Hudspeth KL, Mavilio D. Pathologic natural killer cell subset redistribution in HIV-1 infection: new insights in pathophysiology and clinical outcomes. J Leukoc Biol. 2010;88(6):1119-30.

213. Alter G, Teigen N, Davis BT, Addo MM, Suscovich TJ, Waring MT, et al. Sequential deregulation of NK cell subset distribution and function starting in acute HIV-1 infection. Blood. 2005;106(10):3366-9.

214. Eller MA, Eller LA, Ouma BJ, Thelian D, Gonzalez VD, Guwatudde D, et al. Elevated natural killer cell activity despite altered functional and phenotypic profile in Ugandans with HIV-1 clade A or clade D infection. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2009;51(4):380-9.

215. Barker E, Martinson J, Brooks C, Landay A, Deeks S. Dysfunctional natural killer cells, in vivo, are governed by HIV viremia regardless of whether the infected individual is on antiretroviral therapy. AIDS. 2007;21(17):2363-5.

216. Lanier LL. NKG2D Receptor and Its Ligands in Host Defense. Cancer Immunol Res. 2015;3(6):575-82.

217. Cerboni C, Neri F, Casartelli N, Zingoni A, Cosman D, Rossi P, et al. Human immunodeficiency virus 1 Nef protein downmodulates the ligands of the activating receptor NKG2D and inhibits natural killer cell-mediated cytotoxicity. J Gen Virol. 2007;88(Pt 1):242-50.

218. Hong HS, Eberhard JM, Keudel P, Bollmann BA, Ballmaier M, Bhatnagar N, et al. HIV infection is associated with a preferential decline in less-differentiated CD56dim CD16+ NK cells. J Virol. 2010;84(2):1183-8.

219. Ahmad F, Tufa DM, Mishra N, Jacobs R, Schmidt RE. Terminal Differentiation of CD56(dim)CD16(+) Natural Killer Cells Is Associated with Increase in Natural Killer Cell Frequencies After Antiretroviral Treatment in HIV-1 Infection. AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses. 2015;31(12):1206-12.

220. Ramakrishnan L. Revisiting the role of the granuloma in tuberculosis. Nat Rev Immunol. 2012;12(5):352-66.

221. Muntasell A, Pupuleku A, Cisneros E, Vera A, Moraru M, Vilches C, et al. Relationship of NKG2C Copy Number with the Distribution of Distinct Cytomegalovirus-Induced Adaptive NK Cell Subsets. J Immunol. 2016;196(9):3818-27.

222. Monsivais-Urenda A, Noyola-Cherpitel D, Hernandez-Salinas A, Garcia-Sepulveda C, Romo N, Baranda L, et al. Influence of human cytomegalovirus infection on the NK cell receptor repertoire in children. Eur J Immunol. 2010;40(5):1418-27.

223. Schlums H, Jung M, Han H, Theorell J, Bigley V, Chiang SC, et al. Adaptive NK cells can persist in patients with GATA2 mutation depleted of stem and progenitor cells. Blood. 2017;129(14):1927-39.

224. Nielsen CM, White MJ, Bottomley C, Lusa C, Rodriguez-Galan A, Turner SE, et al. Impaired NK Cell Responses to Pertussis and H1N1 Influenza Vaccine Antigens in Human Cytomegalovirus-Infected Individuals. J Immunol. 2015;194(10):4657-67.

225. Colugnati FA, Staras SA, Dollard SC, Cannon MJ. Incidence of cytomegalovirus infection among the general population and pregnant women in the United States. BMC Infect Dis. 2007;7:71.

226. Criteria for discontinuation of vaccination programmes using Bacille Calmette-Guerin (BCG) in countries with a low prevalence of tuberculosis. A statement of the International Union Against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease. Tuber Lung Dis. 1994;75(3):179-80.

227. Luetke-Eversloh M, Hammer Q, Durek P, Nordstrom K, Gasparoni G, Pink M, et al. Human cytomegalovirus drives epigenetic imprinting of the IFNG locus in NKG2Chi natural killer cells. PLoS Pathog. 2014;10(10):e1004441.

228. Stockdale L, Nash S, Nalwoga A, Painter H, Asiki G, Fletcher H, et al. Human cytomegalovirus epidemiology and relationship to tuberculosis and cardiovascular disease risk factors in a rural Ugandan cohort. PLoS One. 2018;13(2):e0192086.

229. Berry R, Watson GM, Jonjic S, Degli-Esposti MA, Rossjohn J. Modulation of innate and adaptive immunity by cytomegaloviruses. Nat Rev Immunol. 2020;20(2):113-27.

230. Rolle A, Brodin P. Immune Adaptation to Environmental Influence: The Case of NK Cells and HCMV. Trends Immunol. 2016;37(3):233-43.

231. de Groen RA, Boltjes A, Hou J, Liu BS, McPhee F, Friborg J, et al. IFN-lambda-mediated IL-12 production in macrophages induces IFN-gamma production in human NK cells. Eur J Immunol. 2015;45(1):250-9.

232. Muller J, Tanner R, Matsumiya M, Snowden MA, Landry B, Satti I, et al. Cytomegalovirus infection is a risk factor for tuberculosis disease in infants. JCI Insight. 2019;4(23).